

# EFFECTS OF ALUMINIUM ON ARBUSCULAR MYCORRHIZAL SYMBIOSIS IN COWPEA PLANT GROWTH

Agus Rohyadi

Ir. (Mataram University), Indonesia M.Sc. (Gadjah Mada University), Indonesia

Thesis submitted for degree of

# DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

**Department of Soil and Water** 

**Faculty of Sciences** 

The University of Adelaide

February 2003

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	·····i
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
LIST OF TABLES	X
ABSTRACT	xii
DECLARATION	xiii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	xiv
CHAPTER 1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Background	1
<ul> <li>1.2 Review of literature</li></ul>	4 6 7 8 10 16 20 23 23 25 27
CHAPTER 2 GENERAL MATERIALS AND METHODS	31
2.1 Growth medium	31
2.2 Plant species	35
2.3 Preliminary growth experiment	35
2.4 AM fungal species	37
2.5 Plant growth and fungal inoculation	37
2.6 Pot systems	39

2.7 Determination of plant biomass	39
2.8 Determination of root colonization	40
2.9 Determination of external hyphal length	40
2.10 Determination of element uptake by plants	42
2.11 Determination of mycorrhizal growth responses	42
2.12 Soil analysis	43
2.13 Data analysis	43
CHAPTER 3 MYCORRHIZAL COWPEA GROWTH AT LOW PH	45
3.1 Introduction	45
3.2 Materials and methods	46
3.3 Results	47
3.3.1 Growth media pH	47
3.3.2 Root colonization	48
3.3.3 Plant growth	49
3.3.4 Element concentrations in plant tissues	51
3.3.5 Element uptake	55
3.4 Discussion	60
CHAPTER 4 MYCORRHIZAL PLANT RESPONSES TO ALUMINIU	M64
4.1 Introduction	64
4.2 Materials and methods	64
4.3 Results	66
4.3.1 Growth media pH	66
4.3.2 Plant growth	66
4.3.3 Mycorrhizal colonization	68
4.3.4 Element concentrations in plant tissues	69
4.3.5 Element uptake	72
4.4 Discussion	77
CHAPTER 5 EFFECTS OF ALUMINIUM ON THE EARLY GROWTH	1 OF
Giyaspola maiyama	03
5.1 Introduction	83

iii

5.2 Experiment 1 Effects of low pH on spore germination and germ growth 5.2.1 Experimental aim	n tube 84 84 84 85
5.3 Experiment 2 Effects of AI on spore germination and germ tube growth	e 87 87 87 88
5.4 Experiment 3 Effect of Al on spore germination in soil 5.4.1 Experimental aim 5.4.2 Materials and methods 5.4.3 Results	<b>90</b> 90 90
5.5 Experiment 4 Effect of AI on spore infectivity in soil 5.5.1 Experimental aim 5.5.2 Materials and Methods	92 92 94 94 95 96
5.6 Discussion CHAPTER 6 EXTERNAL HYPHAL GROWTH AND FUNCTION OF Gigaspora margarita UNDER ALUMINIUM STRESS	98
6.1 Introduction	103
6.2 Experiment 1 Effect of AI on the function of external hyphae in growth	<b>plant</b> <b>104</b> 107 107 108 109 110
<ul> <li>6.3 Experiment 2 Effect of Al on the growth of external hyphae</li> <li>6.3.1 Material and methods</li> <li>6.3.2 Results</li> <li>6.3.2.1 Donor plant growth and P uptake</li> <li>6.3.2.2 Root colonization of donor plants</li> </ul>	115 115 118 118 121

6.3.2.3 External hyphal growth in HC 6.3.2.4 Root colonization of receiver plants 6.3.2.5 Receiver plant growth and P uptake	122 123 124
6.4 Discussion	126
CHAPTER 7 EFFECT OF PHOSPHORUS ON THE GROWTH OF EXTERNAL HYPHAE OF <i>Gigaspora margarita</i> UNDER ALUMINIUM STRESS	l 130
7.1 Introduction	130
7.2 Materials and methods	131
<ul> <li>7.3 Results</li> <li>7.3.1 Donor plant growth and P uptake</li> <li>7.3.2 Root colonization of donor plants</li> <li>7.3.3 External hyphal growth in HC</li> <li>7.3.4 Root colonization of receiver plants</li> <li>7.3.5 Receiver plant growth and P uptake</li> <li>7.4 Discussion</li></ul>	133 135 135 137 138 139 141
CHAPTER 8 GENERAL DISCUSSION	145
8.1 Introduction	145
8.2 Main findings	146
8.3 Discussion	147
8.4 Future work	157
APPENDIX 1	159
REFERENCES	160

# LIST OF FIGURES

- **Figure 1.1** Relative distributions and average charge of soluble Al<sup>3+</sup> and monomeric hydroxy species of aluminium as a function of solution pH-5
- Figure 1.2 Schematic of external and internal structures of AM symbiotic system for the *Arum* type------13
- Figure 1.3 Schematic of the life cycles of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in relation to root colonization------15
- Figure 2.1 Growth of cowpea in relation to soluble Al concentrations in no Altreated (Mo, open bar) and Al-treated soils (grey bars)------36
- Figure 3.1 Root colonization of cowpea by *Gi. margarita* (□) and *G. etunicatum* (■) at different media pH values------49
- Figure 3.2 Relationship between mycorrhizal growth response (MGR) and root colonization by *Gi. margarita* (△) and *G. etunicatum* (▲)-----51
- Figure 4.1 Shoots and roots of cowpea plants 14 days after planting------67
- Figure 4.2 Root colonization by G. margarita at different Al concentrations-69
- Figure 5.1 (1) Germinated spore, (2) germ tubes, (3) germination hyphae and (4) auxiliary cells of *Gi. margarita* observed at pH 5.3------86
- Figure 5.2 (a) Spore germination and (b) hyphal length per spore of *Gi.* margarita at different media pH values------86
- Figure 5.3 (a) Spore germination of *Gi. margarita* and (b) inhibitory effect of AI on the germination at different media pH values------89
- Figure 5.4 (a) Hyphal growth of *Gi. margarita* spores and (b) inhibitory effect of AI on the hyphae at different media pH values------89
- **Figure 5.5** Spore germination of *Gi. margarita* (□) and inhibitory effect of Al concentration on the germination (—) in soil media------91

- **Figure 5.6** Pot system consisting of compartments for plants (PC) with different P treatments and for spores (SC) separated by 30 μm screen mesh------93
- Figure 5.7 Root colonization by *Gi. margarita* on plants with low (□) and high
   (■) soil P availability in PC with different Al concentrations in SC at different harvest times-----95
- Figure 5.8 Growth of cowpea with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different Al concentrations in SC at different harvest times---96

Figure 5.9 Shoot P concentrations of cowpea with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different AI concentrations in SC at different harvest times------97

- Figure 5.10 Root P concentrations of plants with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different AI concentrations in SC at different harvest times------97
- Figure 5.11 P uptake of plants with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different AI concentrations in SC at different harvest times---98
- Figure 6.1 Schematic of pot system with two compartments for plant roots (PC) and external fungal hyphae (HC)-----105
- Figure 6.2 Root colonization of *Gi. margarita* in relation to Al concentrations in HC------108
- Figure 6.3 Mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of *Gi. margarita* in relation to Al concentrations in HC------109
- Figure 6.4 Hyphal length density of *Gi. margarita* with different Al concentrations in HC------110
- Figure 6.5 Schematic of pot system with three compartments for roots of donor (DPC) and receiver (RPC) plants and for external fungal hyphae (HC)------116
- Figure 6.6 Dry weights of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC-----119

Figure 6.7 Root lengths of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC------120

Figure 6.8 P uptake by non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC------120

Figure 6.9 Root colonization of donor plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC-----121

Figure 6.10 Mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of donor plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC-----122

Figure 6.11 Hyphal length density in relation to Al concentrations in HC---123

Figure 6.12 Root colonization of receiver plants in RPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC-----124

Figure 6.13 Dry weights of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC------125

Figure 6.14 P uptake by non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC------125

Figure 7.1 Effects of soil P concentration on plant dry weights of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times------134

Figure 7.2 Effects of soil P concentration on plant root length of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times------134

Figure 7.3 Effects of soil P concentration on P uptake of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times------135

Figure 7.4 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on root colonization of mycorrhizal donor plants at different harvest times------136

Figure 7.5 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of donor plants at different harvest times------136

Figure 7.6 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on external hyphal growth in HC at different harvest times------138

Figure 7.7 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on mycorrhizal colonization of receiver plants at different harvest times------139

- Figure 7.8 Effects of P concentration in DPC on dry weights of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC at different harvest times-----140
- Figure 7.9 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on P uptake of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC at different harvest times-----140

# LIST OF TABLES

- Table 2.2 Selected chemical properties of the growth media used for experiments after adjustment and autoclaving-------34
- Table 3.1 Growth media pH measured before and after the experiment-----48
- Table 3.2 Growth of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea at different media pH------50
- Table 3.3 Element concentrations in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH------53
- Table 3.4 Element concentrations in root tissues of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH------54
- Table 3.5 Total uptake of elements by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH------57
- Table 3.6 Mycorrhizal element uptake responses at different media pH-----58
- Table 3.7 Element uptake per unit root length of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH ------59
- Table 4.1 Growth media pH measured before and after the experiment-----66
- Table 4.2 Growth of cowpea plants with and without mycorrhiza in growth

   media differing in soluble Al concentrations------68
- Table 4.3 Element concentration in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations------70
- Table 4.4 Element concentration in root tissues of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations------71

- Table 4.5 Element uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants

   grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations------74
- Table 4.6 Mycorrhizal element uptake responses of cowpea plants grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations------75
- Table 4.7 Element uptake per unit root length of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea plants grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations------76
- Table 6.1 Growth of non-mycorrhizal and mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Al-concentrations in HC

   107
- Table 6.2 Element concentrations in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Al-concentrations in HC 

   -------111
- Table 6.4 Total element uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Al-concentrations in HC------114
- Table 6.5 Plant element uptake responses to mycorrhiza in PC in relation to

   Al-concentrations in HC

# ABSTRACT

Arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi could be of importance for plants growing in acid soils, but it much depends on their responses to soil acidity factors, such as excessive H<sup>+</sup> ion concentration and Aluminium (AI) toxicity. This study assessed separately the effects of AI and of low pH on the growth of *Gigaspora margarita* and its symbiotic function in the growth of cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp,).

Results of experiments using conventional pots containing growth media differing in pH (4.6 - 5.2) with sub-toxic levels of about 1 ppm soluble AI, or differing in soluble AI concentrations (1.1 - 11.9 ppm) at pH 4.7, showed that *Gi. margarita* was not affected by low soil pH tested, and so effectively increased growth of cowpea plants. However its function decreased with increasing AI in the soil.

Results of experiments using pots with 2 and 3 compartments, separated by 30  $\mu$ m mesh that retains plant roots but lets fungal hyphae pass it to grow separately from the roots, showed that decreased fungal effectiveness was not related to percentage root colonization but to inhibited development of the external hyphae in the soil.

Excess soluble AI can inhibit directly different stages in the fungal life, including spore germination, germ tube growth and external hyphae growing from colonized plant roots. AI can also affect indirectly growth of the hyphae via effects on the host plant. Depression in growth of host plants induced by AI reduced the hyphal growth. However, increased growth of the host plants due to sufficient P nutrition increased the ability of the hyphae to deal with AI toxicity.

Exposure to high AI did not reduce the viability of the hyphae to initiate new colonization and to improve host plant growth as long as the plants were not exposed to high AI.

# DECLARATION

I declare that this work contains no material, which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution. To the best of my knowledge and belief, this thesis contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text.

I consent to this copy of my thesis, when deposited in the University Library, being made available for loan or photocopying.

February 2003

Signed:

Agus Rohyadi

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I first and foremost thank my supervisors, Prof. Sally Smith, Prof. Andrew Smith and Dr. Rob Murray, for their guidance, encouragements and unlimited supports throughout my study period.

I also thank Dr. Rob Reid (Department of Environmental Biology) for helpful discussions on aluminium toxicity; Dr. M. A. Islam (Orange Agricultural Institute, Orange, NSW Australia) for information on procedures of setting up different soil pH; and Mr. N. K. Fleming. (PIRSA - SARDI), who supplied soil samples used in my study.

Further, I thank all members of Department Soil and Water, particularly Soil Biology group for providing helpful discussions and friendly environment.

My special thanks go to Mr. Colin Rivers and Ms. Debbie Miller for excellent technical assistances in the laboratory, and to Ms. Teresa Fowler (Waite Analytical Services) for analysing mineral elements in plant tissues and soil sample using ICP.

I am grateful to the Australian Agency for International Development (AusAID) for a postgraduate scholarship, which enables me to further study in Australia, and to my institution, University of Mataram, Indonesia, for granting me study leave.

Finally, I would like to offer deep respect to my wife Ridha, my son Ghiffary and my daughter Adeliena for their patience, understanding and sincerity to allow me to spend many years in Adelaide without them.

To my late father,

who firstly taught me the importance of knowledge

#### CHAPTER 1

# GENERAL INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Background

The low productivity of acid soils in much of the world is well documented. Crop plants grown on these soils often suffer from adverse soil conditions resulting from the effects of heavy metal toxicity, nutrient deficiency, especially phosphorus (P), calcium (Ca) and magnesium (Mg), low organic matter and lack of water holding capacity (von Uexküll and Mutert, 1995). Aluminium (Al) is considered the major stress factor because of its solubilization under acidic conditions. Many studies have shown that excessive concentrations of Al ions in soil solution greatly reduce plant growth and yield (e.g. Baligar *et al.*, 1995). The phytotoxicity of the element is mainly expressed in two ways. Firstly, excess Al inhibits lateral root and root hair formation, creating a poor root system. Secondly, Al may limit the solubility and, therefore, the availability of some essential mineral nutrients, principally P, by fixing them in soils (Taylor, 1988). As a result, plants have difficulty in taking up nutrients and water in sufficient quantity, and consequently they are stunted.

From the agronomic point of view, AI toxicity remains a crucial problem, especially in many acid tropical soils, as there is no easy way to solve it. Cultivation of plant species or genotypes tolerant to AI has been widely recommended (e.g Sanchez and Salinas, 1981; Myers and de Pauw, 1995). This is inexpensive and easy to practise, but has a constraint relating to the local availability of plant seed, particularly for farmers in many developing countries, whilst to breed and establish an AI tolerant genotype requires time, skills and resources (Myers and de Pauw, 1995). The alternative solution is the modification of soil conditions to make them more conducive to the growth of AI-sensitive genotypes in particular. A variety of methods can be applied such as liming, fertilizing or organic manuring (Barcélo *et al.*, 1996). Soil liming increases soil pH, thereby reduces soluble AI, and so improves plant performance. Nonetheless, it is rarely practised particularly in developing countries because of cost. As a result, there is a need to develop other appropriate solutions by considering soil characteristics. In this respect, many workers suggest manipulation of the potency of soil microorganisms, particularly glomalean fungi that form arbuscular mycorrhizal symbioses with plant roots.

Arbuscular mycorrhizas (AM) are very common in native and manmade ecosystems, and recognized as mutualistic symbioses. There is a wealth of information in the literature showing that AM fungi increase the growth of their host plant by supplying mineral nutrients, primarily immobile elements such as P, Zn and Cu and by inducing plant resistance to adverse soil conditions (Smith and Read, 1997). In these respects, the greatest effects of this symbiosis have been observed with plants that have coarse roots with a lack of root hairs or else a small root system, and/or are grown on soils with particularly low available P (Mosse, 1981; Manjunath and Habte,

1991). Recent work has demonstrated that the performances of several crop plants grown in acidic soil conditions were greatly improved by mycorrhizas; these include sorghum (Raju *et al.*, 1988), soybean, maize (Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996), barley (Borie and Rubio, 1999), onion, cassava, cowpea (Yost and Fox, 1979) and banana (Rufyikiri *et al.*, 2000). This indicates that mycorrhizas can also be of great importance in acid soils, where P deficiency and poorly developed plant root systems, induced by excessive Al, are growth constraints.

Decreases in growth and function of AM fungi themselves at low pH have also been documented (Clark, 1997), but no conclusions have been made about the main cause, i.e. whether it was a high concentration of H<sup>+</sup> ions (low pH) *per se* or acidity-related factors. Some workers found that excessive AI reduced AM functioning in acid soils (Raju *et al.*, 1988; Borie and Rubio, 1999), but again the mechanisms are unknown. However, it appears that AI may impair the fungus directly, particularly during presymbiotic growth and indirectly by inhibiting host plant growth. Nevertheless, few good data support any of these explanations. Overall, many ecophysiological aspects of AM fungi in acid soils remain far from fully understood, so more investigations are required.

The study presented in this thesis was concerned with the functioning of AM symbiosis on plant growth in acid soil conditions, with particular interest in the interaction between AM fungi and AI toxicity.

The following section presents a brief review of literature, which covers the AI phytotoxicity and AM symbiosis and their effects on plant

growth, particularly in acidic soil conditions and in relation to Al toxicity. The review is based on results of studies published up to 2000 when the present study began. Papers published since then are incorporated in the discussion sections of relevant chapters and in the general discussion.

#### **1.2 Review of literature**

#### 1.2.1 Aluminium in soil

Aluminium is the most abundant metal in the earth's crust and is found as a major element in almost all mineral soils, comprising up to 7.1% by weight of the soil (Wolt, 1994). It exists both in solid and soluble phases. Its solid phase is predominantly found as a component of various minerals such as gibbsite (hydrous oxides), feldspars, kaolinite and other clay minerals (alumino-silicates), jurbate (sulphates), and variscite (phosphates) (Ritchie, 1995). In soil solution, Al can be extensively hydrolyzed and polymerized, generating soluble forms that have complex speciation chemistry, both as monomeric and polymeric species (McBride, 1994). The concentrations and distributions of Al species in soil solution vary markedly with soil pH. Fig. 1.1 shows the relationship between solution pH and relative distribution and average charge of Al species. At very low pH, Al exists primarily as the hexa-aquo aluminium  $[Al(H_2O)_6^{3+}]$  species usually designated  $Al^{3+}$ , followed by other monomeric hydroxy-Al species such as  $Al(OH)^{2+}$  and  $Al(OH)_2^+$ . At neutral or higher pH, Al species exist predominantly as  $Al(OH)_3$  (an insoluble

form) and  $AI(OH)_4^-$  (Robert, 1995). Polymeric species, e.g.  $[AI_{13}(OH)_{30}(OH_2)_{18}]^{9+}$  designated  $AI_{13}$ , can develop at high Al concentrations, but they have not been detected in soil (Kinraide, 1991). In addition, the activities of monomeric Al species decrease in the presence of various organic anions such as citrate, malate, malonate, oxalate and quinate, and inorganic anions including phosphate, sulphate and fluoride, which bind them, forming insoluble complexes (Jones, 1998).



Figure 1.1 Relative distributions and average charge of soluble Al<sup>3+</sup> and monomeric hydroxy species of aluminium as a function of solution pH (after Marion *et al.*, 1976)

#### 1.2.1.1 Toxic species of aluminium

Aluminium is not considered an essential plant nutrient, and its presence in soil in high quantities is not a problem for plant growth particularly in neutral soils because it exists mostly as non-reactive forms (insoluble- organic or inorganic complexes), which are not harmful to living organisms. The element becomes detrimental to plants and soil microorganisms primarily under acidic conditions, since its concentration in solution increases with increasing soil acidity. At or below pH 5.5 soluble Al ions may achieve levels that are biologically toxic (Taylor, 1988). Products of Al hydrolysis all have the potential to trigger an AI stress response, but which species are more toxic to plants, whether the simplest  $Al^{3+}$ , hydroxy species of  $Al(OH)^{2+}$  and  $Al(OH)^{2+}$ (Alva et al., 1986b) or the polymeric species Al<sub>13</sub> (Kinraide and Parker, 1989), remains controversial. In addition to pH, other factors including soil organic matter and soil mineral composition can influence the activities of AI species and their toxicity to plants (Wolt, 1994; Robert, 1995). This complexity makes it very difficult to determine AI toxicity precisely under field soil conditions. Overall, the speciation of AI could be an important parameter of AI toxicity, but the toxicity of different AI species in soil solution has not been studied successfully (Wright, 1989). In consequence, many investigations use the extractable or soluble Al ions, referring to the collective concentration of monomeric AI ions, as the preferred predictor of AI toxicity in soil regardless of the species (Close and Powell, 1989; Wright, 1989; Wolt, 1994).

#### 1.2.1.2 Phytotoxity of aluminium

Aluminium toxicity is a complex disorder expressed in various symptoms. The initial and most obvious symptom that identifies plants suffering Al toxicity appears on roots. The presence of Al in micro-molar concentrations in nutrient solution can inhibit root growth (Massot *et al.*, 1999). Excess Al restricts the elongation of the main root axis, the development of lateral roots and the formation of root hairs. As a result, roots become shortened and stubby with brown, occasionally necrotic thickened tips, and lacking root hairs (Care, 1995). Al-injured roots appear coralloid, with lack of fine branching. Such root systems cannot function effectively in the absorption of nutrients and water.

On shoots, AI toxicity symptoms appear as abnormalities in size, form and colour of leaves, leaf veins and stems. These foliar symptoms are often associated with those of P, Ca or Fe deficiencies (Foy, 1992). Commonly, seedlings are more susceptible to AI toxicity than older plants. In cases of severe damage, plants become stunted and suffer loss of yield (Baligar *et al.*, 1995).

Excessive AI in the growth medium affects several physiological and biochemical processes in plants. Mechanisms of AI phytotoxicity have been reviewed comprehensively by Taylor (1988) and other workers (Foy 1992; Fageria *et al*, 1988). In short, mechanisms include (1) replacement of Ca<sup>2+</sup> or binding to free carboxyl groups of pectin, decreasing cell wall elasticity and so root elongation; (2) disorder of the integrity and permeability of plasma

membranes by binding to P on phospholipids or blocking  $Ca^{2+}$ -channels; (3) replacement of  $Ca^{2+}$  and  $Mg^{2+}$  in cytoskeletons that increases the rigidity of the skeleton; and (4) fixation of P in DNA, causing the double helix of DNA to become inflexible and the activity of the template depressed, resulting in disruption of nucleus functioning. Moreover, in soil, excess Al fixes P to form an Al-phosphate complex that reduces the solubility and thereby availability of P to plants. Excess Al can also hinder the uptake of some mineral nutrients, particularly Ca, Mg, K and Fe.

#### 1.2.1.3 Plant tolerance to aluminium toxicity

Plant species exhibit different degrees of Al tolerance. Most are sensitive, but some are very tolerant. Plants may tolerate Al stress differently, depending on their capacity to tolerate higher concentration of Al in their tissues and their ability to exclude Al ions from the root apices (Foy, 1988). Inside the plant, there may be a specific regulation resulting in the detoxification of Al, but this remains little known. It has been proposed that mechanisms by which Al is detoxified internally may include formation of Al-organic anion complexes, and intracellular compartmentalization of Al to reduce its activity in cytosol. Recently there have been reports showing the presence of complexes of Al-citrate in *Hydrangea macrophylla* (Ma *et al.*, 1997a), and of Al-oxalate in *Melastoma malabathricum* (Watanabe *et al.*, 1998) and *Fagopyrum esculentum* leaves (Ma and Hiradate, 2000). The accumulation of Al in insensitive sites, such as epidermal cells and vacuoles was also found in Melastoma (Watanabe *et al.*, 1998). The mechanisms of exclusion

of AI from the root apices have also been demonstrated. Exudation of organic acids from Al-tolerant plant roots, as citrate (Miyasaka et al., 1991), malate (Delhaize et al., 1993) and oxalate (Zheng et al., 1998), has been suggested as Al-chelators that precipitate non-toxic complexes at the root surface and thereby prevent AI penetration into the root cells. In addition, some workers believe that another mechanism of AI exclusion is increased rhizosphere pH, which is likely to decrease Al<sup>3+</sup> solubility, and thereby reduce its chemical activity and toxicity (Degenhardt et al., 1998; Bagayoko et al., 2000). Furthermore, another important aspect of plant tolerance to AI is the nutritional status of the plant itself. The acquisition of some essential nutrients in sufficient quantities, mainly P, Ca, Mg and Fe, can increase plant tolerance to AI stress (Foy, 1992). Recent studies demonstrate that Calcium in soybean (Sanzonowicz et al., 1998); Boron in mung bean (Yang and Zhang, 1998) and Silicon in maize (Ma et al., 1997b) can contribute to reducing the deleterious effect of AI but the mechanisms are not entirely known.

Plant species may show different responses to excess Al when grown in solution and in soil cultures (Parker, 1995). The differences might be related to variation in the components comprising the culture medium. The contents of clay and organic matter (Edmeades *et al.*, 1995), and organic acids released by roots can be of importance in controlling the activities and hence the toxicity of Al species in soil (Jones, 1998) but not in solution cultures (Jorge and Arruda, 1997). In addition, the activity of microorganisms in soils, particularly those associating with plant roots, such as that of AM

fungi, can also be important in alleviation of the toxic effects of Al on plants (Rufyikiri *et al.*, 2000). This matter, particularly the contribution of AM fungi to plant growth, including under Al stress conditions, is discussed in more detail in the following section.

## **1.2.2 Arbuscular mycorrhizas**

The term 'mycorrhizas' commonly refers to mutualistic symbioses between specific soil fungi and roots of higher plants, which benefit the two partners. The plants supply the fungi with organic carbon, and the fungi transport inorganic nutrients to the plants. To date, types of mycorrhizas have been recognized based on their morphological characteristics, including arbuscular mycorrhizas, ectomycorrhizas, ectendomycorrhizas, arbutoid, monotropoid, ericoid and orchid mycorrhizas (see Smith and Read, 1997). Arbuscular mycorrhizas (AM), which are the focus of this study, are the most widespread type in terms of geographical distribution and the number of plant species involved. AM fungi can be found in both natural and agricultural soils as a natural association involving about 80% of land plant species (Smith and Gianinazzi-Pearson, 1988). This type is established by soil fungi belonging to the order Glomales of Zygomycotina, in the genera of Glomus, Sclerocystis, Entrophospora, Acaulospora, Gigaspora and Scutellospora (Morton and Benny, 1990). The fungi are recognized as obligately dependent on living roots for organic carbon, and lack saprophytic ability (Shachar-Hill et al., 1995; Pfeffer et al., 1999).

AM symbiosis is primarily characterized by specific structures of the fungus, inside and outside roots. Internal fungal structures differ with the pattern of root colonization and there are distinct Arum and Paris types (Smith and Smith, 1997). Arum type colonization is characterized mainly by internal hyphae that grow extensively between cortical cells, and arbuscules within the cells. An arbuscule, the little tree-like structure, is established by intercellular hyphae within a cortical cell 2-3 days after root penetration (Mosse, 1981). Arbuscules are highly branched, intracellular structures, which invaginate and are surrounded by the extended plasmalemma of the host cell. Although there is no direct contact between the fungal organ and cell cytoplasm (Bonfante-Fasolo, 1984), the structure provides a large surface area for the two partners, and the arbuscule is thought to be the site of nutrient transfer (Smith and Smith, 1990). The life span of arbuscules is short, estimated at 10-12 days in maize (Toth and Miller, 1984) and 6-8 days in leek (Dickson, 1999). Another internal structure formed by AM fungi except Gigaspora and Scutellospora is the vesicle. This is a terminal or intercalary swelling of internal hyphae; spherical, oval or lobed in shape with variation in sizes. This is typically formed after arbuscules and the number increases as plants mature. Vesicles contain lipid droplets and a number of nuclei so they may serve as endophytic storage organs, and function as fungal spores after the host plant dies (Biermann and Linderman, 1983). In Paris type colonization, AM internal structures are mainly intracellular, with coiled hyphae developing intensively and spreading from one and another cortical cells, with small arbuscules originating from the coils (Smith and Read,

1997). Detailed internal structure of the *Paris* type is less studied than that of the *Arum* type (Smith and Smith, 1997).

The external part of the AM system is the extraradical mycelium, i.e. external hyphae growing out into the bulk soil as the extension of internal hyphae. External hyphae are multinucleate, coenocytic and dimorphic, and consist of the main coarse hyphae and clumps of branched fine hyphae. The coarse hyphae have thick walls, diameters >20 µm, distinct angular projection, and the capability of reinitiating colonization and producing spores. The fine hyphae are considered as absorbing hyphae having thin walls and diameter 2-10 µm (Sylvia, 1992). The hyphae can extend up to 10-15 cm from a root surface and develop a network in the soil (Li et al., 1991a; Jakobsen et al., 1992a). Total length of the hyphae produced by AM fungal species differs extensively, ranging from 1 to 50 m g<sup>-1</sup> soil (Sylvia, 1992) with most values 5 to 15 m g<sup>-1</sup> soil (Jakobsen et al., 1992b). Other external structures, e.g. auxiliary cells, are formed particularly by species of Gigaspora and Scutellospora, and asexual spores (chlamydospores) are formed in the external hyphae (see Smith and Read, 1997). Figure 1.2 illustrates the structure of AM based on Arum type colonization in particular.



Figure 1.2 Schematic of external and internal structures of AM symbiotic system for the *Arum* type (after Brundrett *et al.*, 1996)

Mycorrhiza formation is a complex process consisting of a sequence of stages (*see* Fig. 1.3) that can be represented by events including spore germination and pre-symbiotic hyphal growth (2), hyphal branching in the presence of host roots, appressorium formation (3), root penetration and colonization, arbuscule development, external hyphal growth (4), and spore production in the soil (5) that may be followed by spore dormancy (1) (Giovannetti, 2000). It is believed that every stage involves a signalingrecognition process between the two partners (Harrison, 1999).

Root colonization can be initiated by hyphae growing from germinating spores or fragmented old colonized roots and/or external hyphae from neighboring colonized roots (Smith and Read, 1997). The growing hyphae can enter the root through root hairs or penetrate the epidermis directly via an appressorium or frequently between two epidermal cells, and then grow into the root cortex intercellularly through interconnected spaces and develop arbuscules (in the *Arum* type). In the case of roots lacking interconnected spaces, the hyphae may spread from cell to cell producing hyphal coils in the cortical cells (in the *Paris* type). In the subsequent stage, the fungus develops external hyphae that extend outside of the root, followed by producing spores in soil (Giovannetti, 2000).



Figure 1.3 Schematic of the life cycles of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in relation to root colonization (after Giovannetti, 2000)

The formation process, however, may be impaired if the fungus fails to adapt to environmental conditions. Environmental soil factors, such as soil temperature, moisture (Daniels and Trappe, 1980), pH (Green *at al.*, 1976; Siqueira *et al.*, 1984), P availability (de Miranda and Harris, 1994), Al concentration (Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1994), and microorganism activities (Azcón-Aguilar *et al.*, 1986) can influence the pre-symbiotic growth of the fungus, and so their potential to colonize plant roots. There is no evidence that spore germination is affected by the presence of plant roots, but root exudates may stimulate the extension and branching of hyphae (Gianinazzi-Pearson *et al.*, 1989; Nagahashi and Douds, 2000). At later stages after the fungus has contacted roots, the process is more regulated by plant response, as indicated by the phenomena of abortive appressoria or fewer entry points on the root surface. Plant physiology in terms of nutritional status at that time is important to the regulation. Amijee *et al.* (1989) clearly demonstrated decreases in quantity of entry points, development of internal hyphae and length of root colonized in plants supplied with high P. Similarly, reduction in mycorrhiza formation was also observed when available P in soil was extremely low (Abbott *et al.*, 1984; Koide and Li, 1990). These findings generally suggest that despite the compatibility of the two partners, environmental factors may control the formation and accordingly the functioning of the symbiosis by affecting the plant and the fungus in different ways and at different phases of the colonization process.

#### 1.2.2.1 AM function in plant growth

Beneficial effects of AM fungi on various crop species have been reported widely. Growth of mycorrhizal plants is often better than that of other plants without mycorrhizas, particularly under the stressful conditions of infertile soils. The growth improvement of mycorrhizal plants generally results from increased nutrient uptake. Mycorrhizal plants are more effective than nonmycorrhizal plants in P acquisition. Phosphate uptake efficiency in mycorrhizal roots can be several times higher than in non-mycorrhizal roots (Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996; Borie and Rubio, 1999). Other nutrients such as Ca, Mg, K, S, Fe, Zn, Cu, Mn and N are also increased in varying quantities by mycorrhizas (e.g. Raju *et al.*, 1988; Clark and Zeto, 2000). These increases are usually attributed to the contribution made by the external fungal hyphae.

External fungal hyphae are an essential part in the symbiosis, primarily acting as a bridge between plant and soil. They not only increase plant access to nutrients in soil by effectively enlarging the absorbing area of the root system and the soil volume exploited, but may also accelerate the acquisition process by reducing diffusion distances through the soil (Li *et al.*, 1991a; Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992a, b). Transport of nutrients, especially immobile elements such as P, Zn and Cu, through the hyphae from distant points beyond the root depletion zones, has been documented (e.g. George, 2000). In addition, by acidifying the surrounding soil (Li *et al.*, 1991b) or by releasing alkaline-phosphatases, the hyphae are able to exploit nutrients from sources unavailable for non-mycorrhizal roots, such as organic phosphates (Joner, 1994) or Ca-bound phosphates (Ness and Vlek, 2000).

Other benefits produced by AM fungi for host plants are also well known. These include increased plant tolerance to drought. Bethlenfalvay *et al.* (1988) reported that mycorrhizal roots were able to take up water at a lower soil water potential than non-mycorrhizal roots. Other studies found that under drought stress, mycorrhizal plants had lower resistance to water transport, so they had higher plant turgor, leaf water potential, stomatal conductance and transpiration rate compared to plants without mycorrhiza

(Safir et al., 1972; Levy and Krikun, 1980; Augé et al., 1986; Ebel et al., 1997). AM symbiosis may also increase plant tolerance to infection by soilborne pathogens, particularly when symbiosis is established before pathogen infection. Increased tolerance to root diseases is often attributed to increased nutrient uptake, but competition for infection sites between AM fungi and pathogens could be the main cause of reduction in root disease on mycorrhizal plants (Cordier et al., 1996; Norman et al., 1996). In some cases, however, reduction in mycorrhizal colonization by pathogens has also been reported (Dehne, 1982; Zambolim and Schenck, 1983). Moreover, mycorrhiza formation may protect plants from heavy metal toxicity. Although the mechanism is still unclear, regulation of the metal uptake by the fungi has been proposed. Koslowsky and Boerner (1989) showed that mycorrhizal switchgrass consistently contained less AI than non-mycorrhizal plants, though AI concentrations in growth media were increased. Heggo et al. (1990) found that compared with those of control plants without mycorrhizas, the concentrations of Zn, Cd and Mn in shoots of mycorrhizal soybean plants were lower in soil with high availabilities of these metals but higher when these metal availabilities in soil were low. On the other hand, AM fungi may induce phytotoxicity when taking up toxic metals, such as cadmium (Cd) or nickel (Ni), in sufficient quantity (Guo et al., 1996; Joner and Leyval, 1997). Even though AM fungi to some extent can mitigate the toxicity of metals, such as AI, Zn, Cu and Cd, exposure to these metals at high concentrations can suppress the fungi themselves (Gildon and Tinker, 1981, 1983).

The function of AM is dependent on the dynamic interaction between the plant and the fungus, and their responses to environmental conditions (Sylvia and Williams, 1992). AM fungi themselves, however, show great differences in infectivity and effectiveness (referring to fungal ability to colonize roots and to improve plant growth or nutrient uptake respectively) (Abbott and Robson, 1981a; Krishna et al., 1985a). In this respect, the infectivity of fungal species can be attributed to their inoculum potentials in soils (Abbott and Robson, 1981b), their inherent ability to adapt to soil conditions different from which they were isolated (Wilson, 1988), especially at the early stages of their growth (see section 1.2.2), and their capacity to interact with the plant hosts for development of colonization (Pinior et al., 1999). Differences in effectiveness amongst species may be related to differences in the rapidity and the extent of colonization (Abbott and Robson, 1981b), the development and distribution of external hyphae in soils (Li et al., 1991a: Jakobsen et al., 1992a) and the capacity of hyphae to take up and transport nutrients from soil to roots (Abbott and Robson, 1982; Johansen et al., 1993). Additionally, the ratio of internal and external mycelium, the number of connecting hyphae and the life span of the hyphae also influence the fungal effectiveness (Mosse, 1981).

As mentioned above, most terrestrial plant species can form AM symbioses, but there are considerable variations in root colonization between plant species or, even cultivars within a species occur (Plenchette *et al.*, 1983; Krishna *et al.*, 1985b; Baon *et al.*, 1993). Notwithstanding root morphology that is genetically inherent, the plant nutrition status induced by

external factors becomes the major regulator of the symbiosis. There is clear evidence showing that the extent of fungal colonization is often negatively correlated with the P status of the plant. Depressed root colonization and/or external fungal growth under high P has been observed for several plant and fungal species (Amijee et al. 1989; Thomson et al., 1991; de Miranda et al., 1989; Thingstrup et al., 2000). Depression of AM function has also been observed when plants are grown in media with extremely low P (Abbott et al., 1984; Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989; Koide and Li, 1990). In addition to soil P, other environmental factors can also influence the infectivity and effectiveness of AM fungi as already mentioned above (see Section 1.2.2; also Hayman, 1982; Sylvia and Williams, 1992: Smith and Read, 1997). These effects indicate that AM symbiosis can develop and function well when the plant and the fungus are compatible, and the environment is conducive. Nevertheless, uncertainty remains regarding the conditions of the environment that may optimize symbiotic functioning, especially in acid soils in which a set of factors exist which limit plant growth. It is, therefore, important to determine further ecological aspects of AM symbiosis under acidic soil conditions.

#### 1.2.2.2 AM function at low pH

In acidic soil conditions (pH < 5.0) AM fungi are of considerable importance for plant growth, since plants often grow poorly because of loss of root function (Care, 1995; *see* Section 1.2.1.2). The promotional effects of AM

fungi on the growth and mineral uptake of several field crops on acid soils have been reported recently. These crops include sorghum (Medeiros et al., 1994), maize (Clark and Zeto, 1996a; Nurlaeny et al., 1996), soybean (Nurlaeny et al., 1996), and barley (Mendoza and Borie, 1998; Borie and Rubio, 1999). These effects, however, vary with fungal species, crop species or cultivars and with soil pH. Medeiros et al. (1994) found that in sand culture (pH<sub>H2O</sub> 4.8), the growth and mineral uptake of sorghum were significantly increased by G. etunicatum, but not by G. intraradices. On the other hand, Clark and Zeto (1996a) observed no differences amongst G. intraradices, G. etunicatum and G. diaphanum in stimulating growth and the uptake of P and Ca of maize grown on two acid soils (pH<sub>Ca</sub> 4.2 and 4.6), although G. intraradices was more effective than the others for nutrients other than P and Ca. In contrast, Nurlaenv et al. (1996) found that G. intraradices contributed differently to the growth and P uptake of maize and soybean in two tropical acid soils, an Oxisol (pH<sub>Ca</sub> 4.5) and an Ultisol (pH<sub>Ca</sub> 4.0). In the Oxisol, the contribution increased when the soil pH was increased from 4.7 to 6.4, while the greatest contribution in the Ultisol was at pH 5.6.

Mycorrhizal colonization in acid soils also seems to vary with fungal species. Clark and Zeto (1996b) found no effects of low pH on the colonization by *G. intraradices, G. etunicatum* and *G. diaphanum* of maize roots, but increased soil pH increased colonization. In contrast, increased soil pH significantly decreased the root colonization by *G. intraradices* on soybean and maize (Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996) and by *G. etunicatum* on an Alsensitive barley cultivar (Borie and Rubio, 1999). Furthermore, the responses
of AM fungi to low soil pH varied with host plants. Root colonization by *G. macrocarpum* on *Guizotia abyssinica* was inhibited at pH 4.3 (Skipper and Smith, 1979), but not on *Tagetes minuta* (Graw, 1979). In addition, root colonization by *G. etunicatum* was different on two cultivars of barley differing in sensitivity to low pH when grown in sand culture at pH 4.8 (Mendoza and Borie, 1998).

Other reports showed that low pH restricts distribution and spore abundance of fungal species in the field (Porter *et al.*, 1987a), and inhibits spore germination and hyphal growth from germinated spores (Green *et al.*, 1976: Siqueira *et al.*, 1984). Thus it is likely that reduced mycorrhizal colonization at low pH resulted from inhibition of the early growth of the fungus. However, it is not clear which factor under acidic conditions is responsible for this inhibition. It is proposed that in acid soils low pH *per se* in terms of high H<sup>+</sup> ion activities (Porter *et al.*, 1987b), or high solubility of AI (Raju *et al.*, 1988: Borie and Rubio, 1999), accompanied by P deficiency (Abbott and Robson, 1985), becomes the major factor depressing AM fungal growth and functions, but due to their confounding effects they have never been demonstrated separately. Further work, which discriminates between the effects of AI and low pH, is needed. In the following section the importance of AI as the major factor affecting the mycorrhizal functioning in acid soils is discussed.

1.2.2.3 AM function under aluminium stress conditions

There have been many studies conducted on the responses of plants both to Al toxicity and to AM fungi under acidic conditions, but only few studies on the interactions between Al and AM fungi. Therefore, the effects of Al toxicity on the infectivity and effectiveness of AM fungi, and also of the ability of the fungus to alleviate the toxic effects of Al remain a large area of relative ignorance. The two aspects have, however, received a little attention (Robson and Abbott, 1989; Clark, 1997; Habte, 1999).

Some studies indicated that excessive AI in soil solution was the major inhibitor of AM fungi, though this varies in degree with species or isolates of the fungus. Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck (1994) showed that spore germination and hyphal growth of *Glomus* species, with the exception of *G. manihotis*, were completely inhibited by high concentrations of AI in soil, whereas those of most species of *Gigaspora* were not affected. Mendoza and Borie (1998) found that *G. etunicatum* made no contribution to an Alsensitive barley cultivar grown on a sand culture containing 600  $\mu$ M AI. White (1984 *cit.* Robson and Abbott, 1989) found *G. fasciculatum* unable to mitigate the negative effects of AI on clover even though its root colonization appeared unaffected.

So far, the mechanism by which Al inhibits the fungal growth and function remains unknown. Nevertheless, it is believed that excess Al may have direct effects on the fungus, mainly in the early stages of fungal growth, resulting in inhibited mycorrhiza formation. According to Robert (1995), the toxicity of AI to fungi may result from the activities of AI ions that increase fungal cell wall rigidity, disruption of enzymatic and growth regulator activities, and fixation of P on the DNA double helix, reducing DNA replication. In addition, the excess AI may also reduce fungal growth via effects on the host plant. Plants suffering from AI toxicity often show P deficiency. This may in turn limit photosynthetic rates; accordingly not enough organic carbon will be produced and so will be unavailable for fungal growth. Koide and Li (1990) demonstrated that sunflower plants had a poorly developed mycorrhizal colonization when grown in sand culture supplied with very low P, and colonization increased as P increased. Koslowsky and Boerner (1989) suggested that a supply of P in sufficient amounts was needed to stimulate the ability of mycorrhiza to alleviate the toxic effect of AI on switchgrass. Therefore, under excess AI conditions inducing P deficiency in plants, restriction in the growth and function of AM fungi can occur due to the lack of organic carbon supply from the plants.

In spite of AI toxicity to the fungus, the ability of AM fungi to alleviate AI toxicity to plant growth has been demonstrated by some workers. Rufyikiri *et al.* (2000) found that the growth of mycorrhizal banana plants in a sand culture treated with 180  $\mu$ M AI was better than that of plants without mycorrhiza. Medeiros *et al.* (1994) showed that *G. etunicatum* increased sorghum tolerance to toxic AI; no differences were observed in plant growth and P, Ca, Mg and Zn uptake of mycorrhizal plants grown in a sand culture containing AI in the range 0 - 105  $\mu$ M AI. Mendoza and Borie (1998) found that the alleviation of AI toxicity by *G. etunicatum* varied with plant responses

to AI. In sand culture with 600 µM AI, the fungus significantly benefited an AI tolerant barley cultivar but not an AI sensitive one. Borie and Rubio (1999) found similar results by growing the two barley cultivars in soil culture with different AI concentrations. These findings clearly indicate that AM fungi can reduce AI phytotoxicity, although the extent depends greatly on the responses of the host plants themselves to AI stress and on their P status in particular. However, how mycorrhizas mitigate the negative effect of AI is unknown. Increase in mycorrhizal plant tolerance to AI may possibly result from improved plant nutritional status. The acquisition of P in sufficient quantity could help plants to escape from detrimental effects of AI by growing faster (Foy, 1992). It is also speculated that mycorrhizas could reduce AI toxicity by excretion of organic acids in the mycorrhizosphere, or by retaining AI in the fungal organs, such as vesicles, auxiliary cells or external hyphae (Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989).

## **1.2.3 Difficulties in AI-AM interaction studies**

As mentioned above, many investigations of AM fungi have been made with acid soils, but there is no conclusive evidence showing which factors exert the strongest effect on AM fungi. In that regard, a few reports concerning the inhibition of AM function by AI remain mechanistically inconclusive in the sense that the toxic effect of AI was not separated from that of other stress factors related to soil acidity. The major problems in such studies mostly arise from the difficulty of fixing soluble AI ion levels in plant growth media,

particularly in soil because of the complexity of chemical reactions involving Al in soil solution. Therefore, because it is easier to establish soluble Al levels in solution, the toxicity of AI to plants is routinely studied using hydroponic techniques. However, this method is not really appropriate to mycorrhizal studies since AM fungi do not grow well under these conditions. Furthermore, the benefits of AM fungi to plant growth are related to their roles in soil. Some workers have employed semi-hydroponics in sand cultures to look at the effects of AI on AM function (Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989; Medeiros et al., 1994; Mendoza and Borie, 1998; Rufyikiri et al., 2000). This method was very promising and provided the possibility of investigating the effect of a single stress factor without affecting others. Nonetheless, to some extent the results would be different when soil or sand-soil mix is used, because sand culture is deficient in pH-buffering capacity that is important to maintain chemical conditions in soil (Edmeades et al., 1995), and physically less conducive to external hyphal growth (E Drew, personal communication). Consequently, methods to set up soil with different soluble Al levels under particular soil conditions, such as pH and other soil chemical components, for studying AM fungi and Al interactions are a much needed development. Another difficulty in drawing conclusions about AI toxicity to AM fungi is related to the use of inappropriate experimental techniques; using the conventional pot it is virtually impossible to distinguish the direct effect of Al on the fungus from those of other acidity-related factors. Thus, development of an appropriate experimental procedure is necessary. The compartmental system introduced firstly by Schüepp (1987), and then developed in various models by other workers (e.g. Li *et al.*, 1991a; Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992a, b; Vierheilig *et al.*, 1995), could be relevant for assessing the toxic effects of Al on AM fungi. Basically, the system provides space for external hyphae to grow alone, separated from colonized roots. Hence the effects of given treatments on the growth and function of external hyphae can be determined more easily.

#### 1.2.4 Summary

The beneficial effects of AM fungi on plant growth have been well established. By extending and distributing their external hyphae into the soil beyond root depletion zones, these fungi can improve plant nutrient acquisition and resistance to some soil stress factors, particularly when grown in problem soils including infertile acid soils. However, plant benefits derived from AM may vary with plant genotypes and fungal species or isolates. A number of soil components, such as soil pH, nutrient availability, particularly P, and metal toxicity may also influence mycorrhizal functions. Little is known about environmental conditions under which the symbiosis functions optimally.

Al toxicity is definitely the most limiting factor for plants in acid soils. Excess Al inhibits the development of root systems, and limits the availability of mineral nutrients, especially P, causing problems in acquisition of nutrients and water in sufficient quantities. Furthermore, Al toxicity may also be expressed in reduction of the growth and activity of various microorganisms

in soils, particularly AM fungi, that have important contributions to plant nutrition.

Relatively few studies have been made of the interaction between AM fungi and AI toxicity. Some demonstrated that AM fungi could alleviate toxic effects of AI on plant growth, but others revealed that the growth and functions of the fungi are themselves depressed by AI. However, mechanisms by which AM fungi alleviate AI phytotoxicity or by which AI affects the growth and functions of the fungi are largely unknown. So, there is considerable opportunity to carry out studies in this area.

From the literature, there are some interesting findings that need to be clarified, particularly regarding the confounding effects of AI and low pH *per se* on AM fungi under acidic conditions, the stage in the fungal life mostly depressed by AI, and the ways in which AI affects the fungus whether directly or indirectly via host plants. Overall, these findings suggest that there is a requirement to develop a new approach in the study to make it possible to assess separately the effects of AI and low pH, and the effect of AI directly and indirectly via a host plant on AM fungi. Therefore, the establishment of growth media with specific conditions of pH and AI concentration and the use of appropriate pot systems to separate root and hyphal domains are essential.

#### 1.3 Aims of Study

The overall aim of this study is to improve knowledge about the interaction between AM fungi and Al toxicity in acid soils, by focusing on the following questions:

- 1. Does low pH of itself inhibit the functioning of AM symbiosis?
- 2. Does AI toxicity of itself inhibit the functioning of AM symbiosis?
- 3. Does Al affect spore germination, and germ tube growth of the fungus?
- 4. Does Al directly affect external hyphal growth of the fungus or indirectly via the host plant?
- Does plant P status influence external hyphal growth of the fungus under AI stress?

To answer the questions, this study began by establishing growth media having a range of independently varying pH and AI concentrations, and secondly choosing plant species moderately tolerant to low pH but rather sensitive to AI (Chapter 2) that offered the possibility of assessing separately the effects of low pH on plant responses to mycorrhizas (Chapter 3) from those of AI concentration (Chapter 4). Chapter 5 presents the investigation of spore germination and hyphal growth in agar plates and soil media with different AI concentrations. Furthermore, using compartmented pots, the effects of AI on the growth and functions of external hyphae were also assessed (Chapter 6). Chapter 7 presents an investigation of the effect of plant P status on the growth of external hyphae under AI stress. All these results are then discussed to draw conclusions and suggestions for future work (Chapter 8).

#### CHAPTER 2

# **GENERAL MATERIALS AND METHODS**

This chapter describes materials and methods frequently used in the experiments. Variation in the materials or methods for specific experiment is described in the relevant chapters.

# 2.1 Growth medium

An important thrust of this study is the assessment as far as possible of the effect of aluminium separately from that of low pH. Accordingly, the establishment of plant growth media to meet these specific conditions required in this study was essential. For studies relating to the effects of low pH, the medium was adjusted to pH less than 5.3. Because of the impossibility of removing all soluble AI, its concentration in the medium was maintained at less than 2 ppm, which was not toxic to cowpea plants (*see* Section 2.2). In that way, the potential effect of AI could be minimized. For studies of the effects of AI toxicity, on the other hand, the growth media were set up at a certain pH but with different added soluble AI concentrations.

The growth medium was a mixture of sand and soil (90:10, w/w). The soil was an acidic podsolic soil of grey sandy loam, collected from Flaxley Farm, Adelaide Hills, 45 km of Southeast of Adelaide, South Australia. The soil sample was taken up from the topsoil of about 25 cm in depth. The soil

was air-dried, ground and sieved with a 5 mm screen, and then mixed completely with washed river sand (K40, Keough Sand Depot Pty. Ltd., South Australia). Some chemical properties of the soil are shown in Appendix 1.

In the preparation process, the medium was firstly fertilized with basal nutrients based on the composition of Ruakura solution for leguminous plants (Smith et al., 1983). This was required to provide adequate nutrients for growth of experimental plants. The amounts of nutrients added were 59.4 NH<sub>4</sub>-N, 178.2 NO<sub>3</sub>-N, 36 P, 54 S, 214.2 K, 18.9 Mg, 114.3 Ca, 13.5 Na, 8.1 Cl, 2.7 Fe, 0.45 B, 0.45 Mn, 0.225 Zn, 0.036 Cu and 0.009 Mo mg kg<sup>-1</sup> medium. Nutrients were mixed thoroughly and this medium was denoted Mo. To establish media having different pH values, Mo was treated by addition of different volumes of H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, NaOH and purified water to produce final water content of 0.25 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil, and mixing thoroughly at every addition. The media were then incubated for at least two weeks before being air-dried. These mixes were denoted  $M_{4.6}$ ,  $M_{4.9}$  and  $M_{5.2}$  for media pH of 4.6, 4.9 and 5.2 respectively. Furthermore, to produce media containing different soluble AI concentrations, amounts of 0, 75, 150 or 300 µg Al g<sup>-1</sup> medium as Al<sub>2</sub>(SO<sub>4</sub>)<sub>3</sub> solution was added to Mo and mixed thoroughly. Different volumes of NaOH solution were then added to adjust the pH to 4.7. Purified water was added to produce water content of 0.25 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil. The soil was mixed completely, and incubated for at least two weeks before being air-dried. These mixes with the addition of 0, 75, 150 or 300  $\mu$ g Al g<sup>-1</sup> medium were denoted A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub>, A<sub>7</sub> or A<sub>12</sub>

respectively (the subscript refers to Al concentrations in the final established growth medium of 1.1, 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm).

Table 2.1 shows the solutions and volumes added in setting up the growth medium.

Medium	1 M H₂SO₄ (mL)	0.185 M Al₂ (SO₄)₃ (mL)	1 M NaOH (mL)
Mo	0	0	0
M <sub>5.2</sub>	0.19	0	0
M <sub>4.9</sub>	0.75	0	0.19
M <sub>4.6</sub>	1.13	0	0.56
A <sub>1</sub>	1.13	0	0.75
A <sub>4</sub>	0	7.5	2.88
A <sub>7</sub>	0	15.0	10.63
A <sub>12</sub>	0	30.0	24.25

Table 2.1 Volumes of chemical solutions added to establish the growth media after fertilization with Ruakura solution, based on 1000 g medium

The growth media were autoclaved for 1 hour at 121°C twice on each of two days prior to use to eliminate AM fungal propagules from the media.

Table 2.2 presents the composition of selected elements in the media.

	Growth medium										
	Mo	M <sub>5.2</sub>	M <sub>4.9</sub>	M <sub>4.6</sub>	A <sub>1</sub>	A <sub>4</sub>	A <sub>7</sub>	A <sub>12</sub>			
рН <sub>н20</sub> (1:5)	5.32	5.16	4.89	4.68	4.73	4.69	4.74	4.70			
EC <sub>H2O</sub> (1:5) (dS/m)	0.31	0.28	0.39	0.31	0.29	0.35	0.51	0.73			
<sup>1</sup> Elements (ppm)											
Ca	113	118	117	110	112	106	108	108			
Mg	30	32	24	29	28	25	27	26			
К	121	120	129	138	115	123	129	145			
Na	30	29	29	33	29	88	237	527			
S	42	41	42	44	59	133	213	450			
Fe	2.1	2.1	2.8	2.8	2.8	2.7	2.5	2.6			
Mn	0.39	0.39	0.40	0.39	0.38	0.44	0.42	0.43			
Zn	0.52	0.53	0.49	0.54	0.56	0.50	0.54	0.54			
<sup>2</sup> P-Bray 1	26	29	30	29	28	30	29	25			
<sup>3</sup> Soluble-Al	0.4	0.4	0.8	1.1	1.1	4.1	7.3	11.9			
<sup>4</sup> Total N (%)	0.12	0.11	0.11	0.11	0.11	0.10	0.11	0.10			

Table 2.2 Selected chemical properties of the growth media used for experiments after adjustment and autoclaving

<sup>1</sup>Elements were extracted in 0.01 M CaCl<sub>2</sub> (Houba *et al.*, 2000) and determined by ICP-AES; <sup>2</sup>Phosphate was extracted in 1 M NH<sub>4</sub>F and determined colorimetrically with ammonium molybdate using a spectrophotometer (Bray-1 method) (Buurman *et al.*, 1996); <sup>3</sup>Al was extracted in 0.02 M CaCl<sub>2</sub> and determined colorimetrically with Chrome Azurol-S using a spectrophotometer (Close and Powell, 1989); <sup>4</sup>N was determined using Kjeldahl method (Buurman *et al.*, 1996).

## 2.2 Plant species

The plant species chosen for this study was cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata* L. Walp.). It is one of the important vegetable and protein source crops in tropical regions, mostly occupied by acid soils (Fageria *et al.*, 1997). The reasons for choosing this plant are that it is moderately tolerant to low pH but predisposed to Al toxicity (Howeler, 1991), and that it has a positive response to AM symbiosis (Yost and Fox, 1979; Thompson, 1991). These characteristics are needed to allow assessment of the effects of Al toxicity on mycorrhizal growth and functions on the plant separately from those of low pH. The cultivar of cowpea used in this study was Red Caloona, supplied by CSIRO Tropical Agriculture, Brisbane, Australia.

## 2.3 Preliminary growth experiment

A preliminary experiment to assess the cultivar's response to Al toxicity was carried out by comparing the growth of control plants in the untreated growth medium with pH 5.3 (M<sub>o</sub>) to the growth of plants in the Al-treated growth media that contained 1.0, 2.6, 4.4 or 5.2 ppm soluble Al respectively. The method to set up the Al-treated growth media was as described in Section 2.1. Plants were grown singly in pots containing 700 g of growth medium and harvested 6 weeks after transplanting. There were 5 replications for every treatment. The plant weight was measured after drying at 70°C for 48 hours.

Fig. 2.1 presents data on plant growth in relation to soluble AI concentrations in growth media.





Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=5); Bars marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ .

Overall, the plant growth decreased as Al concentrations increased. Roots of plants particularly at high Al were stunted and lacked lateral branches. Compared to control plants in Mo, a significant reduction in plant growth was observed only in growth media containing 4 ppm or higher soluble Al. This suggests that the cowpea cultivar has a limited tolerance to Al. Therefore, for further experiments the concentrations of Al in growth media were set up in the range of toxic level of soluble Al concentrations to the plant.

## 2.4 AM fungal species

*Gigaspora margarita* Becker and Hall (originally obtained from INRA, Dijon, France prior to establishment of the BEG collection) was employed in all experiments, while *Glomus etunicatum* Becker and Gerdemann (UT316-9, INVAM collection) was only used in one experiment. Previous work showed that the two fungal species were effective in acidic conditions (Yawney *et al.*, 1982; Clark *et al.*, 1999; Borie and Rubio, 1999).

The isolates were propagated in pot cultures of subterranean clover (*Trifolium subterranean* L.) in a growth medium comprising a mixture (90:10, w/w) of sand and soil at pH 5.3 for 4 months. Another culture without mycorrhizas was prepared similarly to provide mycorrhiza-free inoculum for the experiments.

### 2.5 Plant growth and fungal inoculation

The seeds of cowpea were surface-sterilized with a 15% NaOCI solution for 15 minutes, washed twice with distilled water and then soaked in distilled water overnight. The seeds were then germinated on wetted filter paper in Petri dishes in the dark for three days before transplanting into experimental pots. Plants were grown under glass-house conditions with an average air temperature range of 18-30°C (daytime). Most of the experiments were conducted around the summer season when full sunlight was available; no artificial light was used. Soil moisture was maintained by watering to weight at around field capacity (0.1 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil) and pH in pots was maintained throughout experiments using reverse osmosis (RO) water adjusted with  $H_2SO_4$  to the required pH. There was no leaching from the pots.

Plant inoculation was carried out using either spores or a mixed mycorrhizal inoculum (containing spores, external hyphae, fragmented roots and medium culture). Spores were extracted from pot cultures by wet sieving and sucrose centrifugation (*see* Brundrett *et al.*, 1996), and using a pipette a certain number of the spores in 2 mL water was then placed a few cm below the seeds at sowing times. Mixed inoculum was mixed thoroughly into the growth medium in a 10:90 (w/w) ratio prior to use. Spore filtrate (2 mL per pot) or mycorrhiza-free inoculum (a 10:90; w/w ratio) was given to control plants without mycorrhiza. The filtrate of spores was prepared by filtering suspension of extracted spores from pot cultures (containing about 5.10<sup>3</sup> spores in 25 mL water), using 30 µm screen mesh. No rhizobia were inoculated, to reduce the complication of biological interactions. The N requirement of plants was fulfilled from fertilization as shown in Section 2.1 (Smith *et al.*, 1983) regardless of the plants having nodules or not.

#### 2.6 Pot systems

Different container systems were used, depending on experimental purposes. These included conventional pots with only one compartment where roots and external hyphae grew together and pots with two or three compartments separated by 30  $\mu$ m screen mesh that provided a root-free zone for hyphae to grow separately from roots. The system of pots used in particular experiments is described in the relevant chapters.

#### 2.7 Determination of plant biomass

At harvest, shoots were detached from roots, dried at 70°C for 48 hours and weighed to determine dry weight. Roots were carefully pulled out from pots and placed on a 2 mm sieve and washed under a stream of water. Washing was done repeatedly with care to remove adhering soil. This was important to avoid soil contamination when the roots were analyzed for element concentrations. Washed roots were then blotted dry and weighed to determine fresh weight. Samples were taken randomly for determination of mycorrhizal colonization. The remaining roots were dried at 70°C for 48 hours and weighed. Total root dry weight was determined from the fresh weight of the whole root system and the fresh/dry weight ratio of sub-samples.

Representative samples of growth media were collected from every pot or hyphal compartment using three soil cores (13 mm in diameter) prior to harvest, which were mixed and air-dried. The samples were used for assessment of growth media pH and/or external hyphae.

### 2.8 Determination of root colonization

Root samples were cleared with 10% KOH, and stained with trypan blue in lacto-glycerol (a modification of the method of Phillips and Hayman (1970); omitting phenol from the reagents, and processed at room temperature). Stained roots were cut into 1 cm segments and spread randomly in a Petri dish to which a grid of 1 cm was attached. Total root length and the percentage of root length colonized by the AM fungi were assessed under a dissecting microscope with 40x magnification (Giovannetti and Mosse, 1980). The total number of intersections between roots and lines was tallied and later used to estimate the root length based on the formula  $R = (11/14) \times N \times G$  (Tennant, 1975); where R = estimated root length in cm, N = number of intersections, and G = grid size (cm). Percentage of root colonized was calculated from counts of the number of intersections with presence of fungal structures and the total intersections.

#### 2.9 Determination of external hyphal length

External hyphae were extracted from growth media and measured following the method of Jakobsen *et al.* (1992a) with some modification. A sub sample (approximately 3 g) of air dried growth medium was poured into a 30  $\mu$ m sieve, rinsed gently with tap water to remove fine particles and transferred into a blender which was then filled up to 250 mL with water. The soil suspension was blended at high speed for 15 s and poured quickly and quantitatively into a 250mL Erlenmeyer flask, closed with a stopper and shaken vigorously for 5 s by hand then left on the bench for 1 minute. Duplicate 5 mL aliquots were taken with a pipette inserted halfway into the solution and then each filtered through a 5µm Millipore filter (25 mm in diameter). Hyphae retained on the filters were stained with 0.05% trypan blue in lacto glycerol for 5 minutes, rinsed with purified water, and the filters were transferred to a microscope slide. This was carried out twice for every soil sample, so there were total of 4 filters per soil sample.

The length of hyphae was assessed by a gridline intersect method (Tennant, 1975), using the 10x10 eyepiece graticule under 200x magnification. The length of hyphae per g soil was calculated based on the number of intersects in 25 fields of view, the area of the filter, the volume of aliquot and the weight of the soil sample. There was no effort to distinguish between hyphae of mycorrhizal fungi and other fungi but the number of intersections counted for mycorrhizal samples was corrected for the mean of that of the equivalent control without mycorrhiza, prior to calculation of hyphal lengths of the fungus.

## 2.10 Determination of element uptake by plants

Dried shoots and roots were ground separately, and the plant materials (up to 250 mg) were placed into a 50 mL digestion tube, covered with 7 mL of a 6:1 mixture of nitric (70%) and perchloric (70%) acids, and allowed to stand overnight in a fume hood. The tubes were then placed into a Tecator<sup>R</sup> digestion block with consecutive temperatures at 160°C and 180°C for 9 and 3 hours. After digestion, the digests were diluted to 25 mL with purified water.

The concentration of P in the digest was determined by the phosphovanado-molybdate colorimetric method (Hanson, 1950) with a Shimadzu UV-1601 spectrophotometer. The concentration of other elements was determined using inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES).

Using data on concentration and dry weight, the contents of elements in shoots and roots were calculated; these allowed the total quantity of element uptake by plants to be estimated.

## 2.11 Determination of mycorrhizal growth responses

Plant responses to mycorrhizas expressed as the percentage change in total plant growth or mineral uptake, were calculated with the formula:

 $[{Plant}_{(M)} - Plant}_{(NM)}] / Plant}_{(NM)}] \times 100$ 

where  $Plant_{(M)} = dry$  matter or mineral content of mycorrhizal plants,  $Plant_{(NM)} = dry$  matter or mineral uptake of plants without mycorrhiza. The efficiency of the plant root system in absorbing mineral nutrients was determined as specific uptake of nutrient, which refers to the amount taken up per unit root length at the final harvest.

## 2.12 Soil analysis

Soil pH and electrical conductivity (EC) were measured in H<sub>2</sub>O (1:5, w/v) using an Expandable Ion Analyzer EA 940 Orion Research pH meter and an ATIorion Model 170 conductivity meter respectively. Available P in soil was extracted using NH<sub>4</sub>F-HCI (Bray-I method), and determined colorimetrically using stanno-ammonium-molybdate; organic carbon was determined using Walkley and Black method; and total N was digested followed wet oxidation of Kjeldahl method and determined with Auto-analyzer for ammonium (Buurman *et al.*, 1996). Soluble AI ions were extracted with 0.02 M CaCl<sub>2</sub> and their 'reactive' concentrations determined colorimetrically using Chrome Azurol-S (CAS) following the method of Close and Powell (1989); and other elements were extracted with 0.01 M CaCl<sub>2</sub> (Houba *et al.*, 2000) and determined by ICP-AES.

#### 2.13 Data analysis

Data were analyzed statistically using analysis of variance (ANOVA) to examine the differences amongst treatments. The LSD test at  $P \le 0.05$  was then used to determine if significant differences amongst treatments existed. Correlation or regression analyses were applied where appropriate. Data, in

some cases, were transformed prior to analysis. For the statistical analyses the package of GenStats 5<sup>th</sup> Edition, release 4.2 was used.

Data presented in tables are the means of different numbers replications, as stated.

## **CHAPTER 3**

# MYCORRHIZAL COWPEA GROWTH AT LOW pH

#### 3.1 Introduction

The importance of AM symbiosis in improving plant growth and nutrient uptake has been well documented (*see* Smith and Read, 1997; Clark and Zeto, 2000; George, 2000). This includes observations in acid soils in which various factors restrict plant growth (Yost and Fox, 1979; Raju *et al.*, 1988; Clark and Zeto, 1996b; Mendoza and Borie, 1998; Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996). The beneficial effects of the symbiosis, however, vary greatly with the fungal and plant species, and with soil conditions (Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996; Clark and Zeto, 1996a, b).

Although the effects of soil acidity on the function of AM fungi have been studied for a long time (Green *et al.*, 1976; Habte, 1999), the factor exerting the strongest effect on the fungi remains unspecified. Most studies have proposed that AI toxicity, accompanied by deficient P, is predominantly responsible for limiting AM symbiosis in acid soils (Raju *et al.*, 1988; Medeiros *et al.*, 1994; Yawney *et al.*, 1982; Nurlaeny *et al.*, 1996). The inhibitory effect of low pH *per se* in terms of high H<sup>+</sup> ion concentrations on AM fungal growth and function was only reported by Porter *et al.* (1987b), but this is questionable because no information was provided on the concentrations of AI in the soil used. This chapter describes an experiment that was carried out to elucidate whether low pH *per se* can have a significant effect on the functioning of two AM fungi in the growth and nutrient uptake of cowpea.

## 3.2 Materials and methods

The experiment was a factorial experiment with three pH levels (4.6, 4.9 and 5.2 of growth media  $M_{4.6}$ ,  $M_{4.9}$  and  $M_{5.2}$ ), two fungal species (*Gi. margarita* or *G. etunicatum*) and controls without AM fungal inoculum. It had a completely randomised design with four replications. Pots without plants or inoculation were included to check changes in pH of the growth media during the experiment. This experiment was conducted under glasshouse conditions from October to December 2000. The plant, fungal species and growth media used in this experiment are described in Chapter 2.

Pre-germinated seeds of cowpea were transplanted singly to pots (10 cm high and 9 cm diameter) containing 700 g of the growth medium. Plants were inoculated with 250 spores of the each fungus or, in the case of non-mycorrhizal plants, their filtrates. The pH and moisture contents in pots were maintained throughout the experiment at about field capacity by RO water adjusted using  $H_2SO_4$  to pH 4.6, 4.9 or 5.2. There was no leaching from the pots.

Plants were harvested 6 weeks after transplanting. Shoot and root dry weights, the uptake of P and other selected elements and the percentages of root length colonized by the AM fungi were measured. Also, plant response

to mycorrhizal inoculation and nutrient uptake efficiency (the amount of element taken up per unit root length) were calculated.

Data were analyzed statistically using ANOVA. Differences were then examined based on LSD values at  $P \le 0.05$  as described in Chapter 2. A correlation analysis was used to look at the relationship between root colonization and mycorrhizal growth response.

### 3.3 Results

### 3.3.1 Growth media pH

With the aid of maintenance during the experiment, the pH of growth media increased only slightly. The greatest increases were observed in uninoculated pots at pH 4.6 (0.19 pH units) and in those containing plants inoculated with *Gi. margarita* at pH 5.2 (0.25 pH units) (Table 3.1).

Growth media		M <sub>4.6</sub>	M <sub>4.9</sub>	M <sub>5.2</sub>
Before experiment		4.68	4.89	5.16
After experiment				
Unplanted pots		4.66	4.93	5.29
Planted pots	No mycorrhiza	4.87	4.91	5.28
	Gi. margarita	4.68	4.92	5.41
	G. etunicatum	4.66	4.98	5.21

Table 3.1 Growth media pH measured before and after the experiment

## 3.3.2 Root colonization

Root colonization by the two fungi differed and was affected differently by pH (Fig. 3.1). Percentages of root length colonized by *G. etunicatum* were significantly lower than those for *Gi. margarita*. A decrease in pH from 5.2 to 4.6 depressed the root colonization by *G. etunicatum* but slightly increased that by *Gi. margarita*. No mycorrhizal colonization was observed in roots of plants in uninoculated pots.



Figure 3.1 Root colonization of cowpea by *Gi. margarita* (□) and *G. etunicatum* (■) at different media pH.



# 3.3.3 Plant growth

There was no interaction between pH of growth media and mycorrhizal inoculation in affecting plant growth, but the two factors independently had significant effects on both shoot and root dry weights, and on root length (Table 3.2). At pH 4.6 the growth of plants without mycorrhiza was significantly depressed. The plants showed nutrient deficiency symptoms, such as brown spot and/or necrosis on leaves; the lower leaves fell off prematurely, and the new leaves were smaller than the older ones. Also root development was poor. Shoot dry matter and root length were significantly higher at both pH 4.9 and 5.2 than at pH 4.6, but there was little difference

amongst root dry weights and shoot-root ratios in relation to the pH treatments.

Irrespective of pH, *Gi. margarita* increased both shoot and root weights of plants dramatically compared to both non-mycorrhizal plants and plants inoculated by *G. etunicatum*, but decreased shoot-root ratios (Table 3.2). No significant effect of *G. etunicatum* was observed in increasing plant growth (Table 3.2).

		Dry	weights	of	-Shoot/root	Root	MOD
Media	Mycorrhizal	Shoots Roots Plant		- ratios	length		
рн	inoculation		(g)		Talloo	(m)	( /0)
4.6	No mycorrhiza	0.12°	0.05 <sup>b</sup>	0.17°	2.4 <sup>ab</sup>	1.4 <sup>d</sup>	0
	Gi. margarita	0.38 <sup>a</sup>	0.25 <sup>a</sup>	0.63 <sup>a</sup>	1.5°	3.6°	183
	G. etunicatum	0.21 <sup>bc</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	0.30 <sup>bc</sup>	2.3 <sup>ab</sup>	1.9 <sup>cd</sup>	45
4.9	No mycorrhiza	0.26 <sup>b</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	0.36 <sup>b</sup>	2.9 <sup>a</sup>	4.4 <sup>b</sup>	0
	Gi. margarita	0.45 <sup>a</sup>	0.25 <sup>a</sup>	0.70 <sup>a</sup>	1.8 <sup>b</sup>	7.6 <sup>a</sup>	95
	G. etunicatum	0.27 <sup>b</sup>	0 <b>.1</b> 1 <sup>b</sup>	0.38 <sup>b</sup>	2.4 <sup>ab</sup>	5.1 <sup>b</sup>	7
5.2	No mycorrhiza	0.27 <sup>b</sup>	0.11 <sup>b</sup>	0.38 <sup>b</sup>	2.4 <sup>ab</sup>	4.1 <sup>bc</sup>	0
	Gi. margarita	0.47 <sup>a</sup>	0.23 <sup>a</sup>	0.70 <sup>a</sup>	2.0 <sup>bc</sup>	7.2 <sup>a</sup>	84
	G. etunicatum	0.29 <sup>b</sup>	0.11 <sup>b</sup>	0.40 <sup>b</sup>	2.6 <sup>ab</sup>	5.1 <sup>b</sup>	6

Table 3.2 Growth of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea at different media pH

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ ;

Mycorrhizal growth response (%MGR) = [{Plant  $DW_{(M)}$  – Plant  $DW_{(NM)}$ } / Plant  $DW_{(NM)}$ ] x 100 Plant  $DW_{(M)}$ : dry weight of a mycorrhizal plant;

Plant DW(NM): average of dry weight of non-mycorrhizal plants (n=4)

The growth response of plants to *Gi. margarita* appears to be closely associated with percentage of root length colonized, but this was not so for *G. etunicatum* (Fig. 3.2).



Figure 3.2 Relationship between mycorrhizal growth response (MGR) and root colonization by *Gi. margarita* ( $\Delta$ ) and *G. etunicatum* ( $\blacktriangle$ ) s and ns: significant and non significant at P  $\leq$  0.05

# 3.3.4 Element concentrations in plant tissues

The effects of mycorrhizal inoculation on element concentrations in shoots and roots of cowpea plants in relation to growth media pH varied considerably between plants colonized by *Gi. margarita* and *G. etunicatum* and amongst elements, as shown in Tables 3.3 and 3.4. For element concentration in shoots (Table 3.3), compared to nonmycorrhizal plants, *Gi. margarita* plants had higher P at pH 5.2, Mg at pH 4.6, S at pH 4.9 and 5.3, and Ca at all pH levels tested, but lower Mn at pH 4.9, Zn at pH 5.2, Al at pH 4.6 and 5.2, and Fe and Na at all pH levels. Compared to *G. etunicatum* plants, *Gi. margarita* plants had higher P and S at pH 5.2 but lower Ca, K and Fe at pH 4.6, Mg and Mn at pH 4.6 and 4.9, and Na at all pH levels tested. *G. etunicatum* plants show higher in S at pH 4.9, Mn at pH 4.6, and Ca and Mg at all pH levels, but lower Fe at pH 4.9 and Al at pH 4.6 and 5.2 compared to those in non-mycorrhizal plants.

For element concentrations in roots (Table 3.4), *Gi. margarita* plants had higher P at all pH levels, Mg at pH 5.2, and Na at pH 4.9 and 5.2, but lower S at pH 4.9 and K and Zn at pH 4.9 and 5.2 compared to those in non-mycorrhizal plants; and compared to *G. etunicatum* plants, *Gi. margarita* plants had higher P, Mg and Na at pH 5.2 but lower Ca and Zn at pH 4.6 and 4.9, K at pH 4.9 and 5.2 and S at pH 4.9. *G. etunicatum* plants had higher P and T at pH 4.6, S and Na at pH 4.6 and 4.9, but lower Zn at pH 5.2 compared to those in non-mycorrhizal plants.

		Element concentration										
Media	Mycorrhizal	P	Ca	Mg	K	S	Fe	Mn	Zn	Na	Al	
	Inoculation	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(%)	(mg/g)	
4.6	No mycorrhiza	0.12 <sup>ª</sup>	3.00 <sup>e</sup>	0.92 <sup>f</sup>	4.77 <sup>ab</sup>	0.99 <sup>a</sup>	0.77 <sup>a</sup>	0.29 <sup>d</sup>	0.07 <sup>ab</sup>	0.43 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>a</sup>	
	Gi. margarita	0.12 <sup>ab</sup>	3.40 <sup>d</sup>	1.04 <sup>cde</sup>	4.30 <sup>bc</sup>	0.99 <sup>a</sup>	0.26 <sup>cd</sup>	0.36 <sup>cd</sup>	0.07 <sup>ab</sup>	0.10 <sup>c</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	
	G. etunicatum	0.13 <sup>a</sup>	3.83 <sup>bc</sup>	1.14 <sup>ab</sup>	5.27 <sup>a</sup>	0.93 <sup>a</sup>	0.57 <sup>ab</sup>	0.47 <sup>ab</sup>	0.08 <sup>ab</sup>	0.35 <sup>ab</sup>	0.05 <sup>b</sup>	
4.9	No mycorrhiza	0.11 <sup>b</sup>	3.00 <sup>e</sup>	1.00 <sup>ef</sup>	4.00 <sup>c</sup>	0.84 <sup>b</sup>	0.57 <sup>ab</sup>	0.49 <sup>a</sup>	0.08 <sup>ab</sup>	0.38 <sup>ab</sup>	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	
	Gi. margarita	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	3.57 <sup>cd</sup>	1.08 <sup>bcde</sup>	3.90 <sup>c</sup>	1.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.26 <sup>cd</sup>	0.40 <sup>bc</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	0.12 <sup>c</sup>	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	
	G. etunicatum	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	3.67 <sup>cd</sup>	1.18 <sup>ª</sup>	4.18 <sup>bc</sup>	1.00 <sup>a</sup>	0.39 <sup>cd</sup>	0.50 <sup>a</sup>	0.07 <sup>ab</sup>	0.43 <sup>a</sup>	0.12 <sup>ab</sup>	
5.2	No mycorrhiza	0.10 <sup>b</sup>	3.67 <sup>cd</sup>	1.02 <sup>de</sup>	3.68 <sup>c</sup>	0.72 <sup>c</sup>	0.47 <sup>bc</sup>	0.39 <sup>bc</sup>	0.09 <sup>a</sup>	0.31 <sup>b</sup>	0.16 <sup>a</sup>	
	Gi. margarita	0.14 <sup>a</sup>	4.33 <sup>a</sup>	1.10 <sup>abcd</sup>	3.93 <sup>c</sup>	0.83 <sup>b</sup>	0.24 <sup>d</sup>	0.34 <sup>cd</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	0.08 <sup>c</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	
	G. etunicatum	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	4.13 <sup>ab</sup>	1.11 <sup>abc</sup>	3.90 <sup>c</sup>	0.72 <sup>c</sup>	0.34 <sup>cd</sup>	0.43 <sup>bc</sup>	0.07 <sup>ab</sup>	0.33 <sup>b</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	

Table 3.3 Element concentrations in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ .

		Element concentration									
Media	Mycorrhizal	P	Ca	Mg	K	S	Fe	Mn	Zn	Na	AI
рн	Inoculation	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(%)	(mg/g)
4.6	No mycorrhiza	0.11 <sup>d</sup>	0.79 <sup>bc</sup>	0.30 <sup>d</sup>	3.15 <sup>d</sup>	1.00 <sup>e</sup>	2.46 <sup>a</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	0.13 <sup>def</sup>	0.39 <sup>d</sup>	1.10 <sup>ab</sup>
	Gi. margarita	0.18 <sup>abc</sup>	0.64 <sup>c</sup>	0.39 <sup>bcd</sup>	3.53 <sup>cd</sup>	1.28 <sup>de</sup>	3.73 <sup>ab</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.11 <sup>et</sup>	$0.55^{bcd}$	1.16 <sup>ab</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.11 <sup>cd</sup>	0.88 <sup>ab</sup>	0.37 <sup>cd</sup>	4.70 <sup>bc</sup>	1.43 <sup>cd</sup>	4.10 <sup>a</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.16 <sup>cd</sup>	0.63 <sup>bc</sup>	1.35 <sup>a</sup>
4.9	No mycorrhiza	0.01 <sup>d</sup>	0.84 <sup>ab</sup>	0.39 <sup>bcd</sup>	7.05 <sup>a</sup>	2.05 <sup>b</sup>	2.17 <sup>b</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.14 <sup>de</sup>	0.48 <sup>cd</sup>	1.33 <sup>a</sup>
	Gi. margarita	0.19 <sup>ab</sup>	0.68 <sup>bc</sup>	0.50 <sup>b</sup>	3.35 <sup>d</sup>	1.35 <sup>cde</sup>	3.35 <sup>ab</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.09 <sup>f</sup>	0.82 <sup>ab</sup>	1.12 <sup>ab</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>	0.91 <sup>a</sup>	0.47 <sup>bc</sup>	6.77 <sup>a</sup>	2.30 <sup>a</sup>	2.45 <sup>ab</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>bc</sup>	0.74 <sup>ab</sup>	0.91 <sup>ab</sup>
5.2	No mycorrhiza	0.12 <sup>cd</sup>	0.89 <sup>a</sup>	0.43 <sup>bc</sup>	6.83ª	1.69 <sup>c</sup>	2.95 <sup>ab</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.21 <sup>a</sup>	0.57 <sup>bcd</sup>	0.79 <sup>b</sup>
	Gi. margarita	0.23 <sup>a</sup>	0.89 <sup>a</sup>	0.64 <sup>a</sup>	5.17 <sup>b</sup>	1.56 <sup>cd</sup>	2.85 <sup>ab</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>bc</sup>	0.84 <sup>a</sup>	0.78 <sup>b</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.13 <sup>bc</sup>	0.90 <sup>a</sup>	0.43 <sup>b</sup>	6.92 <sup>ª</sup>	1.56 <sup>cd</sup>	2.71 <sup>ab</sup>	0.04 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>bc</sup>	0.56 <sup>bcd</sup>	1.04 <sup>ab</sup>

Table 3.4 Element concentrations in root tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ .

### 3.3.5 Element uptake

Both pH and mycorrhizal inoculation affected element uptake by the plants, and significant interactions between the two factors were noticed for some elements, such as K, Fe, Zn and Al (Table 3.5). In general, the uptake of elements by non-mycorrhizal plants was not different at pH 5.2 and 4.9, but was reduced significantly at pH 4.6. The two AM fungi had different effects. Plants inoculated with Gi. margarita generally took up all the elements measured to a much greater extent than those inoculated with G. etunicatum, regardless of the pH. However, the quantities of these elements taken up by plants inoculated with Gi. margarita varied slightly with pH. The total uptake of Ca, Mg, S, Mn and Na at pH 4.6 was significantly lower than at pH 4.9, while there was no difference between uptake at pH 4.9 and 5.2, except for Ca and Na. The uptake of Ca increased as pH increased, but uptake of K and Zn did not change. In contrast, reduced uptake of Fe and Al was observed with a pH increase from 4.9 to 5.2. Compared to non-mycorrhizal plants, increases in total element uptake by plants inoculated with G. etunicatum were observed at pH 4.6 for all elements measured except Al, and at pH 4.9 for Ca only.

The effects of the two fungi in increasing nutrient uptake at low pH are summarized in Table 3.6. It appears that the increases attributable to mycorrhizal colonization were most pronounced at pH 4.6 for almost all of the elements measured. However, *Gi. margarita* was more effective than *G. etunicatum*. For instance, at pH 4.6 *Gi. margarita* increased P uptake by

about 350% compared to only 100% for *G. etunicatum*. A small increase of Ca, Mg, K and Mn uptake in plants colonized by both fungi was observed in going from pH 4.9 to 5.2. On the other hand, a negative response was also observed for the uptake of AI at pH 4.9, and of Fe and Zn at pH 5.2 with *G. etunicatum*.

Mycorrhizal colonization altered the efficiency of absorption of some elements (Table 3.7). There were increases at pH 4.6 for P, S and Al for plants inoculated with *Gi. margarita*, and for Ca, K, S and Mn for plants inoculated with *G. etunicatum*. At higher pH the element uptake efficiency was not different amongst plants with or without mycorrhizas, except that P uptake efficiency was higher in plants inoculated with *Gi. margarita* at pH 4.9 and 5.2, and lower in plants inoculated with *G. etunicatum* at pH 4.9 and 5.2. Moreover, it seems that the efficiency of the plant root system was more influenced by pH than by mycorrhizal inoculation. In this regard, the quantities of elements taken up per unit root length decreased slightly when pH decreased from 5.2 to 4.9, but then increased dramatically with a decrease in pH from 4.9 to 4.6.

Media pH	Mycorrhizal	Element (mg plant <sup>-1</sup> )									
	inoculation	Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Mn	Zn	Na	AI
4.6	No mycorrhiza	0.20 <sup>d</sup>	4.2 <sup>f</sup>	1.3 <sup>d</sup>	7.4 <sup>c</sup>	1.8 <sup>e</sup>	0.19 <sup>d</sup>	0.04 <sup>d</sup>	0.016 <sup>d</sup>	0.70 <sup>d</sup>	0.08 <sup>c</sup>
	Gi. margarita	0.88 <sup>b</sup>	14.9 <sup>c</sup>	4.9 <sup>b</sup>	25.2ª	6.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.99 <sup>a</sup>	0.15 <sup>bc</sup>	0.054 <sup>ab</sup>	1.70 <sup>bc</sup>	0.31 <sup>a</sup>
×.	G. etunicatum	0.39 <sup>c</sup>	9.9 <sup>e</sup>	3.0 <sup>c</sup>	17.0 <sup>b</sup>	3.6 <sup>d</sup>	0.54 <sup>bc</sup>	0.11 <sup>c</sup>	0.034 <sup>c</sup>	1.44 <sup>c</sup>	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>
4.9	No mycorrhiza	0.37 <sup>c</sup>	9.4 <sup>e</sup>	3.2 <sup>c</sup>	18.7 <sup>b</sup>	4.5 <sup>cd</sup>	0.35 <sup>c</sup>	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>	0.038 <sup>c</sup>	1.60 <sup>bc</sup>	0.17 <sup>b</sup>
	Gi. margarita	1.00 <sup>ab</sup>	18.5 <sup>b</sup>	6.4 <sup>a</sup>	27.1 <sup>a</sup>	8.3 <sup>a</sup>	0.99 <sup>a</sup>	0.20 <sup>a</sup>	0.053 <sup>ab</sup>	2.69 <sup>a</sup>	0.35 <sup>a</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.38 <sup>c</sup>	11.3 <sup>d</sup>	3.8 <sup>c</sup>	19.0 <sup>b</sup>	5.2°	0.38 <sup>c</sup>	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>	0.039 <sup>c</sup>	1.99 <sup>bc</sup>	0.13 <sup>bc</sup>
5.2	No mycorrhiza	0.40 <sup>c</sup>	10.9 <sup>de</sup>	3.2 <sup>c</sup>	17.3 <sup>b</sup>	3.8 <sup>d</sup>	0.44 <sup>c</sup>	0.11 <sup>c</sup>	0.046 <sup>bc</sup>	1.44 <sup>c</sup>	0.13 <sup>bc</sup>
	Gi. margarita	1.09 <sup>a</sup>	22.6 <sup>a</sup>	6.6 <sup>a</sup>	29.0 <sup>a</sup>	7.2 <sup>ab</sup>	0.66 <sup>b</sup>	0.17 <sup>ab</sup>	0.062 <sup>a</sup>	2.17 <sup>b</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.40 <sup>c</sup>	14.0 <sup>cd</sup>	4.0 <sup>c</sup>	20.4 <sup>b</sup>	4.1 <sup>d</sup>	0.41 <sup>c</sup>	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>	0.041 <sup>c</sup>	1.70 <sup>bc</sup>	0.14 <sup>bc</sup>

Table 3.5 Total uptake of elements by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ .
Media	Mycorrhizal		Elements (% response)										
pH	inoculation	P	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Mn	Zn	Na	AI		
4.6	Gi, margarita	336*	255*	285*	242*	292*	431*	308*	238*	142*	289*		
	G. etunicatum	96*	136*	134*	131*	105*	186*	210*	108*	104*	80		
4.9	Gi. margarita	172*	97*	96*	45*	85*	187*	38*	40*	68*	104*		
	G. etunicatum	4	20*	17	2	17	8	0	4	25	(-22)		
5.2	Gi. margarita	173*	108*	106*	67*	91*	49*	56*	34*	51*	45		
	G. etunicatum	2	28	23	18	9	(-8)	25	(-10)	18	10		

್ದೇಟ

.

Table 3.6 Mycorrhizal element uptake responses at different media pH

Mycorrhizal element uptake response (%) = [{Uptake<sub>(M)</sub> - Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>} / Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>] x 100 Values marked with \* are based on values significantly different in comparisons between mycorrhizal (M) and non-mycorrhizal (NM) plants in Table 3.5.

Media	Mycorrhizal inoculation					Elements	(µg cm <sup>-1</sup>	)			
рН		Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Mn	Zn	Na	AI
4.6	No mycorrhiza	1.78 <sup>b</sup>	38 <sup>bc</sup>	12 <sup>ab</sup>	70 <sup>b</sup>	15 <sup>bc</sup>	2.2 <sup>a</sup>	0.38 <sup>bc</sup>	0.14 <sup>ab</sup>	6.8 <sup>a</sup>	0.67 <sup>bc</sup>
	Gi. margarita	2.47 <sup>a</sup>	45 <sup>b</sup>	16 <sup>a</sup>	75 <sup>ab</sup>	20 <sup>a</sup>	3.0 <sup>a</sup>	0.46 <sup>ab</sup>	0.16 <sup>a</sup>	5.2 <sup>ab</sup>	1.09 <sup>a</sup>
	G. etunicatum	2.13 <sup>b</sup>	55 <sup>a</sup>	17 <sup>a</sup>	93 <sup>a</sup>	20 <sup>a</sup>	2.9 <sup>a</sup>	0.63 <sup>a</sup>	0.18 <sup>a</sup>	7.9 <sup>a</sup>	0.85 <sup>ab</sup>
4.9	No mycorrhiza	0.96 <sup>d</sup>	23 <sup>c</sup>	8 <sup>b</sup>	46 <sup>c</sup>	11 <sup>cd</sup>	0.8 <sup>b</sup>	0.35 <sup>bc</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	3.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.35 <sup>cd</sup>
	Gi. margarita	1.41 <sup>c</sup>	25 <sup>°</sup>	8 <sup>b</sup>	36 <sup>c</sup>	11 <sup>cd</sup>	1.3 <sup>b</sup>	0.26 <sup>c</sup>	0.07 <sup>b</sup>	3.6 <sup>b</sup>	0.48 <sup>c</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.75 <sup>d</sup>	22 <sup>c</sup>	8 <sup>b</sup>	37 <sup>c</sup>	10 <sup>cd</sup>	0.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.28 <sup>c</sup>	0.08 <sup>b</sup>	3.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>d</sup>
		t ood	<b>0</b> 70	Ŀ	0	- od	, eb		o 44b	o ch	o oo <sup>cd</sup>
5.2	No mycorrhiza	1.00 <sup>°</sup>	2/*	8 <sup>0</sup>	43°	9 <sup>cu</sup>	1.2	0.28°	0.11	3.5	0.32**
	Gi. margarita	1.53 <sup>°</sup>	32 <sup>c</sup>	10 <sup>b</sup>	42 <sup>c</sup>	10 <sup>cd</sup>	1.0 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>c</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	3.2 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>ª</sup>
	G. etunicatum	0.81 <sup>d</sup>	28 <sup>c</sup>	8 <sup>b</sup>	40 <sup>c</sup>	8 <sup>d</sup>	0.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.27 <sup>c</sup>	0.08 <sup>b</sup>	3.4 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>d</sup>

· · · · ·

Table 3.7 Element uptake per unit of root length by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants at different media pH

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ 

#### 3.4 Discussion

The results show that low pH affected root colonization and contributions of AM fungi to the growth of cowpea. As AI concentrations existed at sub-toxic levels and other elements were relatively stable, the results clearly indicate that the excessive concentration of H<sup>+</sup> ions was the major factor for inhibition of mycorrhizal fungi in the growth medium. This supports the report of Porter *et al.* (1987b) regarding the potential effect of high H<sup>+</sup> ion concentration in inhibiting the growth and function of AM fungi under acidic soil conditions.

In general, these results clearly demonstrate the important roles of AM fungi in assisting plants to grow better in acidic soils as has previously been reported (Raju *et al.*, 1988; Clark *et al.*, 1999; Nurleany *et al.*, 1996). Depressed growth of non-mycorrhizal cowpea at pH 4.6 was reversed to a greater extent by inoculating with AM fungi than by increasing the pH, so that the growth of plants with mycorrhizas at pH 4.6 exceeded that without mycorrhiza at pH 5.2 (Table 3.2).

Element concentrations in plant tissues were affected differently by mycorrhizal inoculation. Some increased (e.g. Ca, Mg and S in shoots and P and Na in roots) or decreased (e.g. Fe, Na and Al in shoots and K and Zn in roots), but most did not change due to the symbiosis (Tables 3.3 and 3.4). In general, these elements were in sufficient concentrations particularly in shoots for adequate nutrition, except P that was slightly deficient (Reuter and Robinson, 1997). P deficiency particularly in shoots of mycorrhizal plants possibly resulted from utilization of acquired P for growth, so that no luxury

accumulation to high concentrations in the tissues occurred. On the other hand, mycorrhiza formation increased total nutrient uptake by the plants (Table 3.5) and in some cases also increased element uptake efficiency (Table 3.7). Mycorrhizal plants had greater uptake of most elements measured, particularly at pH 4.6, where the growth medium was less conducive to plant growth. These findings are in line with the results of Raju et al. (1988) in sorghum and Clark (2002) in switchgrass (Panicum virgatum L.), who reported that AM fungi increased element uptake per unit root length in acid soils. Sanders and Tinker (1973) firstly used the amount of element uptake per unit root length to compare uptake efficiency of nutrients between mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants. Therefore, the improvement of cowpea growth by mycorrhizas at low pH could be a consequence of increased nutrient acquisition (Muthukumar and Udaiyan, 2000). In contrast, as increasing pH of growth media improved plant growth, the contributions of mycorrhizal fungi to mycorrhizal growth response and element uptake efficiency decreased dramatically (Tables 3.2 and 3.6).

This study also found that there was a big difference between the two AM fungi tested in responding to low pH. *Gi. margarita* was well adapted to low pH, and accordingly had high root colonization and a great effect on enhancing plant growth (Fig. 3.1 and Table 3.2) and nutrient uptake (Table 3.5). This confirms results of previous work by Siqueira *et al.* (1984) who found that low pH did not affect spore germination and germ tube growth of *Gi. margarita*, and by Yawney *et al.* (1982), who found that the fungus significantly improved the growth and element uptake of sweet gum

(*Liquidambar styraciflua* L.) seedlings grown at pH 4.5, with a smaller improvement being observed at higher pH. In contrast, the ability of *G. etunicatum* to colonize roots decreased with decreasing soil pH (Fig. 3.1) and so had no significant effect on cowpea plant growth (Table 3.2). The ineffectiveness of *G. etunicatum* is inconsistent with some recent findings demonstrating considerable effects of the fungus on the growth and nutrient uptake of other plant species grown in acidic soil conditions (Clark *et al.*, 1999; Clark, 2002), even when soluble Al ions were present at a high level (Borie & Rubio 1999). The inconsistency could result from variations in the physiology of the fungal isolates, plant species or experimental procedure and conditions used (Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992a, b). The difference in pH responses by *Gi. margarita* and *G. etunicatum* have also been demonstrated by Clark *et al.* (1999) when inoculating switchgrass in soils with pH<sub>Ca</sub> 4 and 5. Root colonization by *Gi. margarita* was higher than *G. etunicatum* at pH 4, but was not different at pH 5.

Compared to *G. etunicatum*, the growth improvement by *Gi. margarita* might be attributed to increased root growth in terms of root length (Table 3.2). Good development of the root system is essential for plants to tolerate acid soils (Miyasaka and Habte, 2001) because this increases the plant access to nutrients in these soils. In addition, the higher plant growth response to *Gi. margarita* could also result from the activities of external hyphae, since the fungus has good tolerance to low pH (Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1994; *see* also Chapter 5). Because external hyphae were not

measured in this experiment it is difficult to make conclusions regarding the function of the hyphae; therefore further work is required.

In conclusion, low pH markedly interfered with the effects of AM fungi on plant growth. The extent of the mycorrhizal effects at low pH was strongly dependent on fungal species. *Gi. margarita* was much more tolerant of low pH and so more infective and effective than *G. etunicatum* as this fungus had no effect on the plant growth.

The ability of *Gi. margarita* to colonize roots and to increase nutrient uptake and plant growth at low pH means that it may also have potential to ameliorate the effects of excessive aluminium. This is not likely to be the case for *G. etunicatum*.

#### CHAPTER 4

# **MYCORRHIZAL PLANT RESPONSES TO ALUMINIUM**

#### 4.1 Introduction

In a previous experiment (Chapter 3) *Gi. margarita* showed the ability to accommodate stress conditions of low pH and make significant contributions to growth and nutrient uptake of cowpea, indicating that the fungus has good tolerance of excess H<sup>+</sup> ion activity. Nevertheless, it is not known whether the fungus remains effective when high soluble AI exists in the growth medium.

This chapter presents the results of an experiment carried out to assess the effects of AI on the growth of *Gi. margarita* and its role in cowpea growth and element uptake. Included in this experiment was an AI concentration of about 4 ppm that reduced growth of cowpea by about 30% compared to that of control plants (Fig. 2.1).

#### 4.2 Materials and methods

This experiment was conducted under glasshouse conditions during December 2000 to February 2001. It was a factorial experiment with a completely randomised design. There were four levels of soluble Al concentrations (1.1, 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm in growth media  $A_1$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_7$  and  $A_{12}$  resulting from addition of 0, 75, 150 and 300 µg Al g<sup>-1</sup> medium

respectively at pH 4.7, *see* Section 2.1 for detail), and two levels of inoculation with (M) and without (NM) mycorrhizal spores. There were 5 replicates and 1 extra pot for each treatment.

The cowpea cultivar, *Gi. margarita* isolate and growth media used in this experiment are described in Chapter 2.

Pre-germinated cowpea seeds were transplanted singly into pots containing 700 g of growth medium with or without inoculation with 250 spores of the fungus Pots without plants and inoculation were included as control treatments. Soil moisture and pH in growth media were maintained by watering to weight as needed during the experiment with RO water adjusted with  $H_2SO_4$  to pH 4.7. Plants were grown for 6 weeks before harvest.

At harvest, shoot and root dry weights, mycorrhizal colonization, element uptake and media pH were measured using procedures described in Chapter 2. Plants in extra pots had been harvested 2 weeks after planting to observe AI toxicity symptoms in plant roots.

Data were analyzed using ANOVA to determine significant differences between the effect of treatments, and tested based on LSD values at  $P \le$ 0.05 (*see* Section 2.12). No data could be collected from treatment A<sub>12</sub> as most plants in this growth medium died; consequently, only data from A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub> with and without mycorrhiza were analyzed statistically and presented. To determine mycorrhizal plant response, a comparison was made between mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants at every Al concentration.

#### 4.3 Results

#### 4.3.1 Growth media pH

The pH of growth media in planted pots both with and without mycorrhizal inoculation was measured after the experiment and was not significantly different from those in unplanted control pots; they all increased slightly during the experiment (Table 4.1).

			Growth	medium	
		A <sub>1</sub>	A <sub>4</sub>	A <sub>7</sub>	A <sub>12</sub>
Before experimer	nt	4.73	4.69	4.74	4.70
After experiment					
Unplanted pots		4.81	4.80	4.79	4.82
Planted pots:	NM	4.84	4.78	4.80	4.81
	М	4.79	4.82	4.79	4.78

Table 4.1 Growth media pH measured before and after the experiment

 $A_1$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_7$  and  $A_{12}$  are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm soluble Al; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

#### 4.3.2 Plant growth

The presence of soluble AI in growth media considerably affected plant growth. The toxic effect of AI increased with concentration (Figs. 4.1 and 4.2). At a concentration of about 12 ppm soluble AI in soil, plants died within two weeks after transplanting regardless of mycorrhizal inoculation. Compared to plant performance in the growth medium with the lowest AI concentration (1.1 ppm, A<sub>1</sub>), the dead plants showed symptoms such as yellowing or necrotic spots widening on the leaf lamina and small root systems with a lack of lateral roots, indicating that they were suffering from a complex nutrient disorder.



Figure 4.1 Shoots and roots of cowpea plants 14 days after planting. (a) and (b) plants grown in  $A_1$  and  $A_{12}$ ; (c) roots of plants grown in  $A_1$ ,  $A_4$ ,  $A_7$  and  $A_{12}$ 

Mycorrhizal inoculation increased plant growth, although the effectiveness varied with Al concentration. In general, mycorrhizal plants grew better than non-mycorrhizal plants. Shoot and root dry weights, root length and shoot/root dry weight ratios of mycorrhizal plants were higher than non-mycorrhizal plants. However, the effects were only significant in A<sub>1</sub>, the growth medium that contained 1.1 ppm soluble Al. Plant growth responses to mycorrhiza were reduced when soluble Al concentration increased (Table 4.2).

Growth		Dry	weights	of	Shoot/	Root	MOD
mediu m	Mycorrhizal inoculation	Shoots	Roots (a)	Plant	Root ratio	length (m)	MGR (%)
			(9)				
A <sub>1</sub>	NM	0.19 <sup>c</sup>	0.11 <sup>a</sup>	0.30 <sup>b</sup>	1.8°	2.9 <sup>b</sup>	0
	М	0.40 <sup>a</sup>	0.16 <sup>ª</sup>	0.56 <sup>a</sup>	2.6 <sup>a</sup>	3.8 <sup>a</sup>	85
A <sub>4</sub>	NM	0.23 <sup>bc</sup>	0.11 <sup>a</sup>	0.34 <sup>b</sup>	2.1 <sup>bc</sup>	1.8°	0
	М	0.29 <sup>b</sup>	0.12 <sup>a</sup>	0.42 <sup>ab</sup>	2.4 <sup>ab</sup>	2.4 <sup>b</sup>	25
A <sub>7</sub>	NM	0.07 <sup>d</sup>	0.03 <sup>b</sup>	0.10 <sup>c</sup>	2.3 <sup>ab</sup>	0.7 <sup>d</sup>	0
	Μ	0.09 <sup>d</sup>	0.04 <sup>b</sup>	0.13°	2.2 <sup>abc</sup>	0.9 <sup>d</sup>	21

Table 4.2 Growth of cowpea plants with and without mycorrhiza in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different based on LSD tests at  $P \le 0.05$ ; A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub> are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble AI; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

Mycorrhizal growth response (%MGR) = [{Plant DW<sub>(M)</sub> - Plant DW<sub>(NM)</sub>} / Plant DW<sub>(NM)</sub>] x 100

#### 4.3.3 Mycorrhizal colonization

Root colonization by *Gi. margarita* was significantly affected by Al concentration (Fig. 4.2). The percentage of root length colonized by the fungus decreased as Al concentration was increased.





### 4.3.4 Element concentrations in plant tissues

Tables 4.3 and 4.4 present element concentrations in shoots and roots of cowpea plants inoculated with and without spores of *Gi. margarita* in growth media containing different Al concentrations

In general, the fungal inoculation had no significant effects on concentration of elements either shoots or roots irrespective Al concentration, except increased root concentration of P in  $A_1$  and  $A_4$ , and of Al in  $A_1$ , and decreased shoot concentrations of Zn and Mn in  $A_4$ .

-		Element concentration										
Growth	Mycorrhizal - inoculation	Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al	
mealum	mooulation	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(%)	(mg/g)	
A1	NM	0.10 <sup>a</sup>	2.6 <sup>ab</sup>	1.2 <sup>a</sup>	9 <sup>ab</sup>	0.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.50 <sup>ab</sup>	0.25 <sup>a</sup>	0.69 <sup>a</sup>	0.7 <sup>c</sup>	0.25 <sup>ab</sup>	
	M	0.12 <sup>a</sup>	3.3 <sup>a</sup>	1.2 <sup>a</sup>	10 <sup>a</sup>	0.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.36 <sup>b</sup>	0.20 <sup>ab</sup>	0.51 <sup>ab</sup>	0.1 <sup>c</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>	
A <sub>4</sub>	NM	0.08 <sup>a</sup>	2.2 <sup>b</sup>	1.1 <sup>a</sup>	11 <sup>a</sup>	1.0 <sup>b</sup>	0.35 <sup>b</sup>	0.16 <sup>b</sup>	0.63 <sup>a</sup>	2.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>ab</sup>	
	M	0.10 <sup>a</sup>	2.1 <sup>b</sup>	0.9 <sup>ab</sup>	9 <sup>ab</sup>	1.1 <sup>b</sup>	0.27 <sup>b</sup>	0.08 <sup>c</sup>	0.37 <sup>bc</sup>	1.5 <sup>bc</sup>	0.22 <sup>b</sup>	
A <sub>7</sub>	NM	0.10 <sup>a</sup>	1.2 <sup>c</sup>	0.7 <sup>b</sup>	7 <sup>ab</sup>	2.8 <sup>a</sup>	0.82 <sup>a</sup>	0.07 <sup>c</sup>	0.32 <sup>c</sup>	8.7 <sup>ª</sup>	0.33 <sup>ab</sup>	
	M	0.10 <sup>a</sup>	1.0 <sup>c</sup>	0.5 <sup>b</sup>	5 <sup>b</sup>	2.3 <sup>a</sup>	0.57 <sup>ab</sup>	0.05 <sup>c</sup>	0.28 <sup>c</sup>	7.6 <sup>ª</sup>	0.52 <sup>a</sup>	

Table 4.3 Element concentration in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea grown in growth media differing in soluble AI concentrations

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ ;  $A_1$ ,  $A_4$  and  $A_7$  are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble AI; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

			Element concentration										
Growth medium	Mycorrhizal -	Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al		
	moculation	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(%)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(mg/g)	(%)	(mg/g)		
A <sub>1</sub>	NM	0.11 <sup>c</sup>	0.7 <sup>a</sup>	0.42 <sup>c</sup>	15 <sup>a</sup>	2.1 <sup>c</sup>	1.4 <sup>ab</sup>	0.44 <sup>a</sup>	0.06 <sup>a</sup>	0.7 <sup>d</sup>	5 <sup>°</sup>		
	M	0.20 <sup>ab</sup>	1.1 <sup>a</sup>	0.73 <sup>a</sup>	14 <sup>ab</sup>	3.0 <sup>bc</sup>	1.4 <sup>ab</sup>	0.47 <sup>a</sup>	0.06 <sup>a</sup>	1.7 <sup>cd</sup>	11 <sup>⊳</sup>		
A <sub>4</sub>	NM	0.11 <sup>c</sup>	0.9 <sup>a</sup>	0.61 <sup>bc</sup>	14 <sup>ab</sup>	3.4 <sup>ab</sup>	0.6 <sup>b</sup>	0.22 <sup>bc</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	3.2 <sup>bc</sup>	12 <sup>b</sup>		
	M	0.27 <sup>a</sup>	1.0 <sup>a</sup>	0.63 <sup>bc</sup>	10 <sup>b</sup>	3.0 <sup>bc</sup>	0.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.32 <sup>ab</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	3.8 <sup>b</sup>	15 <sup>ab</sup>		
A <sub>7</sub>	NM	0.17 <sup>bc</sup>	0.7 <sup>a</sup>	0.71 <sup>a</sup>	5°	4.2 <sup>a</sup>	2.1 <sup>ª</sup>	0.15 <sup>c</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	6.1 <sup>a</sup>	19 <sup>a</sup>		
	M	0.18 <sup>bc</sup>	1.0 <sup>a</sup>	0.85 <sup>a</sup>	5°	3.7 <sup>ab</sup>	1.3 <sup>ab</sup>	0.20 <sup>bc</sup>	0.05 <sup>a</sup>	4.9 <sup>ab</sup>	5 <sup>ab</sup>		

Table 4.4 Element concentration in root tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea grown in growth media differing in soluble AI concentrations

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ ;  $A_1, A_4$  and  $A_7$  are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble AI; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

#### 4.3.5 Element uptake

The ability of plants to take up elements was greatly influenced by Al concentration. Increases in Al also significantly affected mycorrhizal contribution to the uptake efficiency. However, as shown in Table 4.5, there was considerable variation in the effects of Al and of mycorrhizal inoculation.

For non-mycorrhizal plants, the presence of soluble Al at 4.1 ppm (A<sub>4</sub>) had no significant effects on element uptake except for Na and Al, where uptake increased compared with that in A<sub>1</sub>. Increasing the Al concentration in the growth medium to 7.3 ppm (A<sub>7</sub>) significantly reduced P, Ca, Mg, K, Zn and Mn uptake, but did not affect S, Fe, Na and Al uptake. For mycorrhizal plants, the uptake of P, Ca, Mg, K, Zn and Mn was significantly lower in plants grown in A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub> than in A<sub>1</sub>. The uptake of S and Al was not different in A<sub>1</sub> and A<sub>4</sub>, but significantly lower in A<sub>7</sub>. The uptake of Fe decreased greatly in A<sub>4</sub> but no further significant decrease was observed in A<sub>7</sub>, whilst the uptake of Na increased markedly in A<sub>4</sub> and then remained unchanged in A<sub>7</sub>.

Table 4.5 also shows that in general, compared to those plants without mycorrhiza, element uptake by plants with mycorrhiza was significantly higher for P, Ca, Mg, K, S, Zn, Mn and Al in A<sub>1</sub>, but only for P in A<sub>4</sub>; no other significant differences between mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants were found

The element uptake response of plants to mycorrhiza is summarized in Table 4.6. It seems that *Gi. margarita* significantly increased element uptake only in the growth medium with low soluble Al ( $A_1$ ). In this medium, the highest increase was AI (245%) followed by Ca (161%) and P (156%). Additional increases in AI concentrations reduced the contributions of the fungus. Negative responses to mycorrhiza were also observed for some elements including K, Fe, Mn, Na and AI, although these were not significant when data on their total uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants at equivalent AI level were compared (*see* Table 4.5).

Growth	Mycorrhizal		Element uptake (mg plant <sup>-1</sup> )										
medium	inoculation	Р	Ca	Mg	к	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al		
A <sub>1</sub>	NM	0.32 <sup>c</sup>	5.8 <sup>b</sup>	2.7 <sup>b</sup>	32.7 <sup>b</sup>	3.7 <sup>c</sup>	0.26 <sup>ab</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	0.14 <sup>b</sup>	2.1 <sup>b</sup>	0.5 <sup>c</sup>		
	М	0.82 <sup>a</sup>	15.2ª	6.0 <sup>a</sup>	62.8 <sup>a</sup>	8.7 <sup>a</sup>	0.35 <sup>a</sup>	0.16 <sup>a</sup>	0.22 <sup>a</sup>	3.1 <sup>b</sup>	1.8 <sup>a</sup>		
A4	NM	0.35 <sup>°</sup>	5.4 <sup>b</sup>	3.0 <sup>b</sup>	38.5 <sup>b</sup>	5.8 <sup>bc</sup>	0.14 <sup>ab</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	0.14 <sup>b</sup>	9.2 <sup>a</sup>	1.4 <sup>ab</sup>		
	Μ	0.68 <sup>b</sup>	7.2 <sup>b</sup>	3.4 <sup>b</sup>	38.6 <sup>b</sup>	6.9 <sup>ab</sup>	0.16 <sup>b</sup>	0.06 <sup>b</sup>	0.12 <sup>b</sup>	8.7 <sup>a</sup>	1.9 <sup>a</sup>		
A <sub>7</sub>	NM	0.14 <sup>d</sup>	1.1 <sup>c</sup>	0.7 <sup>c</sup>	6.8 <sup>c</sup>	3.4 <sup>c</sup>	0.13 <sup>ab</sup>	0.01 <sup>c</sup>	0.02 <sup>c</sup>	8.2 <sup>a</sup>	0.6 <sup>bc</sup>		
	М	0.16 <sup>d</sup>	1.3 <sup>c</sup>	0.8 <sup>c</sup>	6.7 <sup>c</sup>	3.4 <sup>c</sup>	0.10 <sup>b</sup>	0.01 <sup>c</sup>	0.03 <sup>c</sup>	8.4 <sup>a</sup>	0.6 <sup>bc</sup>		

Table 4.5 Element uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ ; A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub> are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble AI; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

					-							
Growth medium	Element uptake (% response)											
	P	Ca	Mg	K	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al		
A <sub>1</sub>	156*	161*	119*	92*	136*	35*	66*	56*	51	245*		
A <sub>4</sub>	94*	32	12	0	19	11	6	(-15)	(-5)	43		
A <sub>7</sub>	13	12	8	(-1)	0	(-18)	22	4	3	(-3)		

Table 4.6 Mycorrhizal element uptake responses of cowpea plants grown in growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations

A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub> are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble Al. Mycorrhizal element uptake response (%) = [{Uptake<sub>(M)</sub>-Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>} / Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>] x 100

Values marked with \* are based on values significantly different each other in Table 4.6.

The effect of mycorrhizal inoculation on the uptake efficiency of plant roots (specific root uptake) varied extensively with elements, and was affected by Al concentration as shown in Table 4.7. It appeared that the function of mycorrhiza in increasing uptake efficiency of host plant roots was generally evident only in A<sub>1</sub>. Although mycorrhizal plants were generally more efficient than non-mycorrhizal plants, significant increases were observed only for P, Ca and Mg uptake. On the other hand, at higher Al concentrations (A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub>) uptake efficiency was generally the same in mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants, except for P and Mn in A<sub>4</sub>, and Na and Al in A<sub>7</sub>.

Growth	Mycorrhizal inoculation	Element uptake (µg cm <sup>-1</sup> root length)										
medium		Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al	
A <sub>1</sub>	NM	1.1°	21 <sup>bc</sup>	9 <sup>b</sup>	113 <sup>bc</sup>	13 <sup>d</sup>	0.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.32 <sup>ab</sup>	0.48 <sup>bc</sup>	7 <sup>d</sup>	1.9 <sup>c</sup>	
	М	2.2 <sup>ab</sup>	40 <sup>a</sup>	16 <sup>a</sup>	165 <sup>ab</sup>	23 <sup>cd</sup>	0.9 <sup>b</sup>	0.41 <sup>a</sup>	0.58 <sup>ab</sup>	8 <sup>d</sup>	4.9 <sup>c</sup>	
A <sub>4</sub>	NM	1.9 <sup>bc</sup>	30 <sup>ab</sup>	17 <sup>a</sup>	214 <sup>a</sup>	32 <sup>bc</sup>	0.8 <sup>b</sup>	0.32 <sup>ab</sup>	0.78 <sup>a</sup>	51°	7.6 <sup>ab</sup>	
	Μ	2.8 <sup>a</sup>	30 <sup>ab</sup>	14 <sup>ab</sup>	161 <sup>ab</sup>	29 <sup>bc</sup>	0.7 <sup>b</sup>	0.25 <sup>bc</sup>	0.50 <sup>bc</sup>	36 <sup>c</sup>	8.1 <sup>ab</sup>	
A <sub>7</sub>	NM	2.0 <sup>ab</sup>	16 <sup>c</sup>	10 <sup>b</sup>	97 <sup>c</sup>	49 <sup>a</sup>	1.9 <sup>a</sup>	0.14 <sup>c</sup>	0.29 <sup>c</sup>	117 <sup>a</sup>	9.1 <sup>a</sup>	
	М	1.8 <sup>bc</sup>	14 <sup>c</sup>	9 <sup>b</sup>	74 <sup>c</sup>	38 <sup>ab</sup>	1.1 <sup>ab</sup>	0.13 <sup>c</sup>	0.33 <sup>c</sup>	93 <sup>b</sup>	6.9 <sup>b</sup>	

Table 4.7 Element uptake per unit root length of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants grown in growth media differing in soluble AI concentrations

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ ;

 $A_1$ ,  $A_4$  and  $A_7$  are growth media containing 1.1, 4.1 and 7.3 ppm soluble Al; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

#### 4.4 Discussion

This experiment demonstrates that excess AI in growth media severely affected both the growth of cowpea plants and the development and function of mycorrhiza formed by *Gi. margarita*. As the pH of growth media was successfully controlled by watering with RO water at pH 4.7 the effects can be attributed to AI rather than the effects of pH.

Particularly for non-mycorrhizal plants, increased concentrations of soluble Al in growth media reduced root dry weight and root length. Root development was very poor when soluble AI exceeded 4 ppm irrespective of mycorrhizal colonization (Fig. 4.1; Table 4.2) and this in turn seems to result in poor growth of plants in general (Table 4.2). This experiment suggested that at a concentration of about 4 ppm, soluble Al in the growth medium affected the concentrations of some elements in shoots and roots differently (Tables 4.3 and 4.4), but did not affect total uptake of most of the elements measured, although increasing soil AI to 7.3 ppm markedly reduced uptake of most elements (Table 4.5). The increases in uptake of AI (in  $A_4$ ) and of Na (in  $A_4$  and  $A_7$ ) may simply reflect their increased concentrations in the growth medium (see Table 2.2). Toxicity due to the high tissue Na concentrations resulting from the high Na in treatments A4 and A7 cannot be ruled out. The issue of separating toxic effects of high concentration of Na in plants as a cause of the decreased growth, rather than the high Al per se, will require further investigation. For the rest of this thesis the effects are attributed to high AI and mostly discussed accordingly.

The inhibitory effect of AI on cowpea plants confirms the result of a preliminary experiment (Fig. 2.1), demonstrating that Al above concentrations of about 4 ppm soluble AI at pH 4.6 is toxic to the plants. About 12 ppm soluble AI killed all young plants within two weeks after transplanting. These results indicate that the cowpea cultivar 'Red Caloona' has a limited tolerance to AI toxicity, particularly when seeds were directly sown in growth media treated with high AI. It is likely that excess AI detrimentally affected primary roots growing from germinating seeds, resulting in a poorly developed root system (Fig. 4.1c) and producing poor growth. The damaging effect of AI on roots of seedlings of other plants species has been shown by previous studies, mainly using solution cultures. Inhibition of root elongation induced by AI can occur very rapidly, even in hours (Care, 1995; Llugany et al., 1995; Massot et al., 1999). Therefore, in relation to Al toxicity, the first few days seems to be a critical period for the young plants, and this can be an important aspect to be considered for agronomic practices. For further experiments, the technique of transplanting should be modified by not growing the plant seeds directly in Al-treated media but firstly in a growth medium of low AI for 7-14 days prior to transplanting. This will increase resistance of young plants to Al toxicity (Baligar et al., 1995).

For the fungus, increasing AI concentrations markedly reduced the percentages of root length colonized from 53% in A<sub>1</sub> to 40% in A<sub>4</sub> and to only 10% in A<sub>7</sub>, This suggests that although *Gi. margarita* is capable of functioning at low pH (Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1994; *see* also results in

Chapter 3), the presence of high soluble Al under acidic conditions restricted its ability to colonize roots.

It is important to note that in relation to AI effects, mycorrhizal inoculation with Gi. margarita spores only made significant contributions to the growth of plants in the growth medium containing about 1 ppm soluble Al, in which the plant growth response to mycorrhiza was 85%. The response decreased to 25 and 21% (Table 4.2) with increasing AI concentrations to about 4 and 7 ppm. This suggests that at AI concentrations typically toxic to cowpea (4 ppm or higher; Fig. 2.1 in Chapter 2) Gi. margarita was not effective in alleviation of AI toxicity to the plant. Compared to that at pH 4.6 in the experiment in Chapter 3 (see Table 3.2) the contribution of the fungus to plant growth in A<sub>1</sub> was much lower. This difference might be related to growth of non-mycorrhizal control plants that was doubled in this experiment compared to that in previous experiment, whilst the growth of mycorrhizal plants in the two experiments was not different (see Tables 3.2 and 4.2). Furthermore, the low growth response of cowpea to mycorrhiza particularly at A4 and A7 might be related to the sensitivity of cowpea plant itself to AI stress. Depression in growth caused by AI may have resulted in plants unable to support mycorrhizal function as already shown by Borie and Rubio (1999) for two barley cultivars differing in Al responses.

Following the plant growth response, significant element uptake responses to the symbiosis also occurred in  $A_1$  for most of the elements, but only for P in  $A_4$  (Tables 4.5 and 4.6). This shows the consistency of mycorrhizal function in improving P uptake by plants including acidic soil

conditions (Raju *et al.*, 1988; Medeiros *et al.*, 1994; Clark and Zeto, 1996a, 2000) in which the element is often unavailable to plants due to fixation by Al in soil (Marschner, 1991; Baligar *et al.*, 1995). In addition to P, improvement of mycorrhizal cowpea growth might also be attributed to increased uptake of Ca (Tables 4.5 and 4.6). This element is essential for root elongation in response to Al toxicity (Sanzonowicz *et al.*, 1998; Pintro *et al.*, 1998), and has been shown involved in mechanisms for alleviation of Al toxicity (*see* Foy, 1992; Alva *et al.*, 1986a; Reid *et al.*, 1995; Kinraide, 1998).

Interestingly, in this experiment the highest increase in element uptake by mycorrhiza of about 250% was observed for Al in A<sub>1</sub> (Table 4.6). It seems that the increase was related to increased plant growth (Table 4.2) and higher Al concentration in plant roots (Table 4.4). Previous work has shown that mycorrhizal inoculation increased (Yawney *et al.*, 1982; Medeiros *et al.*, 1994; Clark, 2002), decreased (Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989; Clark and Zeto, 1996a) or did not change (Rufyikiri *et al.*, 2000) Al uptake by plants.

Although percentage colonization does not always correlate closely with mycorrhizal role in plant growth (Smith and Read, 1997; Clark *et al.*, 1999; Smith *et al.*, 2000) this experiment showed that under Al stress, mycorrhizal growth response was only significant when percentage root colonization was about 55%, and decreased as root colonization decreased. That mycorrhizal colonization was unable to compensate for poor root growth under conditions of this experiment contrasts with the observations of Clark *et al.* (1999) and Clark (2002), who reported that *Gi. margarita* is very effective in increasing the growth and element uptake of switchgrass

(*Panicum virgatum*) grown in an acidic soil (pH<sub>H2O</sub> 4.5) containing 302 ppm 1M KCI extractable-AI and 88% AI saturation. Although not strictly comparable due to many differences in experimental conditions, differences in the fungal performance could be attributed to differences in the interactions between the host plant and the fungus, particularly in relation to the responsiveness of plants to mycorrhizal colonization (Yost and Fox, 1979). It has been considered that switchgrass is highly responsive (Hetrick *et al.*, 1987) while cowpea is only moderately dependent on mycorrhiza (Yost and Fox, 1979; Muthukumar and Udaiyan, 2000; Tables 4.2 and 4.6).

In general, the effect of AI on the growth and function of AM fungi remains unresolved. High AI concentrations in growth media may negatively affect root colonization and mycorrhizal contributions. On the other hand, several AM fungal species show some ability to mitigate AI toxicity and improve plant growth and nutrient uptake (*see* Chapter 1). So far, it remains largely unknown how AM fungi interact with AI toxicity since only few studies have been made in this area and the variation in experimental materials and procedures makes the results difficult to compare (*see* a review by Habte, 1999; Clark, 1997). However, it has been shown that the physiology of host plants and the tolerance of AM fungi to AI make significant contributions to the outcomes of the interactions (Mendoza and Borie, 1998: Borie and Rubio, 1999; Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989).

Reduction in root colonization and so mycorrhizal effectiveness observed in this experiment could possibly be the results of (1) inhibition of spore germination and/or germ tube growth of the fungus, since these early

stages in fungal life are very sensitive to environmental stresses including Al toxicity; and/or (2) a poorly developed root system induced by Al toxicity (Figs. 4.1c and Table 4.2). Small root systems provide fewer infection sites for fungal colonization and this would also limit the root base of the fungus for carbon acquisition and further growth. Thus a third confounding factor may be the inhibited external hyphal growth that was possibly caused by either Al toxicity or by reduced support in terms of sugar supply from host plants already suffering from Al toxicity. Limited hyphal network development on one hand reduces the potential of an inoculum to colonize new roots, and on the other hand reduces the capacity of mycorrhizal root systems to explore and take up elements beyond root depletion zones in particular. However, these possibilities need to be investigated further.

In general, it can be concluded that the presence of increasing concentrations of soluble AI in growth medium reduced the percentage of root length colonized by *Gi. margarita*, this in turn reduced mycorrhizal function in the growth of cowpea plants. At concentrations of AI toxic to cowpea (4 ppm or above) the fungus had only a small effect in increasing plant growth and element uptake. There is a need, therefore, to investigate whether reduced root colonization by AI relates to inhibited early growth of the fungus including spore germination and germ tube growth, or to inhibited growth and spread of external hyphae that in turn impaired their contribution to host plant growth.

#### **CHAPTER 5**

# EFFECTS OF ALUMINIUM ON THE EARLY GROWTH OF Gigaspora margarita

#### 5.1 Introduction

Species or isolates of AM fungi have been shown to prefer certain soil pH ranges. Many species are inhibited at low pH but others are favoured by low pH (Clark and Zeto, 1996b; Clark, 1997). However, in most cases the pH preferences have not been addressed clearly at particular stages in the life cycle of the fungus (*see* Fig. 1.2). It is believed that every stage of the life cycle may have a different response or sensitivity to factors associated with soil acidity (*see* Robson and Abbott, 1989; Habte, 1999).

Spore germination and hyphal growth are critical stages in mycorrhiza formation and determine whether an AM fungus will succeed or fail to initiate and establish the symbiosis (Giovannetti, 2000). Although these stages are typically dependent on the intrinsic condition of the spores, a number of stress factors in soil can inhibit them to some extent (*see* Section 1.2.2). Some early work showed that both spore germination and germ tube elongation of some species of AM fungi were inhibited at low pH *per se* or by excessive AI concentrations in growth media (Green *et al.*, 1976; Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1994). Therefore, low mycorrhizal colonization in acidic soils was often attributed to reduction in the early stages of fungal growth (Robson and Abbott, 1989). However, the relation between the extent

of root colonization and inhibition of the early growth of the fungus has not been demonstrated directly.

Previous chapters show that root colonization by *Gi. margarita* was not affected by a low pH of 4.6 (Chapter 3), but decreased when soluble Al existed at concentrations of about 4 ppm or above (Chapter 4). Thus, it is interesting to investigate further if Al has direct effects on the early growth of the fungus.

Four experiments were carried out. Aims, Material and Methods, and Results are presented separately. The Discussion covers all experiments together.

# 5.2 Experiment 1 Effects of low pH on spore germination and germ tube growth

#### 5.2.1 Experimental aim

This experiment aimed to study the effects of low pH *in vitro* on spore germination and germ tube elongation of *Gi. margarita*.

#### 5.2.2 Materials and methods

This experiment was carried out in the laboratory, and consisted of three levels of media pH with 5 replications. Spores extracted from pot culture were soaked into a small tube containing antibiotic solution (Penicillin, 100 mg L<sup>-1</sup> and Streptomycin sulphate, 200 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) overnight and rinsed three times in sterile deionized water prior to placing on plates in Petri dishes. The plates

were prepared using 20 mL of 0.8% Phytagel in deionized water and adjusted to pH 4.5, 4.8 and 5.3 using 0.1 M HCl. Ten spores were aseptically transferred on to a plate, five plates per pH treatment. Spore germination and hyphal growth were observed after a 10-day incubation period at 23°C in the dark. A spore was considered as germinated when generated one or more germ tubes. Hyphal length produced by germinated spores was assessed based on a gridline intersect method (Giovannetti and Mosse, 1980) using an eyepiece graticule as for external hyphae (Section 2.9).

Data were analyzed using ANOVA followed by LSD tests at  $P \le 0.05$ . Data on spore germination and hyphal length are presented in percent and in mm per spore respectively.

#### 5.2.3 Results

Spores of *Gi. margarita* germinated within 4-5 days after plating. The spores generated one or more germ tubes through the spore wall. At ten days, most of the germ tubes had become quite extensive and their hyphae elongated up to 35 mm. Auxiliary cells were formed by the hyphae (Fig. 5.1).

Figure 5.2 shows that low pH significantly affected spore germination and hyphal length per spore. No significant difference in spore germination was observed between pH 5.3 and 4.8, but germination was significantly lower at pH 4.5. The growth of hyphae developing from germ tubes decreased significantly with decreasing pH. At pH 4.5 hyphal length was about 14 mm compared to about 37 mm at pH 5.3.



Figure 5.1 (1) Germinated spore, (2) germ tubes, (3) germination hyphae and (4) auxiliary cells of *Gi. margarita* observed at pH 5.3 (Scale bars: 250 μm)





Bars in the same graph marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=5)

# 5.3 Experiment 2 Effects of AI on spore germination and germ tube growth

#### 5.3.1 Experimental aim

The aim was to assess the effects of AI *in vitro* on spore germination and hyphal growth of *Gi. margarita*.

#### 5.3.2 Materials and methods

The experiment was a 5 x 2 factorial experiment with 5 levels of Al concentrations and 2 levels of media pH. This was replicated 5 times.

The materials and procedure were the same as used in Experiment 1 above, except for treatments given to the Phytagel plates. AlCl<sub>3</sub> solution was soaked into the media to give Al concentrations of 0.7, 1.4, 2.7 and 5.4 ppm, and pH of the media were adjusted to 4.8 and 5.3 using HCl solution. Control plates without Al addition were also prepared.

Data were analyzed using ANOVA and LSD tests at  $P \le 0.05$  to determine differences between AI treatments. Inhibitory effects of AI treatments on spore germination and on hyphal growth were determined using the formula below at every AI level for every pH level.

% inhibition =  $\{(A_0 - A_X) / A_0\} \times 100$ 

- A<sub>O</sub> = the mean of spore germination or hyphal length at media without added Al
- A<sub>X</sub> = spore germination or hyphal length in growth medium with an added AI

#### 5.3.3 Results

There was no interacting effect of AI concentration and pH of media on spore germination. AI significantly inhibited the germination, while no significant effect was observed for media pH.

Regardless of pH, the inhibitory effects of AI increased with concentrations in growth media (Fig. 5.3a). Compared to media without AI addition, spore germination was significantly decreased at 2.7 ppm AI or above (Fig. 5.3b). On the other hand, the effect of AI on hyphal growth was highly dependent on pH, and was more pronounced at pH 4.8 than 5.3 (Fig. 5.4a). In addition, at both pH levels a significant reduction in hyphal length by AI consistently occurred as the amount of AI in growth media increased (Fig. 5.4b).







Figure 5.4 (a) Hyphal growth of *Gi. margarita* spores and (b) inhibitory effect of Al on the hyphae at different media pH values

## 5.4 Experiment 3 Effect of AI on spore germination in soil

#### 5.4.1 Experimental aim

The aim of this experiment was to assess the effect of AI concentrations on the spore germination of *Gi. margarita* in soil.

#### 5.4.2 Materials and methods

This experiment was carried out in 9 cm diameter Petri dishes using sterilized media of sand and soil (90:10, w/w) mixtures differing in soluble Al concentrations. Al concentrations of 1.1, 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm in media  $A_{1,1}$ ,  $A_{4,1}$ ,  $A_{7,2}$  and  $A_{12}$  were included with 0.4 ppm in medium M<sub>0</sub> (pH 5.3) as a control (*see* details in Section 2.1). The soil depth was 1.0 cm. There were five replicates for every treatment.

Thirty to forty surface-disinfected spores were sandwiched between two 25 mm diameter Millipore<sup>®</sup> filters, and then buried 0.5 cm deep (midway). Soil pH of 4.7 and moisture content of 0.2 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil were maintained throughout the incubation period, using sterilized RO water with the pH adjusted to 4.7 with  $H_2SO_4$ , whilst the control (M<sub>o</sub>) just received sterilized RO water.

Spore germination was observed three weeks after incubation at 25°C in the dark. Inhibitory effects of AI treatments on spore germination were also calculated with the method used in Experiment 2 above.

#### 5.4.3 Results

Germination of *Gi. margarita* spores in soil was significantly affected by Al (Fig. 5.5). The inhibitory effects of Al on germination increased with increasing concentrations in soil. The significant reduction in spore germination mainly occurred when Al concentration increased from 1.1 ppm to 7.3 ppm, and then remained steady at 11.9 ppm.





Bars marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=5).

## 5.5 Experiment 4 Effect of AI on spore infectivity in soil

#### 5.5.1 Experimental aim

This experiment aimed to assess the effect of AI on spore infectivity of *Gi. margarita* in terms of the ability of the spores to grow and colonize host plant roots. As different plant P status may have different effects on spore growth stimulation and/or root colonization (*see* Tawaraya *et al.*, 1998; Amijee *et al.*, 1989) this experiment also looked at the effect of host plants grown with and without P addition on the spore infectivity. A compartmented pot system that enables these effects to be investigated independently was used.

#### 5.5.2 Materials and Methods

This experiment was conducted under glasshouse conditions in December 2001 - February 2002. The compartmented pot system used is illustrated in Fig. 5.6. Plants, used as trap plants, were grown in cylindrical mesh bags (30µm mesh, 3 cm diameter, 8 cm high) in a Plant Compartment (PC) to prevent root to grow into the outer compartment that was provided for spore germination and germ tube growth (Spore Compartment, SC).

This experiment comprised three levels of soluble AI in the growth media 1.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm ( $A_1$ ,  $A_7$  and  $A_{12}$ , *see* Section 2.1) placed in the SC and two levels of available P in growth media placed in the PC. There were three replicates for each treatment combination.

Growth media were a 90:10 sand and soil mixture (see Section 2.1) with and without addition of 36 mg P kg<sup>-1</sup> soil and fertilized with Ruakura solution with the composition described in Section 2.1 except that P was omitted. The final concentrations of P (Bray 1) were 5 and 26 ppm (denoted  $P_5$  and  $P_{26}$ ). They are categorized as low and high available soil P (Olsen and Sommers, 1982). 120 g of the media were placed into each mesh bag (PC).





Pre-germinated cowpea seeds were transplanted singly into each mesh bag and grown for 2 weeks before the bag was inserted into a pot (9 cm diameter and 10 cm high). There were two bags, one with and one
without P placed in every pot and arranged so that they were about 3 cm apart diametrically opposite one another (Fig. 5.6). The pot was then filled with 460 g of Al-treated growth medium. About 300 spores of *Gi. margarita* were pipetted into a hole positioned about 2.5 cm from the two bags. RO water, adjusted to pH 4.7 with  $H_2SO_4$  was used to maintain soil moisture at field capacity by weight.

Plants were harvested 3 and 6 weeks ( $H_1$  and  $H_2$ ) after they were potted. Root colonization, shoot and root dry weights and P concentrations in shoot and roots were measured using methods described in Chapter 2.

The effect of AI on spore infectivity was determined by comparing the extent of mycorrhizal colonization in the roots of trap plants received low and high soil P treatments.

#### 5.5.3 Results

#### 5.5.3.1 Root colonization

Under AI stress spores of *Gi. margarita* were able to initiate root colonization. However this was considerably time-dependent. At the first harvest (H<sub>1</sub>), the percentage of root length colonized was very low regardless of AI and P treatments but increased dramatically at H<sub>2</sub>. It appears that the percentage of root length colonized by the fungus was affected significantly by AI but not by P. However, as can be seen in Fig. 5.7, the effect of AI was more pronounced for plants with low soil P than plants with high soil P, particularly in A<sub>12</sub>.



Al concentration (ppm) in SC



Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 5.5.3.2 Plant growth

Overall, plants had higher dry weight (DW) at the second harvest ( $H_2$ ) than at the first ( $H_1$ ), though there were differences amongst them produced by the different concentrations of soil P in PC and of Al in SC.

At  $H_1$ , plants with high P grew better than those with low P irrespective of AI concentrations in SC, while at  $H_2$  the significant effect of P was only apparent in pots with growth medium containing 11.9 ppm soluble AI. There were negative effects of AI in SC on plant growth, which increased with increasing AI concentrations in growth media. At  $H_2$ , increasing AI from 7.3 to 11.9 ppm had no effects on plants with high P but decreased the growth of plant with low P (Fig. 5.8).



Figure 5.8 Growth of cowpea with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different AI concentrations in SC at different harvest times.

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 5.5.3.3 Plant P concentration and uptake

Differences in soil P availability significantly affected P concentrations in shoots and roots, however the effects of the soil P varied with harvest time and also with the concentration of soluble AI (Figs. 5.9 and 5.10). Shoot or root P concentrations of plants with high soil P varied little between harvest times and with soluble AI; those of plants with low soil P, at H<sub>1</sub> in particular, decreased significantly with increasing AI concentrations. At H<sub>2</sub>, however, the decreases were only observed for shoot P in A<sub>12</sub>, and for root P concentrations both in A<sub>7</sub> and A<sub>12</sub>.



Al concentration (ppm) in SC

# Figure 5.9 Shoot P concentrations of cowpea with low (□) and high (■) soil P availability in PC with different Al concentrations in SC at different harvest times.







Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

Fig. 5.11 shows that plant P uptake followed a similar trend to plant growth. Plants grown with low soil P generally had lower P uptake than plants grown with high soil P particularly at  $H_1$  and the effect of P was more distinct with increasing AI. At  $H_2$  the effect of P addition was only significant in  $A_{12}$ .





Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 5.6 Discussion

The results of the *in vitro* experiments (1 - 3) show that in terms of spore germination, *Gi. margarita* was tolerant to low pH as indicated by the percentage of spores germinated, *viz* 76% and 68% at pH 5.3 and 4.8 respectively, though this decreased to 40% at pH 4.5 (Fig. 5.2). This is similar to the results obtained by Siqueira *et al.* (1982). They found that *Gi. margarita* was tolerant to low pH with the best soil pH for spore germination

near 6, at which the rate of germination was 58% compared with only 48% at pH 4.5. This is also consistent with reports by Green *et al.* (1976) for other species of *Gigaspora*.

On the other hand, as shown by Figs. 5.4 and 5.5, the presence of Al in the growth medium had a negative effect on spore germination; this effect became stronger with increasing concentration. Because effects on spore germination occurred whether media with high Al contained high Na (Section 5.4) or not (Section 5.3), they must here have been due to AI and not Na. The presence of soluble AI at concentrations of 2.7 ppm in agar plates (Section 5.3), or of 7 ppm in soil (Section 5.4) significantly reduced spore germination by about 40%. This suggests that AI is an important factor inhibiting spore germination under acidic conditions, although the inhibitory effects of AI varied with the growth medium. It appears that AI toxicity was more marked in agar media than in soil. The present finding that Al inhibited spore germination in soil is not in agreement with the results of Bartolome-Esteban & Schenck (1994). Using the same technique of sandwiched spores placed in moistened acid soils differing in Al concentrations, they found that Al did not affect either spore germination or hyphal growth of Gi. margarita. Differences in medium conditions and fungal isolates used could be significant factors in these apparent contradictions.

The results from *in vitro* experiments on agar plates also demonstrated that both low pH and the presence of AI in growth media depressed the growth of hyphae from germinated spores. Fig. 5.3 shows that decreasing media pH from 5.3 to 4.8 and 4.5 reduced hyphal length by 34%

and 63% respectively, whereas the presence of 0.7 ppm AI in agar at pH 5.3 reduced the length of hyphae by 48%. The reduction increased as AI concentrations were increased (Fig. 5.5b). These results are contrary to another result of Siqueira *et al.* (1982). They found that germ tube growth of *Gi. margarita* was less affected than germination by low pH. The difference in growth response of hyphae to low pH in the two experiments is probably caused by different growth medium conditions. In the experiment by Siqueira *et al.* (1982), a number of mineral nutrients and thiamine-HCI had been added to the agar to stimulate hyphal growth, whilst nothing was added in the present experiments.

Inhibition of spore germination and more particularly of hyphal growth under acidic conditions may have ecological implications for successive stages in the root colonization processes. Therefore, to some extent these results support the hypothesis that a low percentage of mycorrhizal colonization by some species of AM fungi in acid soils is associated with depression of the early hyphal growth of the fungi (Robson and Abbott, 1989).

Interestingly as shown by Experiment 4 (*see* Section 5.5), under soluble AI stress spores of the fungus were able to initiate and colonize plant roots successfully within three weeks after inoculation and the percentage colonization increased over time irrespective of P treatments to trap plants (Fig. 5.7). Apparently, spores of the fungus could germinate and grow their hyphae sufficiently to contact and subsequently colonize plant roots. This suggests the adverse effects of AI *in vitro* on the early growth of the fungus were not as pronounced in soil with the fungus and host plant living together.

The spore growth response to AI in Experiment 4 was possibly affected by the presence of plant roots nearby the spores. Some evidence from previous studies shows that although spore germination is apparently an independent event, the elongation and branching of germ tubes of the germinating spores may be stimulated by root exudates and volatiles from host plants (Gianinazzi-Pearson *et al.*, 1989; Nagahashi and Douds, 2000). Therefore the limited growth of germinating hyphae of the fungus found *in vitro* could be related to lack of eliciting factors in growth media rather than to just the adverse effects of low pH or toxic AI.

The stimulatory effects of root exudates may be different between plant species and genotypes (Gianinazzi-Pearson *et al.*, 1989; Nagahashi and Douds, 2000), or even the physiological status of plants (Tawaraya *et al.*, 1998). In this experiment, cowpea plants, used as trap plants for hyphae growing from spores, showed significant differences in growth and P nutrition status on account of soil P availability in PC and Al concentration in SC particularly at the first harvest (Figs. 5.8 - 5.11). However, these plants had no different stimulatory effects on spore infectivity of *Gi. margarita* in relation to soluble Al in SC. The only difference in the extent of colonization was observed at the highest Al concentration of 11.9 ppm at the second harvest (Fig. 5.7). Therefore, this is in contrast to Tawaraya *et al.* (1998), who found that root colonization by *Gi. margarita* was less stimulated by exudates released by P-sufficient than by P-deficient onion plants. Higher colonization

in PC with high soil P possibly resulted from colonization not only by hyphae inside the PC but also by those coming from another PC with low P due to lower growth of the host plant (Fig. 5.8).

Another interesting aspect of these results is the growth of the trap plants in the two PCs, those supplied with different available P. The growth of these had probably been improved by mycorrhizal symbiosis formed by the hyphae from germinated spores, at the second harvest in particular. At Harvest 1 plants supplied with high P were larger than those with low P (Fig. 5.8). By Harvest 2 there was no significant difference in growth between the two P treatments, except at the highest Al concentration. Good growth of the low P plants was most probably due to uptake of P from the high P compartment via the hyphae (see Fig. 5.11).

In conclusion, the experiments described in this chapter have demonstrated clearly that the two early stages of the fungal growth have different responses to acidity factors in terms of low pH *per se* and of excessive AI ions, in that the hyphae are more sensitive and so more inhibited both by low pH and AI toxicity than are spores. However, the hyphae growing from germinating spores continued to grow even under acidic soil stress with possible stimulus coming from the presence of plant roots adjacent to them. It was not evident that differences in plant growth and P nutritional status produced different stimulatory effects on the hyphae.

The role of high Na as a possible causative factor in the results presented in Section 5.5 needs to be addressed by further experimentation.

#### **CHAPTER 6**

# EXTERNAL HYPHAL GROWTH AND FUNCTION OF Gigaspora margarita UNDER ALUMINIUM STRESS

#### 6.1 Introduction

Hyphae of arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi growing out from colonized roots are considered to have vital functions as an extension of the root system. Therefore, mycorrhizal effectiveness is much dependent on their development in soil (Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992b).

AM fungal species differ in their ability to produce and spread hyphae in soil (Abbott and Robson, 1985; Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992a), and so may have different contributions to nutrient uptake and plant growth (Smith *et al.*, 2000). A range of soil factors may affect the hyphae (Jennings, 1995; Dix and Webster, 1995). Consequently, the development of hyphal networks and their functions can also vary considerably with soil conditions.

Results of a previous experiment described in Chapter 4, carried out by growing plants with and without mycorrhiza in conventional noncompartmented pots where plant roots and external hyphae are growing together, show that root colonization by *Gi. margarita* and subsequently its effects on cowpea plant growth decreased with increasing soluble Al concentrations. It is supposed that external hyphae of the fungus were inhibited under the experimental conditions, but a question remains since the hyphae were not measured. There appears to be at least two likely factors inhibiting hyphal growth. First, excess AI applied to plant growth media might be toxic to the hyphae. Second, host plant growth, depressed by AI, might provide fewer infection sites or be less capable of supplying organic carbon to the fungus. However, due to practical difficulties of proper assessment using conventional pots, these two factors were the subjects of further investigations using compartmented pot systems, by which the effects of either AI toxicity or of plant nutritional status on the hyphae can be assessed separately.

This chapter presents the results of two experiments carried out to investigate the effects of excess AI in the growth medium on the growth and function of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* in cowpea plant growth.

# 6.2 Experiment 1 Effect of AI on the function of external hyphae in plant growth

#### 6.2.1 Materials and methods

This experiment was conducted under glasshouse conditions during September and October 2001.

Plastic pots divided into two compartments for plants (PC) and for fungal hyphae (HC) were used as shown in Fig. 6.1. This system enables different arrangement of soil treatments for plant roots and external fungal hyphae. The PC was a cylindrical bag of 30  $\mu$ m screen mesh (3 cm diameter, 8 cm high). This mesh retains the roots but allows fungal hyphae to pass. It was placed centrally in the pot surrounded by the compartment for hyphae.

The main idea of using the compartmented pot system was to limit the access of plant roots to soil resources in PC and at the same time maximize the function of external fungal hyphae by allowing them to develop in HC and make contributions to the plant growth.



Figure 6.1 Schematic of pot system with two compartments for plant roots (PC) and external fungal hyphae (HC). (a) and (b) are views from side and above the pot

This experiment was arranged as a factorial experiment consisting of four levels of soluble AI concentrations (1.1, 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm in the growth media of A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub>, A<sub>7</sub> and A<sub>12</sub>) placed in HC, and two levels of inoculation (with and without mycorrhiza) placed in PC, with 4 replicates. PC was filled with 120 g of no-AI treated growth medium Mo (pH 5.3; containing 0.4 ppm soluble AI and 26 ppm available P) together with 10% (w/w) pot culture inoculum with or without AM fungal structures of *Gi. margarita* (see Sections 2.3 and 2.4). Therefore, plant roots and external hyphae of the fungus were grown in different soil conditions in terms of soil pH and concentrations of soluble aluminium.

Pre-germinated seeds were grown singly in PC for 2 weeks before the plant with its bag was inserted into the pot. This was to produce healthy young plants having similar growth (by visual observation only). HC was filled with 580 g of Al-treated growth medium.

RO water, adjusted to pH 4.7 with  $H_2SO_4$ , was used to maintain soil moisture at field capacity (0.1 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil) and medium pH at 4.7 in HC during the experiment. After growing in the pots for 6 weeks, plants were harvested by separating shoots from roots. Representative samples of growth medium in HC were collected for assessment of external hyphal length.

Materials used in this experiment included the cowpea cultivar, the AM fungus of *Gi. margarita* and plant growth media (Mo, A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub>, A<sub>7</sub> and A<sub>12</sub>). Methods to determine shoot and root dry weights, element concentrations in plant tissues, root colonization and external hyphal length, and to analyze data are as described in Chapter 2.

In this experiment, an assumption was made that the differences in parameters measured between mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants in PC at every level of AI treatment came from differences in the function of external hyphae developing in HC. The contributions of the hyphae were determined using the formula for mycorrhizal plant responses described in Section 2.10.

#### 6.2.2 Results

#### 6.2.2.1 Plant growth

In general increased AI concentrations in HC had no significant effect on nonmycorrhizal plants, which is what would be expected if no soluble AI moved to the PC. However, reduced growth of mycorrhizal plants in PC, particularly shoot dry weight was observed, as shown in Table 6.1.

Table	6.1	Growth	of	non-mycorrhizal	and	mycorrhizal	cowpea	in	PC	in
	rela	ation to A	Al c	oncentrations in H						

Al in HC	Mycorrhizal	Dr Shoots	y weights Roots	of Plant	Shoot/	Root length	MGR	
(ppm)	in PC	(mg)			ratio	(m)	(%)	
1.1	NM	78 <sup>bc</sup>	35 <sup>a</sup>	113 <sup>ab</sup>	2.1 <sup>bc</sup>	2.43 <sup>ab</sup>	0	
	M	134 <sup>a</sup>	40 <sup>a</sup>	174 <sup>a</sup>	3.3 <sup>a</sup>	2.99 <sup>a</sup>	60	
4.1	NM	85 <sup>bc</sup>	35 <sup>a</sup>	120 <sup>ab</sup>	2.5 <sup>ab</sup>	2.23 <sup>ab</sup>	े0	
	M	99 <sup>ab</sup>	37 <sup>a</sup>	136 <sup>ab</sup>	2.8 <sup>ab</sup>	2.35 <sup>ab</sup>	15	
7.1	NM	83 <sup>bc</sup>	40 <sup>ª</sup>	124 <sup>ab</sup>	2.1 <sup>bc</sup>	1.89 <sup>b</sup>	0	
	M	80 <sup>bc</sup>	35 <sup>ª</sup>	115 <sup>ab</sup>	2.3 <sup>bc</sup>	1.62 <sup>b</sup>	(-7)	
11.9	NM	59°	29ª	88 <sup>b</sup>	1.9 <sup>°</sup>	1.79 <sup>b</sup>	0	
	M	52°	29ª	81 <sup>b</sup>	2.0 <sup>°</sup>	1.68 <sup>b</sup>	(-8)	

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different at P≤0.05; M (mycorrhiza); NM (non-mycorrhiza)

Mycorrhizal growth response (%MGR) = [{Plant DW<sub>(M)</sub> - Plant DW<sub>(NM)</sub>} / Plant DW<sub>(NM)</sub>] x 100

The table also shows that mycorrhizal inoculation had no significant effect on plant dry weight in relation to AI concentration, except shoot dry weight in the lowest soluble AI concentration at 1.1 ppm. A similar trend was also observed for root length and shoot/root dry weight ratios. Basically, increasing AI reduced mycorrhizal growth response.

#### 6.2.2.2 Root colonization

The concentration of soluble Al in HC did not affect percentage plant root colonization in PC (Fig. 6.2) but reduced mycorrhizal root length density (expressed in cm  $g^{-1}$  soil) (Fig. 6.3) in line with observed reductions in root growth. No colonization was observed in non-mycorrhizal control plants.





Bars marked with the same letters are not significantly different at P  $\leq$  0.05. Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=4)





Bars marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=4)

#### 6.2.2.3 External hyphal length in HC

After being corrected for values in control pots at the same AI treatment, the length density of external hyphae in HC, expressed in m  $g^{-1}$  soil, decreased greatly with increasing soluble AI concentrations. Compared to that in the growth medium with 1.1 ppm soluble AI, length density of the hyphae was decreased by about 50, 70 and 65% with increasing AI concentration to 4.1, 7.3 and 11.9 ppm respectively (Fig. 6.4).



Figure 6.4 Hyphal length density of *Gi. margarita* with different Al concentrations in HC

#### 6.2.2.4 Element concentrations in plant tissues

Element concentrations in shoot and root tissues of non-mycorrhizal and mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to different soluble Al concentrations in HC are shown in Tables 6.2 and 6.3.

In general, concentrations of elements both in shoot and root tissues did not change significantly due to mycorrhizal inoculation. Significant increases were only observed for root P at 1.1 ppm. On the other hand, significant decreases were observed for shoot Mg, Zn and Mn at 1.1 ppm soluble Al.

Bars marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=4)

Al in HC	Mycorrhizal	Element concentration										
	inoculation	Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al	
	in PC	%	%	%	%	%	mg/g	mg/g	mg/g	%	mg/g	
1.1	NM	0.18 <sup>ª</sup>	1.06 <sup>ª</sup>	0.46 <sup>ª</sup>	4.17 <sup>ª</sup>	0.49 <sup>c</sup>	0.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.15 <sup>ª</sup>	0.26 <sup>a</sup>	0.21 <sup>d</sup>	0.30 <sup>a</sup>	
	M	0.20 <sup>ª</sup>	1.02 <sup>ª</sup>	0.33 <sup>b</sup>	3.83 <sup>ª</sup>	0.47 <sup>c</sup>	0.18 <sup>b</sup>	0.09 <sup>b</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>	0.12 <sup>d</sup>	0.24 <sup>a</sup>	
4.1	NM	0.19 <sup>a</sup>	0.78 <sup>a</sup>	0.31 <sup>b</sup>	4.03 <sup>a</sup>	0.52 <sup>bc</sup>	0.18 <sup>b</sup>	0.15 <sup>ab</sup>	0.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.79 <sup>c</sup>	0.30 <sup>a</sup>	
	M	0.20 <sup>a</sup>	0.84 <sup>a</sup>	0.36 <sup>b</sup>	4.17 <sup>a</sup>	0.63 <sup>b</sup>	0.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	0.20 <sup>b</sup>	0.73 <sup>c</sup>	0.30 <sup>a</sup>	
7.3	NM	0.20 <sup>a</sup>	0.85 <sup>a</sup>	0.33 <sup>b</sup>	3.97 <sup>a</sup>	0.85 <sup>a</sup>	0.22 <sup>b</sup>	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	0.17 <sup>bc</sup>	1.30 <sup>b</sup>	0.28 <sup>a</sup>	
	M	0.20 <sup>a</sup>	0.73 <sup>a</sup>	0.32 <sup>b</sup>	4.18 <sup>a</sup>	0.83 <sup>a</sup>	0.26 <sup>ab</sup>	0.11 <sup>ab</sup>	0.16 <sup>bc</sup>	1.40 <sup>b</sup>	0.24 <sup>a</sup>	
11.9	NM	0.22 <sup>ª</sup>	0.52 <sup>a</sup>	0.32 <sup>b</sup>	2.62 <sup>b</sup>	0.94 <sup>a</sup>	0.31 <sup>ª</sup>	0.08 <sup>b</sup>	0.13 <sup>c</sup>	2.59 <sup>a</sup>	0.43 <sup>a</sup>	
	M	0.22 <sup>ª</sup>	0.59 <sup>a</sup>	0.32 <sup>b</sup>	2.71 <sup>b</sup>	0.91 <sup>a</sup>	0.32 <sup>ª</sup>	0.08 <sup>b</sup>	0.14 <sup>c</sup>	2.84 <sup>a</sup>	0.37 <sup>a</sup>	

Table 6.2 Element concentrations in shoot tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Alconcentrations in HC

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different based at  $P \le 0.05$ ; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

Al in HC (ppm)	Musambizol	Element concentration											
	inoculation	Р	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al		
	in PC	%	%	%	%	%	mg/g	mg/g	mg/g	%	mg/g		
1.1	NM	0.12 <sup>b</sup>	0.37 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>b</sup>	5.53 <sup>ª</sup>	0.75 <sup>b</sup>	0.81 <sup>ª</sup>	0.13 <sup>a</sup>	0.03 <sup>a</sup>	0.25 <sup>c</sup>	2.66 <sup>b</sup>		
	M	0.21 <sup>a</sup>	0.39 <sup>a</sup>	0.21 <sup>ab</sup>	6.00 <sup>ª</sup>	0.82 <sup>ab</sup>	0.54 <sup>ª</sup>	0.13 <sup>a</sup>	0.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.33 <sup>c</sup>	2.76 <sup>b</sup>		
4.1	NM	0.15 <sup>b</sup>	0.29 <sup>a</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>	5.51 <sup>a</sup>	1.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.48 <sup>a</sup>	0.13 <sup>ª</sup>	0.03 <sup>a</sup>	0.60 <sup>b</sup>	3.04 <sup>ab</sup>		
	M	0.17 <sup>ab</sup>	0.31 <sup>a</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>	4.89 <sup>ab</sup>	0.95 <sup>ab</sup>	0.52 <sup>a</sup>	0.11 <sup>ª</sup>	0.03 <sup>a</sup>	0.61 <sup>b</sup>	2.69 <sup>ab</sup>		
7.3	NM	0.16 <sup>ab</sup>	0.32 <sup>a</sup>	0.19 <sup>b</sup>	4.95 <sup>ab</sup>	0.94 <sup>ab</sup>	0.74 <sup>a</sup>	0.13 <sup>a</sup>	0.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.66 <sup>b</sup>	3.94 <sup>a</sup>		
	M	0.14 <sup>ab</sup>	0.27 <sup>a</sup>	0.17 <sup>b</sup>	3.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.73 <sup>b</sup>	0.74 <sup>a</sup>	0.12 <sup>a</sup>	0.02 <sup>a</sup>	0.59 <sup>b</sup>	3.50 <sup>ab</sup>		
11.9	NM	0.16 <sup>ab</sup>	0.26 <sup>a</sup>	0.20 <sup>ab</sup>	3.55 <sup>b</sup>	0.98 <sup>ab</sup>	0.45 <sup>ª</sup>	0.11 <sup>a</sup>	0.03 <sup>a</sup>	1.51 <sup>a</sup>	1.93 <sup>b</sup>		
	M	0.15 <sup>b</sup>	0.28 <sup>a</sup>	0.26 <sup>a</sup>	3.88 <sup>b</sup>	1.14 <sup>a</sup>	0.53 <sup>ª</sup>	0.11 <sup>a</sup>	0.02 <sup>a</sup>	1.89 <sup>a</sup>	2.17 <sup>b</sup>		

Table 6.3 Element concentrations in root tissues of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Alconcentrations in HC

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different based at  $P \le 0.05$ ; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

#### 6.2.2.5 Element uptake

Total uptake of some selected elements by plants in relation to mycorrhizal inoculation and AI treatments is shown in Table 6.4.

It appears that increased AI had no effect on S, Zn and Fe but increased Na and generally reduced P, Ca, Mg, K and Mn uptake particularly at the highest AI concentration (11.9 ppm). The uptake of AI particularly by non-mycorrhizal plants increased with increasing AI up to 7.3 ppm, but this then decreased with a further AI increase. The increased Na concentration in tissues of non-mycorrhizal and mycorrhizal plants with increasing AI in the HC may be due to movement of Na to the PC.

In general, as shown by mycorrhizal element uptake responses in Table 6.5, mycorrhiza made no significant contribution to improving plant element uptake under AI stress conditions in HC. The only significant increases were for P and Ca uptake in the lowest soluble AI concentration at 1.1 ppm. On the other hand, increasing AI concentration to 7.3 ppm or higher decreased the element uptake response by plants to mycorrhiza and this occurred for all elements measured.

Al in HC	Mycorrhizal		Element uptake (mg)								
(ppm)	inoculation in PC	Р	Ca	Mg	K	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al
11	NM	0.18 <sup>b</sup>	0.96 <sup>b</sup>	0.39 <sup>ab</sup>	5.05 <sup>ab</sup>	0.66 <sup>a</sup>	0.044 <sup>a</sup>	0.015 <sup>a</sup>	0.019 <sup>ab</sup>	0.23 <sup>c</sup>	0.106 <sup>b</sup>
	М	0.35 <sup>a</sup>	1.52 <sup>a</sup>	0.53 <sup>a</sup>	7.47 <sup>a</sup>	0.97 <sup>a</sup>	0.046 <sup>a</sup>	0.017 <sup>a</sup>	0.027 <sup>a</sup>	0.30 <sup>c</sup>	0.143 <sup>ab</sup>
4.1	NM	0.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.76 <sup>bc</sup>	0.31 <sup>ab</sup>	5.16 <sup>ab</sup>	0.77 <sup>a</sup>	0.032 <sup>a</sup>	0.017 <sup>a</sup>	0.018 <sup>ab</sup>	0.84 <sup>b</sup>	0.128 <sup>ab</sup>
	М	0.25 <sup>ab</sup>	0.95 <sup>b</sup>	0.43 <sup>ab</sup>	5.88 <sup>ab</sup>	0.96 <sup>a</sup>	0.038 <sup>a</sup>	0.016 <sup>a</sup>	0.021 <sup>a</sup>	0.91 <sup>b</sup>	0.131 <sup>ab</sup>
7.3	NM	0.23 <sup>ab</sup>	0.82 <sup>bc</sup>	0.35 <sup>ab</sup>	5.22 <sup>ab</sup>	1.08 <sup>a</sup>	0.050 <sup>ª</sup>	0.014 <sup>a</sup>	0.015 <sup>ab</sup>	1.36 <sup>b</sup>	0.182 <sup>a</sup>
	M	0.21 <sup>b</sup>	0.67 <sup>bc</sup>	0.31 <sup>ab</sup>	4.52 <sup>a0</sup>	0.91ª	0.048ª	0.013 <sup>ª</sup>	0.014~	1.35	0.141
11.0	NM	0.18 <sup>b</sup>	0.38 <sup>c</sup>	0.25 <sup>b</sup>	2.64 <sup>b</sup>	0.86 <sup>a</sup>	0.032 <sup>a</sup>	0.008 <sup>a</sup>	0.008 <sup>b</sup>	2.01 <sup>a</sup>	0.083 <sup>b</sup>
11.9	Μ	0.16 <sup>b</sup>	0.38 <sup>c</sup>	0.24 <sup>b</sup>	2.51 <sup>b</sup>	0.80 <sup>a</sup>	0.031 <sup>a</sup>	0.008 <sup>a</sup>	0.008 <sup>b</sup>	1.95 <sup>ª</sup>	0.079 <sup>b</sup>

Table 6.4 Total element uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal cowpea plants in PC in relation to Al-concentrations in HC

Figures in the same column followed by the same superscripts are not significantly different based at  $P \le 0.05$ ; NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza).

114

Al in HC		Element uptake (% response)													
(ppm)	P	Ca	Mg	К	S	Fe	Zn	Mn	Na	Al					
1.1	92*	58*	35	48	46	4	13	41	32	35					
4.1	17	24	36	14	25	19	(-5)	16	8	2					
7.3	(-9)	(-19)	(-11)	(-14)	(-16)	(-4)	(-7)	(-7)	(-1)	(-22)					
11.9	(-11)	(-2)	(-3)	(-5)	(-7)	(-2)	(-6)	(-6)	(-3)	(-5)					

Table 6.5 Plant element uptake	responses	to mycorrhiz	a in PC	in relation	to
Al-concentrations in HC					

Mycorrhizal element uptake response (%) = [{Uptake<sub>(M)</sub>-Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>} / Uptake<sub>(NM)</sub>] x 100 NM (non-mycorrhiza) and M (mycorrhiza); Values marked with \* are based on data values significantly different from each other in Table 6.5

## 6.3 Experiment 2 Effect of Al on the growth of external hyphae

#### 6.3.1 Material and methods

This experiment was designed to investigate the effect of AI on the growth of external hyphae and their function in terms of initiating new colonization in particular.

PVC pots were used and were divided into three compartments by two vertical 30  $\mu$ m screen meshes that can be passed by hyphae but exclude roots (*see* Fig. 6.8). The first compartment, Donor Plant Compartment (DPC), was for plants inoculated with or without mycorrhiza fungal structures, which

acted as donor plants. The second, Hyphal Compartment (HC), in the middle pot, was a root free compartment provided for external fungal hyphae extending from DPC to grow alone. The third, Receiver Plant Compartment (RPC), was for uninoculated plants (as receiver plants), which acted as trap plants to be colonized later by hyphae traversing HC from donor plants. Both plant compartments DPC and R PC were filled with no Al-treated growth medium Mo (pH 5.3, containing 0.4 ppm soluble Al and 26 ppm available P; *see* Section 2.1), in order to provide favourable conditions for plant roots. HC was filled with Al-treated growth media differing in soluble Al concentrations (*see* below).



Figure 6.5 Schematic of pot system with three compartments for roots of donor (DPC) and receiver (RPC) plants and for external fungal hyphae (HC) (a) and (b) are views from side and above the pot.

The idea of this experiment was to let external hyphae from DPC grow into HC, interact with conditions of AI stress and if possible to traverse the compartment to RPC, and to colonize roots of trap plants there. Therefore, the effects of AI in HC on the growth of external hyphae were indicated by length density of the hyphae in the HC and/or the extent of root colonization of trap plants in RPC.

This experiment was conducted under glasshouse conditions in September - November 2001. It was a completely randomized design consisting of three levels of soluble AI concentrations (1.1, 4.1, and 7.3 ppm in growth media  $A_1$ ,  $A_4$  and  $A_7$ ) placed in HC and two levels of inoculation (with and without mycorrhiza) placed in DPC, with three replicates.

Materials used for this experiment including the cowpea cultivar, *Gi. margarita* isolate, and growth media (M<sub>0</sub>, A<sub>1</sub>, A<sub>4</sub> and A<sub>7</sub>) were the same as used in the first experiment Section 6.2, except growth medium A<sub>12</sub> that contained the highest concentration of soluble AI (11.9 ppm). This growth medium was omitted in this experiment because of its similar effect on hyphal growth to that of A<sub>7</sub> (*see* Fig. 6.5).

At beginning of the experiment, DPC and RPC were filled with 320 g of growth medium  $M_0$  (containing 26 ppm available P, 0.4 ppm soluble AI, pH 5.3), but only DPC was inoculated with 10% (w/w) of pot culture inoculum with or without fungal structures to provide mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants. Pre-germinated seeds of cowpea were transplanted into both DPC and RPC, 2 plants in each compartment, and grown for two weeks whilst HC was left empty. HC was then filled with 260 g of AI-treated growth media A<sub>1</sub>,

 $A_4$  or  $A_7$ . RO water, adjusted to pH 4.7 with  $H_2SO_4$ , was used to maintain the moisture content of growth media at field capacity (about 0.1 g g<sup>-1</sup> soil) and media pH at about 4.7, particularly in HC, throughout the experiment.

Plants were harvested 4 and 8 weeks ( $H_1$  and  $H_2$ ) after HC was filled. Dry weights, P uptake and mycorrhizal colonisation of roots for both donor and receiver plants and the length of external fungal hyphae in HC were measured using procedures described in Chapter 2.

Data were analyzed statistically using ANOVA after grouping into plant compartments and harvest times. LSD tests at  $P \le 0.05$  were then used to determine differences amongst the means of treatments.

#### 6.3.2 Results

#### 6.3.2.1 Donor plant growth and P uptake

The effects of AI treatments in HC and mycorrhizal inoculation on the growth of plants in DPC at different harvest times are presented in Fig. 6.6. At  $H_1$ , the growth of mycorrhizal donor plants in DPC was unaffected by AI treatments in HC, while that of control plants with no mycorrhizal inoculation decreased slightly with increasing AI concentration in HC. Dry weight of mycorrhizal plants was higher than that of control plants and to a greater extent at higher AI concentrations. At  $H_2$ , increased AI concentrations slightly increased both the growth of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants in DPC. Furthermore, regardless of AI treatments, mycorrhizal colonization had a dramatic stimulatory effect on the growth of donor plants.

Fig. 6.7 shows that root lengths of plants in DPC did not change with AI concentrations, but increased between 4 and 8 weeks. Mycorrhizal inoculation generally increased plant root length, though a significant increase only occurred in  $A_7$  at  $H_1$  or  $H_2$ .

The effects of AI treatments and mycorrhizal inoculation on plant P uptake show a similar trend to plant growth (Fig. 6.8). The amount of P taken up by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants increased over time. Al treatments had no significant effects on P uptake by the two plants irrespective of harvest times, but mycorrhizal plants took up more P than control plants, primarily at H<sub>2</sub>.



Figure 6.6 Dry weights of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \leq 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)





Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \leq 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)





Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)

#### 6.3.2.2 Root colonization of donor plants

The percentages of root length colonized by *Gi. margarita* in DPC in relation to the effects of AI treatments given in HC are shown in Figs. 6.9. No colonization was observed in un-inoculated mycorrhizal plants. Root colonization of donor plants either at  $H_1$  or  $H_2$  did not change with AI concentrations in HC, but increased with harvest time. Root colonization at  $H_2$  was higher (about 70%) than at  $H_1$  (45%).

Mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of donor plants showed a similar trend to percentage colonization as expected (Fig. 6.10), because treatment had no effect on root length (Fig. 6.7).



#### Figure 6.9 Root colonization of donor plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)



Figure 6.10 Mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of donor plants in DPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)

## 6.3.2.3 External hyphal growth in HC

The growth of external fungal hyphae in HC was time-dependent and to some extent, negatively affected by increased AI concentrations (Fig. 6.11).

At H<sub>1</sub>, length density of the hyphae at 1.1 ppm soluble Al was not different from that at 4.1 ppm but significantly higher than that at 7.3 ppm; these were 3.9, 3.5 and 0.9 m g<sup>-1</sup> dry soil respectively. At H<sub>2</sub>, there was a similar trend in the growth of hyphae relating to the effect of Al treatments. However, hyphal length density at H<sub>2</sub> was much higher than at H<sub>1</sub>.



Figure 6.11 Hyphal length density in relation to Al concentrations in HC Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)

#### 6.3.2.4 Root colonization of receiver plants

Both AI concentrations in HC and harvest times influenced the extent of mycorrhizal colonization of receiver plant roots. At H<sub>1</sub>, the colonization was less than 20%, but increased to more than 40% at H<sub>2</sub>. Different AI concentrations in HC affected the root colonization differently. Compared to that at 1.1 ppm soluble AI, a significant reduction in root colonization at H<sub>1</sub> had occurred when 7.3 ppm was present, and this reduction was already evident at 4.1 ppm at H<sub>2</sub> (Fig. 6.12).



Figure 6.12 Root colonization of receiver plants in RPC in relation to Al concentrations in HC

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)

#### 6.3.2.5 Receiver plant growth and P uptake

In general, there were no significant differences in growth of plants in RPC in relation to soluble Al concentrations in HC, but growth was generally improved by mycorrhizal colonization. Although it was not different at  $H_1$ , dry weights of mycorrhizal plants were significantly higher than that of non-mycorrhizal plants regardless of Al concentrations in HC (Fig. 6.13).

P uptake by plants in RPC shows a similar trend to plant growth (Fig. 6.14). Total P taken up by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants increased over time. P uptake by mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants at H<sub>1</sub> was not different regardless of AI treatments, but a mycorrhizal advantage was evident at H<sub>2</sub> when increased AI concentrations in HC to 7.3 ppm reduced P uptake by non-mycorrhizal plants but not by mycorrhizal plants.





Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)





Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letters are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3)

#### 6.4 Discussion

Results of the first experiment using separate compartments for plant (PC) and hyphae (HC) showed in general that growth of plants in PC decreased with increasing soluble AI concentrations in HC regardless of mycorrhizal inoculation (Table 6.1). The trend was small and not significant for nonmycorrhizal plants so that movement of AI ions directly from HC to PC probably did not affect growth. The high mobility of soluble AI in soil solution under acidic conditions, as has been pointed out in some reviews (*see* Huang, 1988; McBride, 1994; Wolt, 1994), was probably not important here. However, increasing concentrations of Na in tissues of both non-mycorrhizal and mycorrhizal plants suggest that Na did move between compartments.

This experiment also showed that the major effect of mycorrhizal inoculation in benefiting plant growth was in pots with the lowest soluble Al concentration at 1.1 ppm, and the beneficial effects of the symbiosis decreased with increasing Al. Increased Al concentrations to 7.3 ppm or higher produced no or slightly negative mycorrhizal responses, in terms of plant growth and element uptake (Tables 6.1 and 6.4). If it is assumed that any difference between mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants in PC is induced by external hyphae developing in HC, these results suggest that the external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* did not function effectively in soil with high soluble Al.

Although percentage root colonization in PC was not different at different Al concentrations in HC (Fig. 4.2), the length density of external

hyphae with any soluble AI present above 1 ppm was much lower (Fig. 6.4). This indicates that the growth of hyphae in HC from colonized roots in PC was not related to the intensity of root colonization, but was negatively affected by AI concentration. For example, increasing soluble AI from 1.1 to 4.1 ppm reduced the hyphal density by about 50% (Fig. 6.4). Therefore, from this standpoint, it is possible that the deficiency of mycorrhizal contributions was a consequence of limited growth and/or distribution of fungal hyphae away from root surfaces into the growth medium (Jakobsen *et al.*, 1992a, b). Accordingly, in such a situation no increase in nutrient acquisition for the plants could be expected, as has also already been shown in Chapter 4.

Decreased responses of plants to mycorrhiza in terms of plant growth and element uptake with increasing Al concentrations (Tables 6.1 and 6.5) could probably be caused by imbalances in the benefit-cost ratio of the symbiosis for the plants (Johnson *et al.*, 1997). Plants obtained only small benefits from the symbiosis due to inhibited growth of fungal hyphae by Al but at the same time had to spend a similar amount of carbohydrate (Pfeffer *et al.*, 1999) to maintain high rates of mycorrhizal colonization (Fig. 6.2).

Interestingly, in the second experiment using three compartments (a central one for hyphal growth [HC] and two outer ones for donor [DPC] and receiver [RPC] plants respectively) it was found that external hyphae of the fungus, spreading from mycorrhizal donor plants in DPC, were able to grow extensively in HC containing different soluble AI and traverse it into RPC, and subsequently colonize receiver plants there. Growth of the hyphae in HC increased with harvest times, but the growth decreased with increasing AI

concentrations (Fig. 6.11). In general, compared to the first experiment (Fig. 6.2), the densities of the hyphae per g soil in this experiment were much higher. Apparently, despite depending greatly on harvest times, higher density of the hyphae in the second experiment, particularly at H<sub>2</sub>, might result from higher mycorrhizal root length density (*see* Figs. 6.3 and 6.10). The difference might also be related to volume of Al-treated medium in the pots. The smaller volume of medium in the second experiment (260 g, compared to 580 g in the first experiment) would result in smaller negative effect of Al on the hyphae. Movement of Na from HC to DPC and RPC would have occurred but would have had little effect on plant growth because of the relatively large size of the latter compartments. The movement of Al would be expected to be much less. Moreover, the presence of roots of trap plants in the second experiment might contribute to the difference. Previous workers have shown the stimulatory effects of host plant roots on hyphal growth (Giovannetti *et al.*, 1993; Koske, 1982; *see* also Section 5.5 Chapter 5).

Importantly, as shown in Fig. 6.12, root colonization of receiver plants reached more than 40% at H<sub>2</sub> irrespective of Al concentrations in HC. This indicates that exposure to Al stress did not really affect the function of the hyphae of *Gi. margarita* as inoculum. The hyphae remained viable to initiate new colonization. In addition, Figs 6.13 and 6.14 indicate that the hyphae did not lose their functions in increasing plant growth after being exposed to Al concentrations in HC, although there was a delay in seeing a significant contribution to the plants.

In conclusion the presence of soluble AI with increasing concentrations in growth media in HC reduced the growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* and subsequently their functions in plant growth and element uptake. However, the presence of neighbouring plants might trigger the external hyphae of the fungus to grow further despite AI stress in the growth medium. Under AI stress, high colonization by the fungus, coupled with a lack of external hyphal development tended to induce negative responses of the cowpea plant to mycorrhiza.
#### CHAPTER 7

## EFFECT OF PHOSPHORUS ON THE GROWTH OF EXTERNAL HYPHAE OF *Gigaspora margarita* UNDER ALUMINIUM STRESS

#### 7.1 Introduction

Despite important environmental stresses such as AI toxicity in acidic soils, the growth of external hyphae of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi is supposed to be mainly affected by the host plant since the energy for fungal growth is entirely sourced from the host plant (Bago *et al.*, 2000) and in consequence any change in plant physiology induced by the environment would be likely to affect the well-being of the fungus. P supplies that increase plant growth have been shown to reduce internal colonization (Thomson *et al.*, 1991; Amijee *et al.* 1989; de Miranda *et al.*, 1989; Koide and Li, 1990; Braunberger *et al.*, 1991) and this can be expected to reduce the length density of external hyphae as well (Abbott *et al.*, 1984).

In a previous experiment (Section 6.3) it was evident that external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* were able to grow well in Al-treated growth media containing soluble Al up to 7.3 ppm, a level that is very toxic to cowpea plants (Fig. 2.1), particularly when the trap plants were present (*see* Discussion in Chapter 6). However, further verification is needed to establish whether the hyphae remain able to grow at a higher Al concentration and if the hyphal ability to tolerate excess Al was related to the growth status of host plants

that were grown in growth medium  $M_0$  with sufficient mineral nutrients, including 26 ppm available P (Bray 1) (*see* Table 2.2).

The aim of the experiment described here was to investigate whether the different soil P availability that affected the host plant growth influenced the tolerance of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* to a high soluble Al concentration in soil. The experimental design (including only one Al level) meant that interactive effects of Al and P supply could not be evaluated.

#### 7.2 Materials and methods

The experiment was carried out under glasshouse conditions in December 2001 - February 2002. The compartmented pot system used was the same as in Experiment 2 Section 6.3. There were three compartments separated by meshes for donor plants (DPC), external hyphae (HC) and for receiver plants (RPC) respectively.

The experiment was set up within a completely randomised design with three replications. Treatments consisted of three concentrations of available P in soil and two inoculation treatments; all were placed in DPC. For the other compartments, HC was filled with growth medium of  $A_{12}$  (*see* detail in Table 2.2) containing 11.9 ppm soluble AI, a level that killed cowpea seedlings (Chapter 4) and inhibited spore germination and hyphal growth of the fungus (Sections 5.4 and 6.2), and the RPC was filled with growth medium Mo that contained 26 ppm available P at pH 5.3.

The soil P concentrations in DPC were 5, 16 or 26 ppm available P Bray 1 at pH 5.3 (denoted  $P_5$ ,  $P_{16}$  and  $P_{26}$  respectively with the subscript referring to available P concentration), categorized as low, intermediate and high levels of P availability in soil (Olsen and Sommers, 1982). These were previously set up with additions of 0, 18 and 36 mg P kg<sup>-1</sup> soil using KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, and the modified Ruakura solution with the composition as described in Section 2.1 except that P was omitted.

At the beginning of the experiment, P-treated growth media were mixed thoroughly with 10% of pot culture inoculum with or without fungal structures (*see* Section 2.3). 320 g of the mix was then placed in DPC (Donor Plant Compartment). At the same time, RPC (Receiver Plant Compartment) was filled with 320 g of growth medium Mo for all pots without any inoculation. HC (Hyphal Compartment) was left empty.

Two pre-germinated seeds of cowpea were transplanted both into DPC (for donor plants) and RPC (for receiver plants), and grown for 2 weeks. At 2 weeks 260 g of growth medium  $A_{12}$  (containing 25 ppm available P in addition to11.9 ppm soluble AI) was placed in HC.

Procedures in this experiment for maintaining plant growth, harvesting, measurement of plant dry weight, mycorrhizal colonization, hyphal length and plant P concentration and data analysis were the same as carried out for Experiment 2 Section 6.3.

#### 7.3 Results

## 7.3.1 Donor plant growth and P uptake

Growth of donor plants expressed as plant dry weight (DW) and root length was influenced by P treatment and mycorrhizal inoculation in DPC and by harvest time (Figs. 7.1 and 7.2).

At H<sub>1</sub>, the growth of plants with low P concentration was very poor irrespective of mycorrhizal inoculation and plants without mycorrhiza died between 4 and 8 weeks. Soil P concentrations affected the growth of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants differently. Dry weight (DW) of mycorrhizal plants increased proportionally with the concentrations of P in soil. DW of non-mycorrhizal plants increased between P<sub>5</sub> and P<sub>16</sub> but showed no further increase with P<sub>26</sub>. A significantly higher DW of mycorrhizal over non-mycorrhizal plants only occurred with P<sub>26</sub>. At H<sub>2</sub>, the growth of mycorrhizal plants had increased markedly compared with H<sub>1</sub> and exhibited a similar trend with P treatment. The growth of non-mycorrhizal plants was unchanged with P<sub>26</sub> or smaller with P<sub>16</sub> compared with equivalent plants at H<sub>1</sub>.

Similar trends to plant growth were observed for the length of plant roots (Fig. 7.2) and also for the P uptake of mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal plants in DPC (Fig. 7.3).



Figure 7.1 Effects of soil P concentration on plant dry weights of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).



P concentration (ppm) in DPC

Figure 7.2 Effects of soil P concentration on plant root length of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).



Figure 7.3 Effects of soil P concentration on P uptake of non-mycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in DPC at different harvest times
 Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at P ≤ 0.05. Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

## 7.3.2 Root colonization of donor plants

The extent of mycorrhizal colonization of the roots of donor plants inoculated by *Gi. margarita* at two harvest times is presented in Fig. 7.4. The percentage root colonization was quite high (about 60%) and the same for all P treatments and both harvests. No colonization was observed in uninoculated donor plants.

Mycorrhizal root length density, expressed in cm  $g^{-1}$  soil, was significantly affected by P treatment irrespective of harvest times (Fig. 7.5). Increased available P in soil increased mycorrhizal root length density with greater increases at H<sub>2</sub>.



Figure 7.4 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on root colonization of mycorrhizal donor plants at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).



Figure 7.5 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on mycorrhizal root length density (MRLD) of donor plants at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 7.3.3 External hyphal growth in HC

Fig. 7.6 shows different length density of external hyphae in HC in mycorrhizal inoculated pots with different available P concentration in DPC. Values have been corrected for the mean of values in equivalent uninoculated pots.

Growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* in HC with a growth medium containing 11.9 ppm soluble AI was significantly affected by P concentration in DPC and varied with harvest time.

Hyphae growing from plants with  $P_5$  in DPC had a relatively low length density, which did not change between  $H_1$  and  $H_2$ . Increase in soil P availability from 5 to 16 ppm in DPC significantly increased hyphal length density in HC both at H1 and H2. However, further increase in soil P had no effect on the hyphae. There was no difference between  $P_{16}$  and  $P_{26}$  with respect to hyphal density either at  $H_1$  or  $H_2$ .



# Figure 7.6 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on external hyphal growth in HC at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

## 7.3.4 Root colonization of receiver plants

The roots of receiver plants in inoculated pots were colonized by hyphae traversing HC (no colonization was observed in uninoculated pots). However, the extent of the colonization was time-dependent and related to P treatments in DPC. At H<sub>1</sub>, colonization was zero at P<sub>5</sub> or very low at P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub>. Root colonization had increased sharply 4 weeks later for all plants, but to greater extent for P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub> than for P<sub>5</sub>. No difference was observed in root colonization between plants at P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub> (Fig. 7.7).



## Figure 7.7 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on mycorrhizal colonization of receiver plants at different harvest times

Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at  $P \le 0.05$ . Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 7.3.5 Receiver plant growth and P uptake

In contrast to plant growth in DPC, which contained different available P concentrations, growth differences in RPC with similar available P (26 ppm) were not observed at H<sub>1</sub>. However, by H<sub>2</sub> the growth of mycorrhizal plants was higher than that of non-mycorrhizal plants particularly in pots with P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub> in DPC (Fig. 7.8). There were also significant differences in growth of mycorrhizal plants with P treatments in DPC. Mycorrhizal plants in pots with P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub> both had dry weights much higher than with P<sub>5</sub> but there was no difference between them. In pots without mycorrhizal inoculation, the plants in RPC grew similarly.

The same trend to plant dry weight was also observed for P uptake by mycorrhizal receiver and non-mycorrhizal plants in RPC (Fig. 7.9).



Figure 7.8 Effects of P concentration in DPC on dry weights of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC at different harvest times





Figure 7.9 Effects of soil P concentration in DPC on P uptake of nonmycorrhizal (□) and mycorrhizal (■) plants in RPC at different harvest times Bars in the same harvest group marked with the same letter are not significantly different at P ≤ 0.05. Bars represent means and standard errors of means (n=3).

#### 7.4 Discussion

This experiment investigated whether plant P nutritional status as a determinant of plant growth (Pairunan *et al.*, 1980) influences the growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* in soil conditions containing 11.9 ppm soluble AI. This experiment tried firstly to establish differences in the growth rate of host plants (*here* donor plants) in compartment DPC by supplying the plants with different amounts of P, and at the same time maintain root colonization at approximately the same level. Figs. 7.1, 7.2 and 7.3 show that the expected differences in mycorrhizal plant growth, root length and P uptake induced by P treatments were apparent, with the trend of P uptake, root length and growth of plants following the concentration of available P in growth media. As a result, it is possible to suggest that variation in hyphal growth was caused by differences in the growth status of the host plants (Abbott *et al.*, 1984).

It was evident that the extension of hyphae growing out from host plants receiving different P supplies differed considerably between plants at low soil P (P<sub>5</sub>) compared with those at medium and high soil P concentrations (P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub>), particularly after 8 weeks. In P<sub>5</sub> plants grew poorly and hyphal length density was low. By contrast, when soil P was increased to 16 ppm, host plant growth increased significantly and hyphal density increased, although further increase in soil P concentration tended to reduce the hyphal growth. This finding indicates that increased available P in soil induced changes in the status of P nutrition and growth of host plant and has considerable effects on the growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita*. It does not, however, always mean that the higher availability of P in soil may have greater effects on the hyphae as shown in Fig. 7.6; there was no difference in hyphal length density in P<sub>16</sub> and P<sub>26</sub> either in H<sub>1</sub> or H<sub>2</sub>. This is consistent with a previous report for *G. fasciculatum* on subterranean clover (Abbott *et al.*, 1984), showing that at very low P availability both host plant and external hyphae grew poorly. Increasing available P increased both plant and hyphal growth but the optimal available P to produce maximum growth was different for plants and hyphae; when P was supplied to achieve maximum growth of the host plant, the growth of the hyphae decreased. It is possible that the poor development of external hyphae at very low soil P availability as shown here was due to lack of host plant growth resulting from decreased photosynthesis (Halsted and Lynch, 1996); decreased hyphal growth at high P (P<sub>26</sub>) could be caused by decreased soluble carbohydrates within the roots (Jasper *et al.*, 1979).

A close correlation between hyphal length density in HC and mycorrhizal root length, but not percentage colonization (Table 7.1), indicates that the development of external hyphae was dependent on the development of internal colonization in roots. Increase in root length colonized in quantity might increase the number of colonization units (Abbott *et al.*, 1992) that in turn provides a larger root base for external hyphae to grow and spread in soil. In addition, the close correlation between hyphal growth and host plant growth and P tissue contents, but not P concentrations, indicates that the growth rate and P status of host plants might be important for the hyphae because of their dependency on organic carbon from their host plants (Bago et al., 2000).

This experiment also found that the external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* were, after delay, able to grow extensively through soil with the concentration of soluble AI as high as 11.9 ppm. Surprisingly, the length density of hyphae in this experiment was higher than values from Experiment 2 Section 6.3, in which lower AI concentrations were applied (ranging from 1.1 to 7.3 ppm). Although difficult to explain, this was possibly related to differences in plant growth influenced by day length. This experiment was carried out in December 2001 - February 2002 (summer), whereas Experiment 2 Section 6.3 was carried out 3 months earlier in September - November 2001 (spring) as described in Chapter 6.

Mycorrhiza formation that increases P acquisition and in turn enhances plant growth (*see* Smith and Read, 1997) was also found in this experiment. The growth and P uptake of donor plants was increased by mycorrhizal inoculation (Figs. 7.1 and 7.3). This was also observed for receiver plants after root colonization had become established at 8 weeks (H<sub>2</sub>, Figs. 7.8 and 7.9). Importantly, this finding of increases in growth and P uptake by receiver plants following mycorrhizal establishment indicates that exposure to excess Al in the hyphal compartment did not affect the ability of external hyphae of the fungus to function both as inoculum for developing colonization (in receiver plant roots) and as an extended root system responsible for P uptake for the plants, as also observed in a previous experiment (Section 6.3). Overall, it can be concluded that the growth and distribution of the external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* in the growth medium with excessive Al ions (about 12 ppm) was affected by the growth of host plants. Changes in the physiological conditions of the plants induced by available P in soil may affect the ability of the fungus to develop external hyphae in soil with Al stress.

#### CHAPTER 8

## **GENERAL DISCUSSION**

#### 8.1 Introduction

As highlighted in Chapter 1 most terrestrial plant species, including many agricultural crops, form arbuscular mycorrhiza (AM) and get benefit from the symbiosis. In acid soils, formation of AM can be an important mechanism by which plants tolerate these soils (Sanchez and Salinas, 1981; Marschner, 1991). However, this may not always be the case, since AM fungi themselves may also be affected by adverse conditions in these soils. Soil acidity factors, excessive H<sup>+</sup> ion concentration and AI toxicity, might be major constraints for the functionality of AM symbiosis, but their potential effects have not been demonstrated separately (Siqueira *et al.*, 1984; Robson and Abbott, 1989; Habte, 1999).

The overall purpose of this study was to gain a better understanding of the behaviour of AM fungi in acidic soil conditions with a focus on the effects of AI on the development and function of AM symbiosis in cowpea plant growth.

In this last chapter the main findings already presented previously in Chapters 3 - 7 are discussed together in the light of research questions posed in Chapter 1 to draw conclusions and suggestions for future work.

#### 8.2 Main findings

In general this study demonstrated that,

- Under acidic soil conditions either low pH per se or excessive soluble Al concentration could individually be serious constraints for the growth and function of AM fungi in plant growth (Chapters 3 and 4).
- Different fungal species differ in their responses to low pH. Decreased soil pH from 5.2 to 4.6 did not affect root colonization of *Gi. margarita* but reduced that of *G. etunicatum*, indicating a difference in pH preferences between the two fungi. In general *Gi. margarita* was more effective in increasing the growth and element uptake of cowpea at these pH levels compared to *G. etunicatum* (Chapter 3).
- Although *Gi. margarita* was acid tolerant, its symbiotic function in cowpea growth was reduced by the presence of high AI in the soil (Chapter 4). The ineffectiveness of the fungus was not related to percentage root colonization but appeared to be related to poorly developed external hyphae in soil (Section 6.2 Chapter 6). However, effects due to high Na added to control pH could not be discounted.
- Excessive AI ions *in vitro* reduced spore germination and germ tube elongation of *Gi. margarita* (Sections 5.3 and 5.4 Chapter 5). However, infectivity of the spores was not really affected by AI in soil; hyphae from germinated spores apparently continue to grow, with a possible stimulus coming from plant roots. Plants differing in P nutrition produced no different stimuli to the hyphae (Section 5.5 Chapter 5).

- Excessive AI ions in soil reduced the growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* (Sections 6.2 and 6.3 Chapter 6), but did not affect the potential of the external hyphae to initiate new colonization and to function in plant growth as long as the plants themselves were not exposed to high AI (Chapters 6 and 7).
- The response of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* to AI stress was greatly affected by the growth of host plants. Increasing available P and hence improving the plant growth increased the ability of external hyphae to grow in soil with high AI concentration (Chapter 7).

#### 8.3 Discussion

The success of this project in separating effects of low pH *per se* from Al toxicity depended on the development of appropriate methods to set up a plant growth medium used in the experiments. The growth medium developed was a sand/soil (90:10) mixture set up to have different pH values with soluble Al at sub-toxic levels to cowpea plants, or to have different soluble Al concentrations at similar pH. Using the growth media the effects of low pH per se were successfully assessed separately from those of excessive soluble Al concentrations. This had not been achieved in previously published work because most investigations used soil for growing plants that could not be manipulated to separate the confounding effects of the two acidity factors. Therefore, the procedures to set up growth media developed in this study are potentially useful for ongoing studies that have a

requirement to establish soil conditions with specific element compositions for growing plants. A disadvantage is that preparation of the media is very time consuming, particularly with respect to establishing the dosage of elements that must be added to set up a certain soil condition; no standard recipes are available. Alternatively, semi-hydroponic sand cultures can be used, as in much previous work (Koslowsky and Boerner, 1989; Medeiros *et al.*, 1994; Mendoza and Borie, 1998; Rufyikiri *et al.*, 2000). However, this will produce different results (Yang *et al.*, 1996) due to differences in media conditions such as the contents of clay and organic matter that relate to pHbuffering capacity and Al solubility (Edmeades *et al.*, 1995). In addition, Drew *et al.* (2003), using single arm cross-pots, a type of compartmented pot systems, demonstrated that the development of external hyphae of *G. intraradices* and *G. mossae* was much lower in sand than in soil medium, indicating that sand culture might be less conducive for AM fungal growth and therefore unsatisfactorily for studies of AM function in acid soils.

The use of compartmented pots was also important in achieving the project aims. Previous studies on effects of AM fungi on plant growth in acid soils have used conventional (one compartment) pots, with the outcome that there are problems of distinguishing effects of soil pH on plants from effects on the external hyphae of the fungi (*see* Habte, 1999; van Aarle, 2002). The problem is exemplified in Chapter 4, describing the results of an experiment in which the plant roots and external fungal hyphae were both exposed to different AI concentrations. It was really difficult to determine whether inhibition of fungal growth and function resulted directly from toxic AI or was

related to depressed plant growth. Subsequently, this study used compartmented pots (Chapter 5 Section 5.5, Chapters 6 and 7). The use of different treatments or soil conditions for plant and/or for hyphae can be arranged in different compartments depending on experimental purposes. Hitherto, some aspects of development and function external fungal hyphae have been successfully studied using compartmented systems of different types (e.g. Schüepp et al., 1987, 1992; Li et al., 1991a, b; Jakobsen et al., 1992a, b; Vierheilig et al., 1995; Smith et al., 2000; van Aarle, 2002). This study appears to be the first, in which compartmented systems have been used to study effects of AI on AM interactions, successfully distinguishing effects on plants from those on the external fungal hyphae. However, there may remain a problem of preventing solute movement from one compartment to another particularly for mobile elements such as Na and possibly Al. Future work should make particular attempts to maintain soil moisture contents in the different compartments of the pots, and also consider inclusion of buffer zones to prevent ion movements. Any such movements should be monitored by soil analyses. Despite the problem, many other ecophysiological aspects of AM fungi in acid soils can be studied effectively using compartmented pot systems rather than the conventional ones.

In general, this study clearly shows that both low pH in terms of excessive H<sup>+</sup> ion concentration (Chapter 3) and Al toxicity (Chapter 4) can independently affect the growth of AM fungi and their symbiotic function in plant growth. This finding is partly in line with some previous reports for the effects of soil acidity factors on the symbiosis (*see* Chapter 1 Section

1.2.2.2). However, the significance of this work is that it successfully distinguishes which soil acidity factor is mostly responsible for limiting mycorrhizal functioning in acidic soils.

Results of an experiment using growth media differing in pH (Chapter 3) showed that the two fungal species tested, Gi. margarita and G. etunicatum, had different responses to low pH. Gi. margarita was favoured by soil conditions of pH < 5.2, exhibited high ability to colonize plant roots at low pH and so improved the growth and element uptake of cowpea plants. In contrast, growth of G. etunicatum was limited by acidic soil conditions and the fungus might need a higher pH to be more effective. This finding is consistent with recent reports for Gi. margarita (Clark and Zeto, 1996a, b), but not for G. etunicatum, which was previously reported to function effectively in acidic conditions (Mendoza and Borie, 1998; Borie and Rubio, 1999). Differences in pH preferences among species and even isolates within species of AM fungi have been shown elsewhere (Bartolome-esteban and Schenck, 1984; Robson and Abbott, 1989; Clark, 1997) and together the results emphasize functional diversity of AM fungi in ecosystems (see Smith and Read, 1997). Because G. etunicatum lacks tolerance to low pH, this fungus was not used in further experiments dealing with AI toxicity that were carried out under soil conditions of pH 4.7.

Although *Gi. margarita* seems to be acid-tolerant, the results show that the presence of Al in soil can be a problem for its growth and function. Results in Chapter 4 obtained from an experiment using growth media containing soluble Al concentrations in the range of 1.1 to 11.9 ppm showed

that Gi. margarita was only effective in soil containing soluble AI at 1.1 ppm. The contributions of the fungus to growth of cowpea decreased with increasing AI concentrations. For instance, increasing AI from 1.1 to 7.3 ppm decreased mycorrhizal growth response from 85 to 21%, and P uptake response from 156 to 13%. This indicates that the fungus was unable to compensate for reduced growth of plant roots induced by Al toxicity. Excess Al also reduced the percentage of root length colonized by the fungus, but this reduction was not closely correlated with decreased mycorrhizal contributions to plant growth. These results, together with those presented in Chapter 3, suggest that Gi. margarita may have different responses to the two soil acidity factors, low pH and high Al. This fact, in general, may explain variation in AM functions in acid soils differing in pH and/or Al ion concentrations. Nurlaeny et al. (1996), for instance, found that G. intraradices had different effects on growth of Zea mays in two acid soils (similar in  $pH_{Ca}$ of 4.7) due to difference in AI concentrations. Clark (2002), using an acid soil rich in Al previously adjusted to the  $pH_{ca}$  values of 4 and 5, found that G. intraradices was only effective in improving growth of Panicum virgatum at pH 5; in contrast, *G. clarum* was much more effective at pH 4 than at pH 5.

Reduction in root colonization and ineffective function of the fungus in this experiment were inconsistent with previous work showing that *Gi. margarita* was tolerant to Al toxicity (Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1984) and made significant contributions to *Panicum virgatum* grown in an Al-rich acid soil (Clark *et al.*, 1999; Clark, 2002). Further investigations were therefore required to determine if decreases in root colonization (Chapter 4)

resulted from failure of primary colonization steps due to inhibition of spore germination and/or of germ tube growth or if the ineffectiveness of the symbiosis was related to inhibited external fungal hyphae by Al.

Spore germination and germ tube growth are critical phases in initiation of root colonization by AM fungi and are very sensitive to environmental stresses (see Siqueira et al., 1985). Robson and Abbott (1989) suggested that low mycorrhizal colonization that often occurred in acid soils resulted in particular from inhibition of early growth of the fungi. Several studies using agar plates showed that either low pH or AI could inhibit both spore germination and germ tube elongation to variable extents, depending on fungal species (Green et al., 1976; Siqueira et al., 1982; Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck, 1984). In this study (Chapter 5) Gi. margarita was tolerant to low pH in terms of spore germination. At pH 4.5 about 40% of spores germinated and this increased with increasing media pH. The best pH (within the range tested) for germination of the fungal spores was around 5 (Fig. 5.2). Nonetheless, the presence of AI appeared to be detrimental for spore germination of Gi. margarita (Siqueira et al., 1984). This was confirmed in this study, which showed that soluble AI at about 4 ppm in agar plates or in soil significantly decreased spore germination by about 50 and 25% respectively. Furthermore, the growth of germ tubes appeared more sensitive than spore germination both to low pH and Al toxicity. The growth was markedly inhibited at pH 4.6 compared with pH 5.3. The presence of AI at about 1 ppm in agar plates at pH 4.8 reduced the growth by about 30%, with further reduction to 70% at about 3 ppm. Therefore, decreases in root

colonization by *Gi. margarita* shown in Chapter 4 were probably the result of reduced germ tube growth in the soil, as well as reduction in the percentage of spores germinated. In consequence only small numbers of infective fungal propagules (spores in this case) would be available to penetrate the roots of plant and initiate colonization. Spores are significant propagules for *Gi. margarita*, and the ability of the spores to withstand excess AI is vital for establishment of colonization in acidic soil conditions.

The inhibitory effects of Al *in vitro* on germ tube growth were however not as pronounced in soil in symbiosis with plants. Results in Chapter 5 Section 5.5, obtained from an experiment using a trapping technique in which plants and spores were placed in different compartments, showed that soluble Al at concentrations up to about 12 ppm in soil did not inhibit germ tube infectivity. Hyphae growing from the germ tubes might continue to grow and colonize the roots of trap plants. This indicates that sufficient hyphae were in fact capable of tolerating Al toxicity.

The differences in toleration of excess AI by germ tubes in agar plates and in soil (Sections 5.3 and 5.5) could be related to higher solubility of AI in agar resulting in a stronger effect on the hyphae than in the soil. The presence of roots of trap plants might also contribute to the difference. Some workers demonstrated that root exudates have stimulatory effects on germ tube elongation (Gianinazzi-Pearson *et al.*, 1989) and hyphal branching (Paula and Siqueira, 1990; Nagahashi and Douds, 2000). In this respect, the quality of root exudates in terms of their stimulatory effects is closely related to plant P nutrition (Tawaraya *et al.*, 1998). Results of this study (Section 5.5

Chapter 5), in contrast, did not find any difference between cowpea plants differing in P status in stimulating hyphal growth. Another explanation for the difference is possibly related to the natural strategy of the fungus to survive under severe conditions. It is evident that germinating spores are able to extend hyphae for a few centimetres, but in the absence of host roots or failure to successfully establish symbiosis, hyphal growth is arrested within 1-2 weeks and the spores revert to dormancy (Bécard and Piché, 1989; Giovannetti *et al.*, 1993). Koske (1981) showed that AM fungal spores were able to re-germinate several times as long as their carbon supplies remained available, while Bartolome-Esteban and Schenck (1984) suggested that the extension of germ tube was limited by energy reserves in parent spores rather than severe conditions in soil.

Function of the external hyphae was investigated in an experiment using pots divided into compartments by 30  $\mu$ m screen mesh. Plants with and without mycorrhizal inoculation were grown in a compartment (PC) containing soil without Al treatment (pH 5.3, with Al at sub-toxic concentration of 0.4 ppm). External fungal hyphae in association with the plants were allowed to grow into a root-free compartment (hyphal compartment, HC) that contained Al-treated soils. Results of the experiment in Chapter 6 Section 6.2 showed that the growth of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* decreased with increasing soluble Al concentrations in soil. Although root colonization by the fungus was quite high (about 60%) regardless of Al treatments, increased Al concentrations in the hyphal compartment resulted in reduced plant responses to mycorrhiza, with the positive mycorrhizal growth response

disappearing when AI concentration was excessive in soil. These results clearly indicate that excess AI has detrimental effects on the external hyphae of the fungus and that mycorrhizal contributions under these conditions were dependent on hyphal function. Therefore, the ability of the fungus to develop an extensive hyphal network in soil appears to be a strong determinant for symbiotic effectiveness in this case, as already shown by Jakobsen *et al.* (1992a) and Li *et al.* (1991a, b).

The ability of hyphae of Gi. margarita to grow in soil containing high soluble AI was also apparent in a subsequent experiment using pots divided into 3 compartments; the two outer compartments were for donor (DPC) and receiver (RPC) plants and the other one in the middle was a root-free compartment for hyphae containing soil with different AI concentrations (Chapter 6 Section 6.3). The results demonstrated that external hyphae of the fungus had only a small response to excess AI in soil, similar to germ tube growth. Hyphae grew out from donor plants and traversed the hyphal compartment to colonize receiver plants in the RPC. If there was decreased hyphal length density with increasing Al concentrations in the HC it was more closely related to growth of the host plants than to direct effects of AI on the hyphae. The results also showed that exposure to high concentrations of Al in soil did not affect the potential for hyphae to colonize plant roots and to absorb and transfer mineral nutrients from soil to host roots. This is ecologically highly significant since the extent of colonization and symbiotic efficiency in acid soils in the field will greatly depend on the ability of the hyphae to tolerate detrimental effects of soil acidity factors primarily high soluble AI in these soils (*see* Marschner, 1991; George, 2000).

Results of a subsequent experiment using the same pot systems (Chapter 7) showed limited development of hyphae from poorly-growing host plants when the hyphae were exposed to excessive AI of about 12 ppm in the hyphal compartment. The growth of the hyphae increased dramatically with increasing growth of the plants as a result of increased soil P availability from 5 to 16 ppm. However, further increased in soil P had no effects on hyphal growth. This is consistent with a previous report for G. fasciculatum in association with subterranean clover (Abbott et al., 1984), showing that at very low P availability both host plant and external hyphae grew poorly. Increasing P supply increased growth of both plant and hyphae, but the requirement of P to achieve maximum growth differed between plant and hyphae. When P was supplied to achieve maximum growth of the host plant, the growth of the hyphae decreased. It is possible that the poor development of external hyphae at very low soil P availability was due to lack of host plant growth resulting from decreasing photosynthesis (Halsted and Lynch, 1996); decreased hyphal growth at high P could be caused by decreased soluble carbohydrates within roots (Jasper et al., 1979). These factors clearly indicate that the growth and distribution of external hyphae were very dependent on the growth conditions of their host plants, particularly in relation to P nutrition.

#### 8.4 Future work

In general, this study has demonstrated the ability of Gi. margarita to tolerate high AI in soil, but the mechanism has not been resolved due to time limitation. In particular, possible confounding effects of high Na, added in some treatments along with AI, should be resolved by titration with less potentially toxic alkalis (e.g. KOH). Organic acids such as citrate, malate and oxalate exuded by plant roots have been implicated in plant resistance to Al toxicity (see Jones, 1998; Ryan et al., 2001; Hocking, 2001). Exudation of oxalic acid in particular by some ectomycorrhizal fungi has also been indicated (see Ahonen-Jonnarth et al., 2000). Since no information is available for AM fungi it will be interesting to determine if the ability of Gi. margarita to tolerate AI was related to production of organic anions. In addition, Cuenca et al., (2001) has indicated that AI was bound to cell walls in hyphae of AM fungi. Therefore, there is a need to confirm the capacity of Al binding by hyphae of Gi. margarita as another possible mechanism (Gadd, 1993) by which the fungus avoids Al toxicity. The use of monoxenic mycorrhizal root cultures in compartmented Petri dishes (see Bago et al., 1996) and of fluorescent probes such as lumogallion and confocal laser scanning microscopy (Silva et al., 2000) to detect Al3+ ions in fungal organs would be relevant in these studies.

It has been shown that the growth of hyphae from germinating spores is stimulated by the presence of host plant roots in axenic cultures (Gianinazzi-Pearson *et al.*, 1989; Nagahashi and Douds, 2000). The stimulatory effect of cowpea roots, irrespective of P nutrition, on hyphal growth of *Gi. margarita* in soil was also indicated by results in Section 5.5 (Chapter 5). Plant species or genotypes may exude different amount of organic compounds (see Jones, 1998). Therefore, it is interesting to look at the effects of root exudates of Al sensitive and Al tolerant plant cultivars on stimulation of AM fungal growth.

In many tropical countries, multiple cropping is traditionally practised to sustain soil productivity (Beets, 1982). It includes intercropping with two or more crop species grown simultaneously on the same plot of land; crops may be intermingled or planted in separate rows or strips. In this system, crops of differing physiological responses to mycorrhizas and/or to AI might be included; and different behaviors of AM fungi can also be expected. For instance, the present study indicated that AI response of external hyphae of *Gi. margarita* differed when one or two plants were present in pots (Chapter 6). Therefore, it will be interesting to look at the growth and function of AM fungal hyphae when AI-tolerant and AI sensitive plants are combined. The possible function of external fungal hyphae in linking plants and so transferring nutrients between them could become a very interesting topic. Although complexity in interactions amongst symbiotic components can then be expected, the use of an appropriate compartmented pot system may make it simpler for these components to be assessed properly.

## **APPENDIX 1**

Chemical characteristic of the soil and soil/sand mix used for the experiments

	Soil	<sup>1</sup> Soil/sand
рН <sub>н20</sub> (1:5)	4.9	5.3
<sup>2</sup> Organic C (%)	2.1	0.28
<sup>3</sup> Element (ppm)		
Ca	1615	324
Mg	1525	191
Na	635	345
к	4950	589
AI	10250	960
Р	550	62
S	560	78
Fe	3950	340
Mn	89	8
В	585	61
Zn	57	16
Cu	97	<10
<sup>4</sup> Extractable-Al	68	5
<sup>5</sup> P-Bray 1	20	5
<sup>6</sup> Total N (%)	0.56	0.06

<sup>1</sup> Soil was mixed with sand in a 10:90 ratio;
<sup>2</sup> Organic C was determined using Walkley-Black method;
<sup>3</sup> Elements were extracted in a nitric/perchloric acid and determined by ICP;
<sup>4</sup> Al was extracted in 0.01 M CaCl<sub>2</sub> and determined by ICP;
<sup>5</sup> P was extracted in 1 M NH<sub>4</sub>F (Bray-1 method) and determined colorimetrically;
<sup>6</sup> N was determined using Kjeldahl method.

## REFERENCES

**Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1981a**. Infectivity and effectiveness of five endomycorrhizal fungi: Competition with indigenous fungi in field soil. *Australian Journal of Agricultural Research* **32**: 621-630.

**Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1981b.** Infectivity and effectiveness of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizal fungi: Effect of inoculum type. *Australian Journal of Agricultural Research* **32**: 631-639.

**Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1982**. The role of vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in agriculture and the selection of fungi for inoculation. *Australian Journal of Agricultural Research* **33**: 389-408.

**Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1985.** The effect of soil pH on the formation of vesicular arbuscular mycorrhiza by two species of *Glomus. Australian Journal of Soil Research* **23**: 235-261.

**Abbott LK, Robson AD, de Boer G. 1984**. The effect of phosphorus on the formation of hyphae in soil by vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus fasciculatum. New Phytologist* **97**: 437-446.

**Abbott LK, Robson AD, Jasper D, Gazey C. 1992.** What is the role of VA mycorrhizal hyphae in soil? In: Read DJ, Lewis DH, Fitter AH, Alexander IJ. (eds.), *Mycorrhizas in ecosystems*. CAB International University Press, Wallington, UK, 37-41.

Ahonen-Jonnarth U, van Hees PAW, Lundström US, Finlay RD, 2000. Organic acids produced by mycorrhizal *Pinus sylvestris* exposed to elevated aluminium and heavy metal concentrations. *New Phytologist* **146**: 557-567.

Alva AK, Asher CJ, Edwards DG. 1986a. The role of calcium in alleviating aluminium toxicity. Australian Journal of Agricultural Research 37: 375-382.

Alva AK, Edwards DG, Asher CJ, Blamey FPC. 1986b. Relationship between root length of soybean and calculated activities of aluminum monomers in nutrient solution. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 50: 959-962.

Amijee F, Tinker PB, Stribley DP. 1989. The development of endomycorrhizal root systems. VII. A detail study of effects of soil phosphorus on colonization. *New Phytologist* 111: 435-446.

Augé RM, Schekel KA, Wample RL. 1986. Osmotic adjustment in leaves of VA mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal rose plants in response to drought

stress. Plant Physiology 82: 765-770.

**Azcón-Aguilar C, Diaz-Rodriguez R, Barea JH. 1986**. Effect of soilmicroorganisms on spore germination and growth of the vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus mosseae*. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **86**: 337-340.

**Bagayoko M, Alvey S, Neumann G, Buerkert A. 2000**. Root-induced increases in soil pH and nutrient availability to field-grown cereals and legumes on acid sandy soils of Sudano-Sahelian West Africa. *Plant and Soil* **225**: 117-127.

Bago B, Pfeffer PE, Shachar-Hill Y. 2000. Carbon metabolism and transport in arbuscular mycorrhizas. *Plant Physiology* 124: 949-957.

**Bago B, Vierheilig H, Piché Y, Azcón-Aguilar C. 1996**. Nitrate depletion and pH changes induced by the extraradical mycelium of the arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus intraradices* in monoxenic culture. *New Phytologist* **133**:273-280.

Baligar VC, Anghinoni L, Pitta GVE, dos Santos HL, Filho EC, Schaffert RE. 1995. Aluminium effects on plant and nutrient uptake parameters of soil and solution grown sorghum genotypes. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* 18: 2325-2338.

Baon JB, Smith SE, Alston AM. 1993. Mycorrhizal responses of barley cultivars differing in P efficiency. *Plant and Soil* 157:97-105.

Barceló J. Poschenrieder Ch., Vázquez MD, Gunsé B. 1996. Aluminium phytotoxicity. *Fertilizer Research* 43: 217-223.

**Bartolome-Esteban H, Schenck NC. 1994**. Spore germination and hyphal growth of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in relation to soil aluminum saturation. *Mycologia* **86**: 217-226.

**Bécard G, Piché Y. 1989**. Fungal growth stimulation by CO<sub>2</sub> and root exudates in vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiosis. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* **55**: 2320-2325.

Bethlenfalvay GJ, Brown MS, Ames RN, Thomas RS. 1988. Effects of drought on host and endophyte development in mycorrhizal soybeans in relation to water use and phosphate uptake. *Physiologia Plantarum* 72: 565-571.

**Beets WC. 1982**. *Multiple cropping and tropical farming systems*. Westview Press, Boulder, Colorado.

Biermann B, Linderman RG. 1983. Use of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal

roots, intraradical vesicles and extraradical vesicles as inoculum. New Phytologist 95: 7-105.

**Bonfante-Fasolo P. 1984**. Anatomy and morphology of VA mycorrhizae. In: Powell CL, Bagyaraj DJ. (eds.), *VA mycorrhizae*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, 3-55.

**Borie F, Rubio R. 1999**. Effects of arbuscular mycorrhizae and liming on growth and mineral acquisition of aluminium tolerant and aluminium sensitive barley cultivars. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* **22**, 121-137.

**Braunberger PG, Miller MH, Peterson RL. 1991**. Effect of phosphorus nutrition on morphological characteristics of vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizal colonization of maize. *New Phytologist* **119**: 107-113.

Brundrett M, Bougher N, Dell B, Grove T, Malajczuk N. 1996. Working with Mycorrhizas in Forestry and Agriculture. ACIAR.

Buurman P, van Lagen B, Velthorst EJ. 1996. Manual for soil and water analysis. Backhuys Publisher. Leiden.

**Care DA. 1995.** The effect of aluminium concentration on root hairs in white clover (*Trifolium repens* L.). In: Date RA, Grundon NJ, Rayment GE, Probert ME. (eds.), *Plant and soil interaction at low pH. Principles and management.* Kluwer Academic Publisher, 325-328.

**Clark RB. 1997.** Arbuscular mycorrhizal adaptation, spore germination, root colonization, and host plant growth and mineral acquisition at low pH. *Plant and Soil* **192**: 15-35.

**Clark RB. 2002**. Differences among mycorrhizal fungi for mineral uptake per root length of switchgrass grown in acidic soil. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* 28:1753-1772.

Clark RB, Zeto SK. 1996a. Mineral acquisition by mycorrhizal maize grown on acid soil and alkaline soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 28: 1495-1503.

**Clark RB, Zeto SK. 1996b.** Growth and root colonization of mycorrhizal maize grown on acid soil and alkaline soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* **28**: 1505-1511.

Clark RB, Zeto SK. 2000. Mineral acquisition by arbuscular mycorrhizal plants. Journal of Plant Nutrition 23: 867-902.

**Clark RB, Zeto SK, Zobel RW. 1999**. Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal isolate effectiveness on growth and root colonization of *Panicum virgatum* in acidic soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* **31**: 1757-1763.

**Close EA, Powell HKJ. 1989**. Rapidly extracted (0.02 M CaCl<sub>2</sub>-soluble) 'reactive' aluminium as a measure of aluminium toxicity in soils. *Australian Journal of Soil Research* **27**, 663-672.

**Cordier C, Gianinazzi S, Gianinazzi-Pearson V. 1996**. Colonization patterns of root tissues by *Phytophthora nicotianae* var. *parasitica* related to reduced disease in mycorrhizal tomato. *Plant and Soil* **185**: 223-232.

**Cuenca G, Andrade ZD, Meneses E. 2001**. The presence of aluminum in arbuscular mycorrhizas of *Clucia multiflora* exposed to increased acidity. *Plant and Soil* **231**: 233-241.

**Daniels BA, Trappe JM. 1980**. Factors affecting spore germination of the vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus epigaeus*. *Mycologia* **72**: 457-471.

**de Miranda JCC, Harris PJ and Wild A. 1989.** Effects of soil and plant phosphorus concentrations on vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhiza in sorghum plants. *New Phytologist* **112**: 405-410.

**de Miranda JCC, Harris PJ. 1994**. Effects of soil phosphorus on spore germination and hyphal growth of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *New Phytologist* **128**: 103-108.

**Degenhardt J, Larsen PB, Howell SH, Kochian LV. 1998**. Aluminum resistance in the *Arabidopsis* mutant alr-104 is caused by an aluminium-induced increase in rhizosphere pH. *Plant Physiology* **117**:19-27.

**Dehne HW. 1982.** Interaction between vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and plant pathogens. *Phytopathology* **72**:1115-1119.

**Delhaize, E. Ryan PR, Randall PJ. 1993**. Aluminum tolerance in wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.). II, Aluminum-stimulated excretion of malic acid from root apices. *Plant Physiology* **103**: 695-702.

**Dickson S. 1999**. *Phosphate transfer efficiency of two arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi*. Ph.D Thesis. The University of Adelaide. Australia.

Dix NJ, Webster J. 1995. Fungal ecology. Chapman & Hall, London.

**Drew EA, Murray RS, Smith SE, Jakobsen I. 2003**. Beyond the rhizosphere: growth and function of arbuscular mycorrhizal external hyphae in sands of varying pore sizes. *Plant and Soil* (in press).

**Ebel RC, Duan X, Still DW, Augé RM. 1997**. Xylem sap abscisic acid concentration and stomatal conductance of mycorrhizal *Vigna unguiculata* in drying soil. *New Phytologist* **135**: 755-761.

Edmeades DC, Blamey FPC, Farina MPW. 1995. Techniques for assessing plant responses on acid soils. In: Date RA, Grundon NJ, Rayment GE, Probert ME. (eds.), *Plant and soil interactions at low pH: Principles and management*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, 221-233

**Fageria NK, Baligar VC, Jones CA. 1997**. *Growth and mineral nutrition of field crops*. 2<sup>th</sup> Edition. Marcel Dekker, New York.

**Fageria NK, Baligar VC, Wright RJ. 1988**. Aluminium toxicity in crop plants. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* **11**: 303-319.

Foy CD. 1988. Plant adaptation to acid, aluminium-toxic soils. Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis 19: 959-987.

**Foy CD. 1992.** Soil chemical factors limiting plant root growth. In: Hatfield JL, Stewart BA. (eds.), *Advances in Soil Science. Vol. 19. Limitations to plant root growth.* Springer-Verlag. New York, 97-149.

Gadd GM. 1993. Interactions of fungi with toxic metals. *New Phytologist* 124: 25-60.

**George E. 2000**. Nutrient uptake. In: Kapulnik Y, Douds DD. (eds.), *Arbuscular mycorrhizas: Physiology and function*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, 307-343

**Gianinazzi-Pearson V, Branzanti B, Gianinazzi S. 1989**. In vitro enhancement of spore germination and early growth of a vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizal fungus by host root exudates and plant flavonoids. *Symbiosis* **7**: 767-776.

**Gildon A, Tinker PB. 1981**. A heavy metal tolerant strain of mycorrhizal fungus. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **77**: 648-649.

**Gildon A, Tinker PB. 1983**. Interactions of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal infections and heavy metals in plants. II. The effects of infection on uptake of copper. *New Phytologist* **95**: 263-268.

**Giovannetti M. 2000.** Spore germination and pre-symbiotic mycelial growth. In: Kapulnik Y, Douds DD. (eds.), *Arbuscular mycorrhizas: Physiology and function*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, 47-68.

**Giovannetti M, Mosse B. 1980**. An evaluation of techniques for measuring vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal infection in roots. *New Phytologist* **84**, 489-500.

**Giovannetti M, Avio L, Sbrana C, Citernesi AS. 1993**. Differential hyphal morphogenesis in arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi during pre-infection stages. *New Phytologist* **125**: 587-594.

Graw D. 1979. The influence of soil pH on the efficiency of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhiza. *New Phytologist* 82: 687-695.

Green WE, Graham SO, Schenck NC. 1976. The influence of pH on the germination of vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizal spores. *Mycologia* 68, 929-934.

**Guo Y, George E, Marschner H. 1996**. Contribution of an arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus to the uptake of cadmium and nickel in bean and maize plants. *Plant and Soil* **184**: 195-205.

Habte M. 1999. Soil acidity as a constraint to the application of arbuscular mycorrhizal technology. In: Varma A, Hock B. (eds.), *Mycorrhiza: Structure, function, molecular biology and biotechnology.* 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. Springer. Berlin, 557-570

**Halsted M, Lynch J**. 1996. Phosphorus responses of  $C_3$  and  $C_4$  species. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **47**: 497-505.

**Hanson WC. 1950**. The photometric determination of phosphorus in fertilizers using the phosphovanado-molybdate complex. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture* **1**: 172-173.

Harrison MJ. 1999. Molecular and cellular aspects of the arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiosis. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* 50: 361-389.

Hayman DS. 1982. Influences of soil and fertility on activity and survival of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *Phytopathology* 72: 1119-1125.

**Heggo A, Angle JS, Chaney RL. 1990**. Effects of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi on heavy metal uptake by soybeans. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* **22**: 865-869.

Hetrick BAD, Kitt DG, Wilson GWT. 1987. Mycorrhizal dependence and growth habit of warm-season and cool-season tallgrass prairie plants. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 66: 1376-1380.

**Hocking PJ. 2001**. Organic acids exuded from roots in phosphorus uptake and aluminum tolerance of plants in acid soils. *Advances in Agronomy* **74**:63-97.

Houba VJG, Temminghoff EJM, Gaikhorst GA, van Vark W. 2000. Soil analysis procedures using 0.01 M Calcium Chloride as extraction reagent. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 1299-1396.

Howeler RH. 1991. Identifying plants adaptable to low pH conditions. In: Wright JR, Baligar VC, Murrmann RP. (eds.), *Plant-soil interactions at low*
pH. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, 885-904.

Huang PM. 1988. Ionic factors affecting aluminum transformations and the impact on soil and environmental sciences. *Advances in Soil Science* 8: 2-78.

Jakobsen I, Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1992a. External hyphae of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizal fungi associated with *Trifolium subterraneum* L. 1. Spread of hyphae and phosphorus inflow into roots. *New Pythologist* 120, 371-380

**Jakobsen I, Abbott LK, Robson AD. 1992b**. External hyphae of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizal fungi associated with *Trifolium subterraneum* L. 2. Hyphal transport of <sup>32</sup>P over defined distances. *New Pythologist* **120**, 509-516.

Jasper DA, Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1979. Phosphorus and the formation of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizas. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 11: 501-505.

**Jennings DH**. 1995. *The physiology of fungal nutrition*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

**Johansen A. Jakobsen I, Jensen SE. 1993**. External hyphae of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizal fungi associated with *Trifolium subterraneum* L. 3. Hyphal transport of <sup>32</sup>P and <sup>15</sup>N. *New Phytologist* **124**: 61-68.

**Johnson NC, Graham JH, Smith FA. 1997**. Functioning of mycorrhizal associations along the mutualism-parasitism continuum. *New Phytologist* **135**: 575-586.

Joner EJ. 1994. Arbuscular mycorrhiza and plant utilization of organic phosphorus in soil. Ph.D Thesis. Agricultural University of Norway.

**Joner EJ, Leyval C. 1997**. Uptake of <sup>109</sup>Cd by roots and hyphae of a *Glomus mosseae/Trifolium subterraneum* mycorrhiza from soil amended with high and low concentrations of cadmium. *New Phytologist* **135**: 353-360.

Jones DL. 1998. Organic acids in the rhizosphere – a critical review. *Plant* and Soil 205: 25-44.

Jorge RA, Arruda P. 1997. Aluminum-induced organic acid exudation by roots of an aluminum-tolerant tropical maize. *Phytochemistry* **45**: 675-681.

Kinraide TB. 1991. Identity of the rhizotoxic aluminium species. *Plant and Soil* 134: 167-178.

**Kinraide TB. 1998**. Three mechanisms for the calcium alleviation of mineral toxicities. *Plant Physiology* **118**: 513-520.

Kinraide TB, Parker DR. 1989. Assessing the phytotoxicity of mononuclear hydroxy-aluminum. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 12: 479-487.

Koide RT, Li M. 1990. On host regulation of the vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiosis. *New Phytologist* 114: 59-74.

Koske RE, 1981. Multiple germination by spores of *Gigaspore gigantea*. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **76**: 328-330.

**Koske RE. 1982**. Evidence for a volatile attractant from plant roots affecting germ tubes of a VA mycorrhizal fungus. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **79**: 305-310.

**Koslowsky, SD, Boerner RE Jr. 1989**. Interactive effects of aluminium, phosphorus and mycorrhizae on growth and nutrient uptake of *Panicum virgatum* L. (Poaceae). *Environmental Pollution* **61**: 107-125.

Krishna KR, Dart PJ, Papavinasasundaram KG, Shetty KG. 1985b. Growth and phosphorus uptake response of sorghum to mycorrhizal inoculation. In: *Proceedings of the 6th North American Conference on Mycorrhizae*. Forest Research Laboratory. Oregon, USA. p. 404.

Krishna KR, Shetty KG, Dart PJ, Andrew DJ. 1985a. Genotype dependent variation in mycorrhizal colonization and responses to inoculation of pearl millet. *Plant and Soil* 86: 113-125.

Levy I, Krikun J. 1980. Effect of vesivular-arbuscular mycorrhiza on *Citrus jambhiri* water relations. *New Phytologist* 85: 25-32.

Li XL, George E, Marschner H 1991a. Extension of the phosphorus depletion zone in VA-mycorrhizal white clover in calcareous soil. *Plant and Soil* 136, 41-48.

Li XL, George E, Marschner H. 1991b. Phosphorus depletion and pH decrease at the root-soil and hyphae-soil interfaces of VA mycorrhizal white clover fertilized with ammonium. *New Phytologist* 119: 397-404.

Llugany M, Poschenrieder C, Barcelo J. 1995. Monitoring of aluminiuminduced inhibition of root elongation in four maize cultivars differing in tolerance to aluminium and proton toxicity. *Physiologia Plantarum* 93: 265-271.

Ma JF, Hiradate S. 2000. Form of aluminium for uptake and translocation in buckwheat (*Fagopyrum esculentum* Moench). *Planta* 211: 355-360.

Ma JF, Hiratade S, Nomoto K, Iwashita T, Matsumoto H, 1997a. Internal detoxification mechanism of AI in hydrangea. Identification of AI form in the leaves. *Plant Physiology* **113**: 1033-1039.

**Ma JF. Sasaki M, Matsumoto H. 1997b**. Al-induced inhibition of root elongation in corn, *Zea mays* L. is overcome by Si addition. *Plant and Soil* **188**: 171-176.

**Manjunath A, Habte M. 1991**. Root morphological characteristics of host species having distinct mycorrhizal dependency. *Canadian Journal of Botany* **69**: 671-676.

Marion GM, Hendricks DM, Cutt GR, Fuller WH. 1976. Aluminum and silica solubility in soils. *Soil Science* 121: 76-85.

Marschner H. 1991. Mechanisms of adaptation of plants to acid soils. *Plant and Soil* 134: 1-20.

**Massot N, Llugany M, Poschenrieder C, Barcelo J. 1999**. Callose production as indicator of aluminum toxicity in bean cultivars. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* **22**: 1-10.

McBride MB. 1994. Environmental chemistry of soils. Oxford University Press, New York.

Medeiros CAB, Clark RB, Ellis JR. 1994. Effects of excess aluminium on mineral uptake in mycorrhizal sorghum. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* 17: 1399-1416.

**Mendoza J, Borie F. 1998**. Effect of *Glomus etunicatum* inoculation on aluminium, phosphorus, calcium and magnesium uptake of two barley genotypes with different aluminium tolerance. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* **29**: 681-695.

**Miyasaka SC, Habte M. 2001**. Plant mechanisms and mycorrhizal symbioses to increase phosphorus uptake efficiency. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* **32**: 1101-1147.

Miyasaka SC, Buta JG, Howell RK, Foy CD. 1991. Mechanism of aluminium tolerance in snapbeans: Root exudation of citric acid. *Plant Physiology*. 96: 737-743.

**Morton JB, Benny GL. 1990**. Revised classification of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi (Zygomycetes): a new order, Glomales, two new suborders, Glomineae and Gigasporineae, and two families, Acaulosporaceae and Gigasporaceae, with an emendation of Glomaceae. *Mycotaxon* **37**: 471-491.

**Mosse B. 1981**. Vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhiza research for tropical agriculture. Research Bulletin 194. Hawaii Institute of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources. University of Hawaii, Honolulu.

**Muthukumar T, Udaiyan K. 2000**. Influence of organic manures on arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi associated with *Vigna unguiculata* (L) Walp. In relation to tissue nutrients and soluble carbohydrate in roots under field conditions. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* **31**: 114-120.

**Myers RJK, de Pauw E. 1995.** Strategies for the management of soil acidity. In: Date RA, Grundon NJ, Rayment GE, Probert ME. (eds.), *Plant and Soil Interaction at Low pH*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Netherlands, 729-741.

**Nagahashi G, Douds DD. 2000**. Partial separation of root exudate components and their effects upon the growth of germinated spores of AM fungi. *Mycological Research* **104**: 1453-1464.

**Ness RLL, Viek PLG, 2000**. Mechanism of calcium and phosphate release from hydroxy-apatite by mycorrhizal hyphae. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* **64**: 949-955.

**Norman JR, Atkinson D, Hooker JE**. 1996. Arbuscular-mycorrhizal fungalinduced alteration to root architecture in strawberry and induced resistance to root pathogen *Phytophthora fragariae*. *Plant and Soil* **185**: 191-198.

Nurlaeny N, Marschner H, George E. 1996. Effects of liming and mycorrhizal colonization on soil phosphate depletion and phosphate uptake by maize (*Zea mays* L.) and soybean (*Glycine max* L.) grown in two tropical acid soils. *Plant and Soil* 181: 275-285.

**Olsen SR, Sommers LE.** 1982. Phosphorus. In: Page AI, Miller RH, Keenny DR. (eds.), *Methods of soil analysis. Part 2. Chemical and microbial properties.* Agronomy 9. American Society of Agronomy. Madison, Wisconsin USA, 403-430.

**Pairunan AK, Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1980.** The effectiveness of vesiculararbuscular mycorrhizas in increasing growth and phosphorus uptake of subterranean clover from phosphorus sources of different solubilities. *New Phytologist* 84: 327-338.

**Parker DR. 1995.** Root growth analysis: An underutilised approach to understanding aluminium rhizotoxicity. *Plant and Soil* **171**: 151-157.

**Paula M, Siqueira JO. 1990**. Stimulation of hyphal growth of the VA mycorrhizal fungus *Gigaspora margarita* by suspension-cultured *Pueraria phaseoloides* cells and cell products. *New Phytologist* **115**: 69-75.

**Pfeffer PE, Douds DD, Bécard G, Shachar-Hill Y. 1999**. Carbon uptake and the metabolism and transport of lipids in an arbuscular mycorrhiza. *Plant Physiology* **120**: 587-598.

Phillips JM, Hayman DS. 1970. Improved procedures for clearing roots and

staining parasitic and vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi for rapid assessment of infection. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **55**: 158-161.

**Pinior A, Wyss U, Piché Y, Vierheilig H. 1999**. Plants colonized by AM fungi regulate further root colonization by AM fungi through altered root exudation. *Canadian Journal of Botany* **77**: 891-897.

**Pintro J, Calba H, Fallavier P, Barloy J. 1998**. Effects of different calcium and sulfate concentrations in nutrient solutions on ionic strength values, aluminum activity, and root growth of maize plants. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* **21**: 2381-2387.

**Plenchette C, Fortin JA, Furlan V. 1983.** Growth response of several plant species to mycorrhizae in a soil of mederate P-fertility. I. Mycorrhizal dependency under field conditions. *Plant and Soil* **70**: 199-209.

**Porter WM, Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1987a**. Field survey of the distribution of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in relation to soil pH. *Journal Applied Ecology* **24**: 659-662.

**Porter WM, Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1987b**. Factors controlling the distribution of VA mycorrhizal fungi in relation to soil pH. *Journal Applied Ecology* **24**: 663-672.

**Raju PS, Clark RB, Ellis JL, Maranville JW. 1988.** Effects of VA mycorrhizae on growth and mineral uptake of sorghum grown at varied levels of soil acidity. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* **119**: 919-931.

Reid RJ, Tester MA, Smith FA. 1995. Calcium/aluminium interactions in the cell wall and plasma membrane of *Chara. Planta* 195: 362-368.

**Reuter DJ, Robinson JB. 1997**. *Plant analysis. An interpretation manual*. 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. CSIRO, Collingwood, Victoria. Australia.

**Ritchie GSP. 1995**. Soluble aluminium in acidic soils: Principles and practicalities. *Plant and Soil* **171**: 17-27.

**Robert M. 1995.** Aluminum toxicity: A major stress for microbes in the environment. In: Huang PM, Berthelin J, Bollag JM, McGill WB, Page AL. (eds.), *Environmental impact of soil component interactions. Vol. 2. Metal, other inorganics, and microbial activities.* CRC Press. Boca Raton, 227 - 242.

**Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1989**. The effect of soil acidity on microbial activity in soils. In: Robson AD. (ed.), *Soil acidity and plant growth.* Academic Press. Sydney, 139-166

**Rufyikiri G, Declerck S, Dufey JE, Delvaux B. 2000**. Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi might alleviate aluminium toxicity in banana plants. *New Phytologist* **148**: 343-352.

**Ryan PR, Delhaize E, Jones DL. 2001**. Function and mechanism of organic anion exudation from plant roots. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* **52**: 527-560.

Safir GR, Boyer JS, Gerdemann JW. 1972. Nutrient status and mycorrhizal enhancement of water transport in soybean. *Plant Physiology* **49**:700-703.

Sanchez PA, Salinas JG. 1981. Low-input technology for managing Oxisol and Ultisol soils in tropical America. *Advances in Agronomy* 34: 279-406.

Sanders FE, Tinker PB. 1973. Phosphate flow into mycorrhizal roots. *Pesticide Science* 4: 385-395.

**Sanzonowicz C, Smyth TJ, Israel DW. 1998.** Calcium alleviation of hydrogen and aluminium inhibition of soybean root extension from limed soil into acid subsurface solutions. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* **21**: 785-804.

Schüepp H, Bodmer M, Miller DD. 1992. A cuvette system designed to enable monitoring of growth and spread of hyphae of vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi external to plant roots. In: Norris JR, Read DJ, Varma AK. (eds.), *Methods in microbiology*. Vol. 24. Academic Press. London, 67 - 76

**Schüepp H, Miller DD, Bodmer M, 1987**. A new technique for monitoring hyphal growth of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi through soil. *Transactions of the British Mycological Society* **89**: 429-435.

Shachar-Hill Y, Pfeffer P, Douds DD, Osman SF, Doner LW, Ratcliffe RG. 1995. Partitioning of intermediary carbon metabolism in vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal leek. *Plant Physiology* 108: 7-15.

Silva IR, Smyth TJ, Moxley DF, Carter TE, Allen NS, Rufty TW. 2000. Aluminum accumulation at nuclei of cells in the root tip: Fluorescent detection using lumogallion and confocal laser scanning microscopy. *Plant Physiology 123*: 543-552.

**Siqueira JQ, Hubbell DH, Mahmud AW. 1984**. Effect of liming on spore germination, germ tube growth and root colonization by vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *Plant and Soil* **70**: 115-124.

Siqueira JQ, Hubbell DH, Schenck NC. 1982. Spore germination and germ tube growth of a vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus in vitro. *Mycologia* 74: 952-959.

Siqueira JQ, Sylvia DM, Gibson J, Hubbell DH. 1985. Spores, germination,

and germ tubes of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *Canadian Journal Microbiology* **31**: 965-971.

Skipper HD, Smith GW. 1979. Influence of soil pH on the soybean endomycorrhizal symbiosis. *Plant and Soil* 53: 559-563.

Smith SE, Gianinazzi-Pearson V. 1988. Physiological interactions between symbionts in vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal plants. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Molecular Biology* **39**: 221-244.

Smith FA, Jakobsen I, Smith SE. 2000. Spatial differences in acquisition of soil phosphate between two arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in symbiosis with *Medicago truncatula. New Phytologist* **147**: 357-366.

Smith FA, Smith SE. 1990. Structure and function of the interfaces in biotrophic symbioses as they relate to nutrient transport. *New Phytologist* 114: 1-38.

Smith FA, Smith SE. 1997. Structural diversity in (vesicular)-arbuscular mycorrhizal symbioses. New Phytologist 137: 373-388.

Smith GS, Johnston CM, Cornforth IS. 1983. Comparison of nutrient solutions for growth of plants in sand culture. *New Phytologist* 94: 537-548.

Smith SE, Read DJ. 1997. Mycorrhizal symbiosis. 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. Academic Press. San Diego.

Sylvia DM. 1992. Quantification of external hyphae of vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. In. JR Norris, DJ Read, Varma AK. (eds.). *Methods in microbiology. Vol. 24*. Academic Press, London, 53-65.

**Sylvia DM, Williams SE. 1992.** Vesicular arbuscular mycorrhizae and environmental stresses. In: Bethlenfalvay GJ, Linderman RG. (eds.), *Mycorrhizae in sustainable agriculture*. American Society of Agronomy, Wisconsin, 101-123.

Tawaraya K, Hashimoto K, Wagatuma T. 1998. Effect of root exudate fractions from P-deficient and P-sufficient onion plants on root colonization by the arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Gigaspora margarita*. *Mycorrhiza* 8: 67-70.

**Taylor GJ. 1988.** The physiology of aluminium phytotoxicity. In: Siegel H, Siegel A. (eds.), *Metal ions in biological systems*. Vol. 24. *Aluminium and its role in biology*. Marcel-Dekker, New York, 123-154.

**Tennant D. 1975.** A test of a modified line intersect method of estimating root length. *Journal of Ecology* **63**: 995-1001.

Thingstrup I, Kahiluoto H, Jakobsen I. 2000. Phosphate transport by

hyphae of field communities of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi at two levels of P fertilization. *Plant and Soil* **221**: 181-187.

**Thompson JP. 1991**. Improving the mycorrhizal condition of the soil through cultural practices and effects on growth and phosphorus uptake by plants. In: Johansen C, Lee KK, Sahrawat KL. (eds.). *Phosphorus nutrition of grain legumes in the semi-arid tropics*. ICRISAT Patancheru, Andra Pradesh, India, 117-137.

**Thomson BD, Robson AD, Abbott LK. 1991**. Soil mediated effects of phosphorus supply on the formation of mycorrhizas by *Scutellospora calospora* (Nicol. & Gerd.) Walker and Sanders on subterranean clover. *New Phytologist* **118**: 463-469.

**Toth R, Miller RM. 1984**. Dynamic of arbuscule development and degeneration in *Zea mayzs* mycorrhiza. *American Journal of Botany* **71**: 449-460.

van Aarle IM. 2002. The ecophysiology of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi: Phosphatase activity associated with extraradical and intraradical mycelium. Ph.D Thesis. Department of Ecology Microbial Ecology, Lund University, Sweden.

Vierheilig H, Alt M, Mader P, Boller T, Wiemken A. 1995. Spreading of *Glomus mosseae*, a vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus, across the rhizosphere of host and non-host plants. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 27:1113-1115.

**von Uexküll HR, Mutert E.1995**. Global extent, development and economic impact of acid soils. *Plant and Soil* **171**: 1-5.

Watanabe T, Osaki M, Yoshihara T, Tadano T. 1998. Distribution and chemical speciation of aluminium in the accumulator plant, *Malastoma malabathricum* L. *Plant and Soil* 201: 165-173.

Wilson DO. 1988. Differential plant response to inoculation with two VA mycorrhizal fungi isolated from a low-pH soil. *Plant and Soil* 110: 69-75.

Wolt JD. 1994. Soil solution chemistry. Applications to environmental science and agriculture. John Wiley & Sons. New York.

Wright J. 1989. Soil aluminium toxicity and plant growth. *Communications in Soil and Plant Analysis* 20: 1479-1497.

Yang WQ, Goulart BL, Demchak K. 1996. The effect of aluminium and media on the growth of mycorrhizal and nonmycorrhizal highbush blueberry plantlets. *Plant and Soil* 183: 301-308.

Yang YH, Zhang HY. 1998. Boron amelioration of aluminium toxicity in mungbean seedlings. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* 21: 1045-1054.

Yawney WJ. Schultz RC, Kormanik PP. 1982. Soil phosphorus and pH influence the growth of mycorrhizal sweetgum. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 46: 1315-1320.

**Yost RS, Fox RL.1979**. Contribution of mycorrhizae to P nutrition of crops growing on an Oxisol. *Agronomy* **71**, 903-908.

**Zambolim L, Schenck NC. 1983.** Reduction of the effects of pathogenic root rot infecting fungi on soybean by the mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus mosseae*. *Phytopathology* **73**: 1402-1405.

**Zheng SJ, Ma JF, Matsumoto H. 1998**. High aluminium resistance in buckwheat. I. Al-induced specific secretion of oxalic acid from root tips. *Plant Physiology* **117**: 745-751.